INTERACTIONS BETWEEN COGNITIVE CONTROL AND DEFAULT MODE NETWORKS IN HEALTHY ADOLESCENTS: SEX DIFFERENCES AND IMPLICATIONS FOR MAJOR DEPRESSIVE DISORDER

By

Gabriela Alarcón

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Department of Behavioral Neuroscience

and the Oregon Health & Science University

School of Medicine

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

July 2016

School of Medicine

Oregon Health & Science University

CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL

This is to certify that the PhD Dissertation of

Gabriela Alarcón

has been approved

Mentor/Advisor

Member

Member

Member

Member

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	vi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Sex Differences in Adolescent Major Depression	1
1.2 Adolescent Sex Differences in Social Development	4
1.3 Self-Referential Processing (SRP) and Underlying Neural Networks	10
1.4 Sex Differences in Neurodevelopment of Cognitive Control	
1.5 Interactions between Default Mode and Cognitive Control Networks	14
1.6 Summary	16
1.7 Dissertation Aims and Hypotheses	17
1.7.1 Specific Aim I	17
1.7.2 Specific Aim II	19
1.8 Conclusions	19
CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS	
2.1 Participants	
2.2 Procedure	
2.2.1 Neuropsychological Testing Session	
2.2.2 MRI Testing Session	
2.3 Assessments and Questionnaires	
2.3.1 Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (WASI)	
2.3.2 Tanner's Sexual Maturation Scale (SMS)	
2.3.3 Hollingshead Index of Social Position (ISP)	
2.3.4 Children's Depression Inventory (CDI)	
2.3.5 Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) for Children	
2.3.6 Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Adolescents (TOSCA-A)	
2.3.7 Prosocial Tendencies Measure (PTM)	
2.3.8 Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for Adolescents (MCQ-A)	
2.3.9 Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents (SPP-A)	

2.3.10 Co-Rumination Questionnaire (CRQ)	29
2.4 Affective Self-Referential Processing (SRP)-Flanker Task	30
2.5 Image Data Acquisition	32
2.6 Specific Aim I	33
2.6.1 Image Preprocessing and Single-Subject Analysis	33
2.6.2 Task-Regression and Additional Image Processing	33
2.6.3 Defining Task-Regressed Time Courses	34
2.6.4 Selecting Regions of Interest (ROIs)	35
2.6.5 Creating Functional Connectivity Maps	35
2.6.6 Data Analysis	36
2.7 Specific Aim II	37
2.7.1 Image Preprocessing and Single-Subject Analysis	37
2.7.2 Resting State Functional Connectivity (RSFC) Analysis	38
2.7.3 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity	39
2.8 Analytic Strategy	40
CHAPTER 3: RESULTS	44
3.1 Full-Sample Participant Characterization and Task Performance	44
3.2 Specific Aim I	47
3.2.1 Participant Characterization	48
3.2.2 Behavioral Responding during SRP and Control Trials	48
3.2.3 Behavioral Responding during Flanker Trials	49
3.2.4 Exit Questionnaire Responses	52
3.2.5 State (Task-Regressed) Functional Connectivity Analyses	52
3.3 Specific Aim II	53
3.3.1 Participant Characterization	54
3.3.2 Trait (Resting State) Functional Connectivity ROI Analyses	55
3.3.3 Trait (Resting State) Functional Connectivity Whole-Brain Analyses	55
3.3.4 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity	57
CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION	92
4.1 Participant Characterization and Task Performance	94
4.2 Behavioral Responding during SRP and Control Trials	97

4.3 Behavioral Responding during Flanker Trials	97
4.2 Functional Connectivity	99
4.2.1 State Functional Connectivity	99
4.2.2 Trait Functional Connectivity	101
4.2.3 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity	104
4.4 Strengths, Limitations and Alternative Interpretations	104
4.5 Future Directions and Implications for Major Depressive Disorder (MDD)	108
CHAPTER 5: SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	111
REFERENCES	112
APPENDICES	158
Appendix A. Affective SRP-Flanker Task Exit Questionnaire	158
Appendix B. Affective SRP Stimuli	161
Appendix C. Affective SRP-Flanker Task Instructions	162

ABBREVIATIONS

ANOVA – Analysis of Variance

BOLD – Blood-Oxygen-Level Dependent

CDI – Children's Depression Inventory

CON – Congruent

CRQ – Co-Rumination Questionnaire

DLPFC – Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex

DMN – Default Mode Network

FD – Frame-to-Frame Displacement

FMRI – Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging

FOV – Field of View

FPN – Fronto-Parietal Network

GLM – General Linear Model

INCON – Incongruent

IPL – Inferior Parietal Lobule

IQ – Intelligence Quotient

ISP – Index of Social Position

L – Left

MCQ-A – Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for Adolescents

MDD – Major Depressive Disorder

MFG – Middle Frontal Gyrus

MPFC – Medial Prefrontal Cortex

MRI – Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MTG – Middle Temporal Gyrus

OHSU – Oregon Health & Science University

PCC - Posterior Cingulate Cortex

PCG – Postcentral Gyrus

PL – Paracentral Lobule

PTM – Prosocial Tendencies Measure

R – Right

ROI – Region of Interest

RSFC – Resting State Functional Connectivity

RT – Reaction Time

SES – Socioeconomic Status

SFG – Superior Frontal Gyrus

SMS – Sexual Maturation Scale

SPL – Superior Parietal Lobule

SPP-A – Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents

SRP – Self-Referential Processing

STAI – State-Trait Anxiety Inventory

TE – Echo Time

TI – Inversion Time

TOSCA-A – Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Adolescents

TR – Repetition Time

WASI – Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

My deepest gratitude is extended to my mentor, Dr. Bonnie J. Nagel for her unwavering support of my research and training as a scientist. Bonnie has been instrumental at all phases of this dissertation project by providing assistance with finetuning my research aims, developing a sound analytic strategy, interpreting results and providing feedback on the content of this manuscript. Bonnie is a champion for her students and trainees and I hope she is always in my corner!

My dissertation advisory committee (DAC) is also owed a debt of gratitude for their guidance in developing this dissertation. As Chair of my committee, Dr. Suzanne H. Mitchell was most effective at steering DAC meetings in a constructive and effective manner. Dr. Damien A. Fair provided a critical eye for methodological and analytical approaches that served to strengthen this dissertation. As an expert in adolescent social neurodevelopment, Dr. Jennifer H. Pfeifer was a critical member of my committee that provided invaluable insight on both the broad theoretical framework of my dissertation aims as well as the nuances of my analytical approach. Finally, thanks to Dr. Kristen Mackiewicz-Seghete for joining my Oral Examination Committee and providing feedback on my dissertation manuscript.

The work and support from the members of my lab, the Developmental Brain Imaging Lab, cannot go unmentioned. I am especially grateful for the work of Kristina Hernandez, M.A. who successfully coordinated recruitment for my study and helped with data management and study visits. Big thanks to Hannah Stein for helping with data management, study visits and IRB modifications and to Jesse Chiem for his technical support. I am also grateful to Dr. Anita Cservenka and Scott A. Jones for sharing an office with me where we could (and did!) discuss science, including my dissertation, with a critical and constructive approach. I learned so much from both of you and I hope you learned from me as well. Members of the Fair Neuroimaging Lab, especially Eric Earl, Sam Carpenter, Damion V. Demeter, M.A. and Dr. Binyam Nardos, are thanked for their technical support.

The work for this dissertation could not have been completed without the generous participation of families from the Portland metro area and generous funding from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) and the American Psychological Association (APA). My dissertation work was supported by grants provided to my mentor, Dr. Nagel (AA017664, MH099618) and myself (AA23688, APA Dissertation Research Award). Pilot work for my dissertation was also supported by an institutional training grant from NIH (AA007468).

My success in graduate school would not be possible without the support of my friends and family. I am so grateful to my dear friends, Jonathan Gómez, Gloria Díaz, Roxanna García, Silvia Bustamante, Jennifer Ornelas, Rody López, Amparo Vazqwright, Tammy Nguyen and Christie Pizzimenti and to my partner, Gian Greenberg, for providing me with love, inspiration and reminders that I am a source for both. Most important of all is my family: my siblings, Alejandra, April and Rocky, and my parents, Carmen and Roberto. From the beginning, you knew I could and you let me know it. That and your love, was all I needed.

ABSTRACT

Risk for major depressive disorder (MDD) increases dramatically during adolescence and disproportionately affects girls. The mechanisms mediating sex differences in the risk for MDD are not fully understood; however, interactions between social, cognitive and neurodevelopmental factors likely explain some of this risk. Adolescent girls are more prosocial and experience more interpersonal stress than boys, which may contribute to the gender discrepancy in MDD onset. Moreover, given their prosocial nature, girls may more readily integrate social feedback from peers into their own identity via self-referential processing (SRP) that engages cortical midline structures (i.e. medial prefrontal and posterior cingulate cortices). These brain regions overlap with the default mode network (DMN), which displays aberrant activation and functional connectivity during SRP and rumination. Importantly, functional connectivity between DMN and the fronto-parietal network (FPN; i.e. dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and inferior parietal lobule) may also be disrupted in MDD, particularly during cognitive control, indicating that the interaction between DMN and FPN warrants investigation.

State (i.e. task-induced) and trait (i.e. resting state) functional connectivity were assessed in healthy adolescents (15 – 18 years) to determine sex differences in connectivity between DMN and FPN using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). An affective SRP induction was implemented to elicit activation of the DMN. Immediately following SRP trials, participants engaged in a cognitive control task (i.e. Flanker task) that typically recruits the FPN. State functional connectivity was measured by regressing out task activation signal and correlating the residual blood-oxygen-level dependent (BOLD) signal of bilateral DMN and FPN seed regions with every other voxel

vi

in the brain. A 2x2 analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted for each seed region comparing functional connectivity between girls and boys and between Flanker trials that followed SRP (Post-SRP Flanker) and Control (Post-Control Flanker) trials. Functional connectivity of bilateral DMN and FPN seed regions with 1) regions of interest (ROI) determined by the state functional connectivity analyses and 2) the whole brain was assessed using resting state fMRI data and compared by sex with two-sample *t*-tests for each seed region.

Girls reported more co-rumination, which involves the frequent discussion of problems with a same-sex peer, and worse cognitive control performance, particularly during Post-SRP Flanker trials, as reflected by more errors of omission. In fact, corumination mediated the sex difference in errors of omission. Girls also showed stronger state functional connectivity between DMN and FPN during Post-SRP Flanker trials. Trait functional connectivity analyses indicated that girls have stronger coupling between DMN-FPN, albeit between different brain regions identified in the state functional connectivity analyses. Moreover, DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity mediated sex differences in co-rumination. Together, these findings indicate that trait functional connectivity between DMN and FPN may explain sex differences in cognitive control in an affective context via co-rumination. These patterns of state and trait functional connectivity reflect those observed in MDD; therefore, future studies should examine this mechanism longitudinally in youth at risk for MDD to confirm its relevance as a sexspecific risk factor.

vii

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Sex Differences in Adolescent Major Depression

Following perinatal organization, substantial and dynamic physiological, social and neural change occurs during adolescence, marking this developmental period as a second wave of plasticity (Spear, 2013). In addition to promoting necessary and healthy milestones of adolescent neurodevelopment, this extended brain plasticity also heightens vulnerability for biological and/or psychological insult (Lee et al., 2014). The majority of adolescents thrive; however, a subset develops a range of problematic behaviors that may evolve into mental illness. Recent estimates from the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration indicate that over 11% of adolescents between the ages of 12 and 17 years have had at least one major depressive episode in the past year. This percentage of adolescents is primarily comprised of girls, with approximately three times as many girls reporting a depressive episode, compared to boys (Hedden et al., 2015). Other estimates indicate that by the age of 15, girls are 50% more likely than boys to have experienced a major depressive episode (Hankin et al., 1998). What is more, this elevated risk in females, which ranges from 1.7:1 to 2.4:1, persists across the lifespan (Kessler et al., 1994; Kessler et al., 1993; Weissman et al., 1991).

The rise in depression observed in females coincides with the onset of puberty, and in fact, pubertal status has a greater influence on rates of depression than age (Angold et al., 1998). Moreover, the transition from pre-puberty to post-puberty is linked with increased negative affect in females, which interacts with estrogen levels to account for a large proportion of depressive symptoms (Brooks-Gunn and Warren, 1989). Indeed, some research suggests that pubertal maturation serves to sensitize females to the

depressogenic effects of negative life events. For instance, the association between puberty and depression is mediated by heightened peer stress in girls, but not boys (Conley et al., 2012). In addition, a link between early pubertal maturation and internalizing symptoms has been reported and may be partially attributed to girls' heightened sensitivity to interpersonal stress (Ge et al., 1994; Natsuaki et al., 2009). Social changes that accompany pubertal development may have more negative psychological effects in girls relative to boys (Patton et al., 2008). For instance, adolescent girls report deterioration in attachments within family and school contexts to a larger degree than boys, such that family conflict and bullying predict symptoms of depression in girls (Patton et al., 2008). Indeed, among a sample of adolescents with remitted depression, girls retrospectively report a higher incidence of negative life events during the 6 months prior to depression onset (Cyranowski et al., 2000). This heightened sensitivity to interpersonal stress easily lends itself to negative cognitive styles and ruminative tendencies in girls. For instance, greater exposure to interpersonal stress and a ruminative response style in girls predicts sex differences in depressive symptoms (Abela and Hankin, 2008; Hamilton et al., 2015). Thus, certain aspects of adolescent social development may place a subset of girls at risk for major depressive disorder (MDD). However, most adolescent girls do not develop depressive symptoms, indicating that other developmental sex differences may be at play.

MDD is characterized not only by depressive symptoms, but also by executive functioning deficits (Snyder, 2013). Currently, it has not been established whether deficits in executive functions precede or follow diagnoses of depression. Some research suggests that executive functioning may be taxed when negative emotions are engaged

(Gladwin and Figner, 2014). In adolescent patients with depression, it has been observed that inhibitory control suffers when youth are primed by a negative emotional stimulus (Colich et al., 2016). Negative stimuli effectively serve to amplify negative emotions present in depression, such as sadness, which are ordinarily regulated during successful inhibitory control (Luciana, 2016). Outside of an emotional context, poor working memory prospectively predicts depressive symptoms, while better working memory predicts engagement of coping strategies that modify emotional reactions and attention regulation in youth (Evans et al., 2016). Executive functioning, or cognitive control, develops across adolescence and the ability to implement cognitive control depends on the magnitude of executive load, which is determined by changing internal and external demands, as well as the integrity of underlying neural structures designed to support cognitive control functions (Luciana and Collins, 2012). Due to the relative delay in maturation of cognitive control-related brain regions (e.g. dorsolateral prefrontal and inferior parietal cortices) relative to subcortical regions supporting motivation and affective processing (e.g. reward and limbic structures) (Casey, 2015; Ernst, 2014; Galvan et al., 2006; Somerville et al., 2010; Steinberg, 2010), adolescents may not effectively regulate sub-cortically driven impulses in situations of heightened executive load, such as in socio-emotional contexts (Luciana and Collins, 2012; Smith et al., 2013). A higher propensity for elevated executive load may explain why adolescents generally do not display fully mature cognitive control processing (Luciana, 2016; Luna et al., 2010). Moreover, high executive load may interfere with self-regulatory capacity that may render some individuals vulnerable to psychopathology.

Subsequent sections of this chapter will explore sex differences in social development that my place adolescent girls at greater risk for the depressogenic effects of negative life events, as well as examine the brain regions important for social development and sex differences therein (1.2 Adolescent Sex Differences in Social Development). An emphasis will be placed on self-referential processing (SRP), a construct that intersects social development, cognitive control and rumination (1.3 Self-Referential Processing (SRP) and Underlying Neural Networks). Sex differences in the development of cognitive control will also be detailed (1.4 Sex Differences in Development of Cognitive Control) in order to understand how affective self-referential processing may function to increase executive load and negatively impact cognitive control (1.5 Interactions between Default Mode and Cognitive Control Networks). After a brief summary (1.6 Summary), the aims and hypotheses of this dissertation will be detailed (1.7 Dissertation Aims and Hypotheses), followed by a brief conclusion (1.7 Conclusions).

1.2 Adolescent Sex Differences in Social Development

The transition from childhood to adulthood is typified by a shift in orientation from parents and family to peers and romantic partners (Larson and Richards, 1994; Steinberg and Morris, 2001). As adolescents assert more autonomy and disengage from parental control, peer groups play a more critical role in shaping social behavior (Berzonsky and Adams, 2003). Moreover, development of one's identity in relation to the social world undergoes extensive maturation during the adolescent period (Coleman & Hendry, 1990). Indeed, adolescents' self-identity, particularly in social contexts, is readily defined by the perceived opinions of their peers (Cole, 1991; Cole et al., 1997;

Harter, 1999; Harter et al., 1998; Pfeifer et al., 2009). The perceived opinions of others about oneself are believed to be incorporated into direct self-evaluations, or what one thinks of oneself, as perspective taking becomes more automatic and internalized (Baldwin, 1895; Cooley, 1902; Mead, 1934). This theory was tested using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) to measure brain activation during social selfevaluation in adults and adolescents (Pfeifer et al., 2009). While adults recruit regions of the brain previously implicated in direct self-evaluation (i.e. medial prefrontal cortex and medial posterior cingulate cortex) (Pfeifer et al., 2007), adolescents additionally recruit brain regions relevant for social perception and perspective taking (temporal-parietal junction), even when they are not prompted to do so. A longitudinal assessment of social self-evaluations indicates that recruitment of the medial prefrontal cortex increases across early adolescence (Pfeifer et al., 2013); thus, medial prefrontal cortical activation is also relevant for social self-processing during adolescence. Subsequent research has shown that adolescents also activate the striatum, a region of the brain important for processing salient and reinforcing stimuli (Schultz et al., 1997), during reflected (i.e. perceived opinions of others) social self-evaluation, and that this activation was positively correlated with age and pubertal stage (Jankowski et al., 2014). Importantly, these findings were specific to social self-evaluation and not academic or physical selfevaluation, indicating that perceived social appraisal is particularly salient and perhaps reinforcing in adolescence. There is also some evidence to support a reinforcing effect of peer evaluation. Using a social evaluation task, Guyer and colleagues demonstrated that adolescents report higher positive well-being when receiving positive feedback from more desirable peers (Guyer et al., 2014; Guyer et al., 2012). Peer acceptance also

elicited activation of the striatum regardless of peer desirability (Guyer et al., 2012). What is more, during anticipation of social feedback from high-interest peers, girls activate the striatum to a larger extent with increasing age, while boys show no agerelated change (Guyer et al., 2009). Thus, adolescents demonstrate an orientation to peer groups that is supported, in part, by regions of the brain underlying reward processing and social cognition (Nelson et al., 2005). Self-identity is informed by increasingly relevant social feedback; however, given gender differences in social development and sex differences in brain maturation (see **1.4 Sex Differences in Neurodevelopment of Cognitive Control**), the process of integrating social feedback into one's identity may differ by sex during adolescence.

Sex differences in neural responsiveness to social feedback are likely a reflection of sex differences in peer relationship processes and how they inform behavioral and social-cognitive styles, social stress and relationship provisions (i.e. emotional benefits derived from a friendship, such as feelings of closeness) (Rose and Rudolph, 2006). For instance, observational studies (Hops et al., 1997; Strough and Berg, 2000) and reports by peers (Bukowski, 1994; Lempers and Clark-Lempers, 1993) suggest that adolescent girls are more prosocial than boys. Adolescent girls place more value on social goals (Ford, 1982) and having dyadic relationships (Markovits et al., 2001). They also endorse goals for intimacy and nurturance (Jarvinen and Nicholls, 1996) and report stronger same-sex peer attachments than boys (Gorrese and Ruggieri, 2012). Indeed, compared to boys, girls engage in more self-disclosure in friendships (Buhrmester and Furman, 1987; Camarena et al., 1990; Crockett et al., 1984; Lempers and Clark-Lempers, 1993; Rose, 2002) and have more positive expectations about the outcomes of self-disclosure, such as expecting

that talking about problems will make them feel cared for, understood and like their feelings are no longer bottled up (Rose et al., 2012). In fact, sex differences in such expectations partially explain sex differences in self-disclosure (Rose et al., 2012). Perhaps due to social orientation, girls also report higher levels of friendship stress (e.g. having a friend stop talking to them; having a friend tell their secret, etc.) (Forteza et al., 1996; Rudolph, 2002; Rudolph and Conley, 2005). Thus, the peer relationship process characteristically observed in girls is accompanied by benefits and drawbacks. Benefits include emotional support from friends, greater intimacy with friends and increased selfesteem; however, drawbacks include increased sensitivity to others' distress and to the status of peer relationships and friends, as well as higher exposure to social stressors. Given this, female-linked relationship processes have the potential to promote intimate relationships and inhibit antisocial behavior, but also to enhance vulnerability for emotional difficulties (Rose and Rudolph, 2006). Boys also experience benefits and costs for their adopted peer relationship processes. Larger peer groups (Parker and Seal, 1996) and more competitive play (Gabriel and Gardner, 1999) are some benefits, while drawbacks include greater exposure to direct physical and verbal peer victimization (Rudolph, 2002; Storch et al., 2003) and fewer emotional provisions from friends (Rose et al., 2007). These male-linked processes may serve to hinder the development of intimate relationships and contribute to behavioral problems, but may also promote group-based relationships and protect against emotional problems (Rose and Rudolph, 2006). Thus, neither sex-linked peer relationship process is adaptive or maladaptive – both contain costs and benefits that serve distinct functions.

For the majority of adolescents, social development proceeds unremarkably, but for others, some of the drawbacks associated with certain peer relationship processes may lead to dysfunction or psychopathology. In the case of female-linked peer relationship processes, increased sensitivity to the distress of others and the status of peer relationships, as well as the greater likelihood to experience social stressors and ruminate in response to stress may lead to a range of emotional difficulties, among them major depressive disorder. Indeed, the increased salience of social stimuli observed in adolescence is accompanied by increased self-consciousness and concern with the opinions of others, particularly peers (Steinberg, 2005). Across adolescence, girls generally report more self-consciousness (Allgood-Merten et al., 1990; Davis and Franzoi, 1986; Rankin, 2004) and lower self-esteem (Allgood-Merten et al., 1990; McClure et al., 2010; Moksnes and Espnes, 2013) than boys. Higher self-consciousness has been linked with internalizing symptoms (Bowker and Rubin, 2009; Nie et al., 2014), while lower self-esteem relates to state depression, particularly in girls (Moksnes and Espnes, 2012). Moreover, positive friendship quality, which is more highly valued by girls, can also augment internalizing problems (Bowker & Rubin, 2009). This counterintuitive finding may be explained by the higher incidence of co-rumination in girls, compared to boys (Rose, 2002). That is, in response to stress, girls will co-ruminate with a friend, typically a same-sex peer, which may lead to both closer friendships and more depression and anxiety symptoms (Hankin et al., 2010; Rose, 2002). Co-rumination is characterized by frequent discussion of problems, mutual encouragement of discussing problems, revisiting the same problem repeatedly, speculating about causes and consequences of problems, and focusing on negative feelings (Rose, 2002; Rose and

Rudolph, 2006). Several studies have found a positive association between internalizing symptoms and co-rumination in adolescence (Bastin et al., 2015; Criss et al., 2016; Guarneri-White et al., 2015; Guassi Moreira et al., 2016; Hruska et al., 2015; Nicolai et al., 2013; Rose, 2002; Rose et al., 2014; Schwartz-Mette and Rose, 2012; Stone and Gibb, 2015; Stone et al., 2011; Tompkins et al., 2011; White and Shih, 2012). Many studies also report that adolescent girls endorse more co-rumination than boys (Bastin et al., 2015; Guarneri-White et al., 2015; Guassi Moreira et al., 2016; Hankin et al., 2010; Murdock et al., 2015; Rose, 2002; Rose et al., 2007; Rose et al., 2014; Rose et al., 2012; Stone et al., 2011; Stone et al., 2013; Tompkins et al., 2011; White and Shih, 2012), although not all (Criss et al., 2016; Hruska et al., 2015; Stone et al., 2010), and corumination has been shown predict internalizing symptoms, particularly when facing interpersonal stress (Bastin et al., 2015; Nicolai et al., 2013; Rose et al., 2007; Stone and Gibb, 2015). Co-rumination was also reported to mediate sex differences in depression onset and predict episode severity and duration (Rose, 2002). However, more recent studies indicate that youth who co-ruminate, regardless of gender, are at heightened risk for depression (Hankin et al., 2010; Stone et al., 2011). Youth with a current diagnosis of major depressive disorder report higher co-rumination (Waller et al., 2014), while current co-rumination may also predict a previous diagnosis of major depression (Stone et al., 2010). Rumination, which is defined as a persistent, self-reflective and uncontrollable focus on depressed mood and its causes and consequences (Nolen-Hoeksema, 1991), may be a potential mechanism through which co-rumination leads to depression. Indeed, the creator of the Co-Rumination Questionnaire for adolescents hypothesized that corumination cultivates risk for emotional distress by reinforcing ruminative tendencies

about one's own problems (Rose, 2002). Evidence for this hypothesis was provided by a prospective study that reported co-rumination indirectly increased depressive symptoms by increasing rumination tendencies (Stone and Gibb, 2015). Compared to males, adult women (Johnson and Whisman, 2013) and girls (Rood et al., 2009) from non-clinical and clinical samples report more rumination. Interpersonal stress, which is more common in adolescent girls (Forteza et al., 1996; Rudolph, 2002; Rudolph and Conley, 2005), predicts rumination (Hamilton et al., 2015; Stange et al., 2014) and accounts for sex differences in rumination in healthy adolescents. Thus, as adolescents' self-identity is increasingly being shaped by peers, sex differences in friendship processes also inform adaptive and maladaptive behaviors that emerge in response to interpersonal stress.

1.3 Self-Referential Processing (SRP) and Underlying Neural Networks

Rumination is an unhealthy type of SRP that elicits more activation of medial prefrontal and anterior cingulate cortices in patients with major depression relative to healthy controls (Nejad et al., 2013). In fact, patients with depression display robust activation of posterior cingulate cortex outside of a ruminative context (Drevets et al., 2002; Hamilton et al., 2011), raising the possibility that the basic processes underlying self-reflection may be disrupted in major depression. Given that adolescence is characterized by heightened self-consciousness and concern with the opinions of peers (Steinberg, 2005), studying SRP in healthy adolescents may provide insight into potential mechanisms of risk for major depression. Sex differences in peer relationship processes, interpersonal stress and concern with social feedback inform self-identity and may explain sex differences in the onset of depression during adolescence; however, the mechanisms through which healthy self-reflection evolves into unhealthy rumination

have not been studied. SRP and the network of brain regions that support its function may constitute one such mechanism.

In healthy individuals, SRP has been associated with activation of the insula, temporal pole, hippocampus and amygdala (Fossati et al., 2003; Gusnard et al., 2001; Johnson et al., 2006; Kelley et al., 2002; Ochsner and Gross, 2005; Phan et al., 2004; Schmitz and Johnson, 2006; van der Meer et al., 2010); however, the most commonly activated regions are located in dorsal and ventral medial prefrontal and anterior cingulate cortices, as well as posterior cingulate cortex and precuneus (Northoff et al., 2006), also referred to as cortical midline structures (Northoff and Bermpohl, 2004). These commonly activated regions of the SRP network overlap with regions of the default mode network (DMN), specifically ventral medial prefrontal and posterior cingulate cortices (Davey et al., 2016; Qin and Northoff, 2011; Raichle et al., 2001; Spreng and Grady, 2010). Other regions of the DMN include lateral temporal cortex and hippocampus (Buckner et al., 2008). The DMN is an intrinsic functional network that has been detected with resting state functional connectivity (RSFC) magnetic resonance imaging (Raichle et al., 2001) and is deactivated during cognitive control tasks (Anticevic et al., 2010; Li et al., 2007). RSFC measures the correlations over time of fluctuating BOLD signals when someone is at rest. Regions of the brain that are correlated over time are thought to be functionally connected, and regions that are commonly functionally coupled are thought to comprise an intrinsic network, with the DMN being one of the most studied. At rest, the brain is thought to engage in mind-wandering, mentalizing, or SRP (Gusnard et al., 2001), which is reflected by DMN activation. Not surprisingly, rumination in healthy individuals is associated with activation of cortical midline structures (Kross et al., 2009).

In patients with depression, hyper-activation of cortical midline structures is observed (Renner et al., 2015; Sarsam et al., 2013; Sheline et al., 2010) and is associated with degree of rumination (Freton et al., 2014; Lemogne et al., 2012; Nejad et al., 2013). In addition, RSFC studies show aberrant patterns of connectivity in patients with depression (Berman et al., 2011; Northoff et al., 2011). Specifically, nodes of the DMN appear to be hyper-connected to each other (Greicius et al., 2007; Kaiser et al., 2015), particularly anterior brain regions, such as medial prefrontal cortex (Zhu et al., 2012). Moreover, stronger within-network connectivity of the DMN is positively related to rumination in patients with MDD (Berman et al., 2011; Hamilton et al., 2011; Whitfield-Gabrieli and Ford, 2012), as well as in healthy controls (Berman et al., 2011; Luo et al., 2016). It is not surprising that cortical midline structures are active during rumination or that hyperconnectivity of DMN is linked to rumination since rumination is a type of SRP; however, this provides an opportunity to study a potential neural mechanism underlying risk for depression in adolescent girls. Examining the impact of affective SRP on cognitive control in a sample of healthy adolescents may provide insight about the potential for heightened executive load – due to an affective SRP induction – to impair cognitive control performance in a sex-specific fashion.

1.4 Sex Differences in Neurodevelopment of Cognitive Control

The adolescent brain undergoes vast maturational change in many of the brain regions important for cognitive control (Sowell et al., 2001; Vrticka et al., 2014), including dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, inferior frontal cortex, anterior insular cortex, dorsal premotor cortex, anterior cingulate cortex/pre-supplementary motor area and posterior parietal cortex. This set of regions forms a fronto-parietal network (FPN) that

implements cognitive control in a variety of task contexts (Cole and Schneider, 2007; Dosenbach et al., 2008). Cortical gray matter volume and thickness decrease over the course of adolescence and young adulthood (Gogtay et al., 2004), which is thought to reflect synaptic pruning (Jernigan et al., 1991; Selemon, 2013). Importantly, parietal and frontal lobes display the most protracted rates of development (Gogtay et al., 2004). Maturation of gray matter in frontal and parietal cortices, as well as the development of white matter connecting these regions, are accompanied by superior cognitive control performance (Darki and Klingberg, 2014). Moreover, white matter connectivity across various tracts is actively developing during adolescence in a sex-specific fashion, and maturation of one such tract, the cingulum (where girls mature earlier than boys), is related to inhibitory control performance (Simmonds et al., 2014). The cingulum connects hippocampus to the cingulate and dorsolateral prefrontal cortices, which are components of the FPN (Cole and Schneider, 2007; Dosenbach et al., 2008) that support cognitive control (Luna et al., 2010). Sex differences in FPN gray matter maturation have not been reported by more recent longitudinal studies (Ducharme et al., 2016; Vijayakumar et al., 2016); however, sex differences in functional activation and connectivity of FPN brain regions have been consistently reported in adolescence (Alarcon et al., 2014; Christakou et al., 2009; Clements-Stephens et al., 2009; Cservenka et al., 2015; Hjelmervik et al., 2014; Li et al., 2010; Rubia et al., 2010; Rubia et al., 2013; Schweinsburg et al., 2005; Weiss et al., 2003; White et al., 2014). Though the majority of these studies do not report sex differences in performance, most report differences in prefrontal cortex activation or connectivity patterns (Alarcon et al., 2014; Christakou et al., 2009; Cservenka et al., 2015; Hjelmervik et al., 2014; Li et al., 2010; Rubia et al.,

2010; Rubia et al., 2013; Schweinsburg et al., 2005; Weiss et al., 2003; White et al., 2014), which is perhaps due to the protracted development of the prefrontal cortex and potential sex differences therein; though, this remains to be confirmed experimentally.

1.5 Interactions between Default Mode and Cognitive Control Networks

According to a recent meta-analysis of functional brain activation in adolescent major depression, regions of the FPN are hypoactive, while regions of the DMN are hyperactive during various tasks (Miller et al., 2015). As detailed above, this pattern of underactive FPN and overactive DMN may be linked to rumination (Davey et al., 2012; Hamilton et al., 2011; Kelley et al., 2002; Marchetti et al., 2012; Ray et al., 2005; Sheline et al., 2010; Vanderhasselt et al., 2011; Wagner et al., 2015). Moreover, depressed individuals show robust functional connectivity between anterior DMN nodes and the FPN during conditions of rest (Davey et al., 2012; Lemogne et al., 2009; Sheline et al., 2010). The DMN and FPN are generally functionally distinct networks in healthy individuals (De Luca et al., 2006; Fox et al., 2005; Fransson, 2005; Greicius et al., 2003); therefore, heightened connectivity between these networks may be a neurobiological marker of depression. Over-activation of the DMN and/or hyper-connectivity between DMN and FPN during tasks that require cognitive effort may also lead to worse cognitive control performance. Indeed, some studies indicate that optimal performance on a cognitive control task requires deactivation of the DMN (Anticevic et al., 2010; Li et al., 2007) or a functional dissociation of DMN and FPN (Hampson et al., 2010; Keller et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2008). Patients with MDD demonstrate deficient deactivation of the DMN during cognitive control tasks that is correlated with worse performance (Wagner et al., 2015; Wagner et al., 2006); this effect may be more robust in adolescents (Bartova

et al., 2015). Thus, the intrinsic functional architecture of the DMN and its interactions with the FPN are disrupted in depression and may underlie behavioral and cognitive symptoms of depression. In fact, these findings lend support to the cognitive theory of depression, which posits that patients with MDD allocate more attention to negative stimuli and display errors in the cognitive appraisal of their experiences (Clark and Beck, 1999). For instance, hyper-connectivity between DMN and the FPN may reflect ineffective regulation of negative self-focus (Davey et al., 2012; Hamilton et al., 2011; Kelley et al., 2002; Marchetti et al., 2012; Ray et al., 2005; Sheline et al., 2010; Vanderhasselt et al., 2011; Wagner et al., 2015; Jacobs et al., 2014; Wagner et al., 2015; Wagner et al., 2006).

Sex differences in RSFC between DMN and FPN have been examined in late adolescence/early adulthood (mean age 22 years); however, there is some discordance in the findings. One study reported higher regional homogeneity (a measure of local functional connectivity) of both DMN and FPN in females compared to males (Xu et al., 2015), while another study reported higher regional homogeneity of DMN in females and FPN in males (Wang et al., 2012). A third study reported that females showed higher functional connectivity of the FPN compared to males (Hjelmervik et al., 2014), while yet another study reported higher functional connectivity of the FPN in males relative to females (Smith et al., 2014b). Only two studies have examined sex differences in RSFC of DMN and FPN across adolescence; however, one reported no sex differences (Sole-Padulles et al., 2016) and the second study reported higher regional efficiency of the DMN in girls, compared to boys (Wu et al., 2013). Studies measuring functional

connectivity associated with social behavior have reported sex differences. For instance, during an action-observation paradigm, adolescent boys recruit a socioemotional network that includes temporal parietal junction, temporal pole, and superior temporal sulcus, among other regions, rather than recruiting an action observation network during angry conditions, whereas girls do not show differential connectivity patterns (Shaw et al., 2011). A study in late adolescence (mean age 21 years) reported that females score higher on empathizing, while males score higher on systemizing, which is the drive to analyze systems. Higher empathizing scores were positively correlated with stronger within-DMN RSFC, while systemizing was positively correlated with stronger within-FPN RSFC in males only (Takeuchi et al., 2014). Thus, adolescent sex differences in DMN-FPN functional connectivity may not emerge as readily as sex differences in within-network connectivity or functional connectivity between DMN and socio-emotional processing brain regions, particularly in socio-emotional contexts.

1.6 Summary

In sum, a fine balance between activation of FPN and deactivation of DMN during cognitive control is necessary for optimal performance (Anticevic et al., 2010; Li et al., 2007), and this balance is disrupted in depression (Bartova et al., 2015; Wagner et al., 2015; Wagner et al., 2006). Functional coupling between FPN and DMN and decreased performance during a cognitive control task that followed a negative SRP induction has been reported previously in healthy adults (Wagner et al., 2013). Depression symptoms were correlated with activation of DMN during negative SRP conditions; thus, the presentation of negative self-relevant stimuli effectively heightened executive load and negatively affected subsequent performance on an inhibitory control

task (Wagner et al., 2013). A later study in adults with depression demonstrated that FPN brain regions were more weakly activated during the same inhibitory control task that was preceded by a negative SRP induction, resulting in performance deficits; activation of DMN during negative SRP was again correlated to depression symptoms (Wagner et al., 2015). Together, these studies suggest that the functional interaction of DMN and FPN during cognitive control conditions of heightened executive load may serve as a risk factor for depression. The interaction of these networks under these conditions has not been studied in adolescence, nor have sex differences been explored in this context. Given the rise in the incidence of depression during adolescence, it is critical to examine risk for depression during this developmental period, particularly in girls, who constitute the larger proportion of diagnosed cases. Social development of adolescent girls may uniquely position them to experience social stressors and integrate social feedback into their self-identity (Allgood-Merten et al., 1990; Conley et al., 2012; Davis and Franzoi, 1986; Moksnes and Espnes, 2012; Natsuaki et al., 2009; Pfeifer et al., 2009; Rankin, 2004); thus, providing a mechanism for heightened executive load to interfere with cognitive control, as reflected by inappropriate functional coupling between FPN and DMN.

1.7 Dissertation Aims and Hypotheses

1.7.1 Specific Aim I

In order to examine sex differences in the interaction of affective SRP and cognitive control in healthy adolescents, I measured transient functional connectivity patterns between DMN and FPN, as well as cognitive control performance during an inhibitory control task that followed an affective SRP induction. Transient functional connectivity is defined as state-induced coupling of brain regions or networks, which may not correspond to more persistent, trait functional connectivity that is measured during rest. Previous work has demonstrated an influence of affective SRP on cognitive control performance and brain activation in healthy adults (Wagner et al., 2013), but this effect may be larger in adolescents because of their biased awareness of self, which is informed largely by peers (Steinberg, 2005). Given their heightened social orientation (Rose and Rudolph, 2006), girls may display an even larger effect than boys, perhaps due to higher executive load precipitated by affective self-relevant statements. Thus, I predicted 1) BOLD response in medial prefrontal cortex and posterior cingulate cortex (i.e. DMN) precipitated by an affective SRP induction would interact with BOLD response in the FPN, specifically dorsolateral prefrontal and inferior parietal cortices, as reflected by increased functional connectivity between these networks during cognitive control trials that followed the affective SRP induction, and 2) this SRP-induced transient, or *state*, functional connectivity between DMN and FPN would be greater in girls compared to boys, indicating a more sustained influence of affective SRP on cognitive control processing. I hypothesized 3) a negative correlation between cognitive control performance in the scanner and DMN-FPN functional connectivity that would be larger in girls, compared to boys. As such, I also predicted that relative to boys, 4) girls would report increased social orientation, as measured by questionnaires of social skills and friendship quality, which would also positively correlate with functional coupling between FPN and DMN.

1.7.2 Specific Aim II

To confirm that the sustained influence of affective SRP on cognitive control is indeed a transient, state effect, RSFC of DMN and FPN was examined as a measure of trait functional connectivity. Analyses of sex differences in DMN and FPN within- and between-network RSFC were pursued. Correlations with inhibitory control task performance were conducted to measure associations between trait functional connectivity and cognitive control. Under such conditions of rest, I hypothesized 1) minimal between-network functional connectivity between DMN and FPN, as these networks are functionally distinct in the absence of a task (De Luca et al., 2006; Fox et al., 2005; Fransson, 2005; Greicius et al., 2003). However, if present, I predicted higher DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity would be negatively correlated with inhibitory control performance, based on studies showing that higher functional RSFC between DMN and FPN is correlated with poorer cognitive control performance (Hampson et al., 2010; Keller et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2008). Lastly, based on research reporting a correlation between rumination and within-DMN RSFC in healthy controls (Berman et al., 2011; Luo et al., 2016), as well as a correlation between within-DMN RSFC and empathizing (Takeuchi et al., 2014), I hypothesized that individuals with higher social orientations (i.e. girls) would have stronger within-DMN trait functional connectivity.

1.8 Conclusions

During adolescence, the concept of self evolves in the context of increasingly valued peer influence, which varies by sex. Heightened social orientation can be accompanied by negative consequences, such as self-consciousness, interpersonal stress and maladaptive coping behaviors. Thus, understanding how affective SRP impacts other

adaptive neural processes, like cognitive control, and how, in certain instances, aberrations in these functions can develop into psychopathology is particularly relevant during adolescence. Sex differences in adolescent neurodevelopment are common and likely share bidirectional influences with social, SRP and cognitive control functions. Exploring sex differences in the neural correlates of affective SRP and its interactions with cognitive control function during healthy adolescence may provide insight into the sex-specific processes that confer risk for major depression.

CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Participants

A sample of healthy adolescents from the greater Portland Metro Area was recruited through fliers, advertisements and mailings distributed in the community. Many of the youth in this sample were already participating in an ongoing neurodevelopmental study (R01 AA017664). As the primary aims of this dissertation involved the examination of sex differences, matching males and females based on age and pubertal stage was paramount. Only youth between the ages of 15 and 18 years were targeted, as they were more likely to have reached late puberty (Tanner Stages 4 or 5). Youth who had not reached late puberty were excluded from the sample (Tanner Stage \leq 3). Importantly, any youth who were home-schooled or not enrolled in school were excluded, due to the potential for vast differences in peers groups and socialization. An effort was made to recruit youth from diverse communities to ensure a racially and ethnically representative sample of participants from the Portland Metro Area.

2.2 Procedure

All procedures were approved by the OHSU Institutional Review Board. Following a 15-minute pre-screen telephone conversation with the youth and a parent (conducted separately), initial eligibility was determined. Youth assent and parent consent forms (for minors) were mailed to the families and reviewed over the phone. Youth who were 18 years old signed their own consent forms. A more comprehensive structured telephone interview was scheduled for youth and their parent separately, if they consented to participate. During that interview, the Diagnostic Interview for Children Predictive Scales was administered to youth and parents to exclude for the

presence of current psychiatric disorder in youth based on Diagnostic Statistical Manual-IV criteria (Lucas et al., 2001). The Customary Drug Use and Drinking Record was also administered to youth to determine self-reported alcohol and drug use (Brown et al., 1998). Youth who reported \geq 3 lifetime alcohol binge occasions (defined as \geq 4 drinks per occasion for females and \geq 5 drinks per occasion for males), any alcohol binge occasion in the past 6 months, ≥ 20 lifetime uses of marijuana, any marijuana use in the past 6 months, smoking > 4 cigarettes per day, or any other drug use were excluded from the study. Additional exclusionary criteria included DSM-IV Axis I psychotic disorder in either biological parent (e.g. bipolar I or schizophrenia); parent-reported prenatal exposure to alcohol or drugs; serious medical condition(s), including significant head trauma (loss of consciousness ≥ 2 minutes); learning disability; inability of parent to provide family history information; current use of psychotropic medications; premature birth (< 36 weeks); uncorrected vision problems; magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) contraindications (e.g. braces or claustrophobia); left-handedness (Oldfield, 1971); and pregnancy. Youth and parents were compensated \$10 each for completing the comprehensive structured interviews.

Once enrolled in the study, youth completed two sessions, a neuropsychological testing session and an MRI session, at Oregon Health & Science University (OHSU). Moreover, these sessions occurred within three months of the youth and parent telephone interviews. In cases where youth were unavailable for visits within the three-month time frame, screening was repeated to confirm eligibility before scheduling sessions. Sessions could be scheduled on the same day or separate days, but within 7 days of each other. In addition, girls' MRI sessions were scheduled during the follicular phase (within 10 days

of menstruation onset) of their menstrual cycle to account for variation in cognitive performance and brain response across the menstrual cycle, which has been reported previously (Andreano and Cahill, 2010; Bayer et al., 2013; Diekhof, 2015; Dreher et al., 2007; Ossewaarde et al., 2011; Schoning et al., 2007; Smith et al., 2014a). Youth and parents were compensated \$100 and \$50, respectively, for completing the neuropsychological and MRI testing sessions.

2.2.1 Neuropsychological Testing Session

A battery of neuropsychological tests and behavioral measures were administered (Cservenka et al., 2012; Cservenka et al., 2015; Herting et al., 2010; Seghete et al., 2013); however, for the purposes of this study, only the following measures will be detailed: the Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (Wechsler, 1999), the Children's Depression Inventory (Kovacs, 1985), the Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Adolescents (Tangney, 1989), the Prosocial Tendencies Measure (Carlo, 2003), the Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for Adolescents (Cartwright-Hatton et al., 2004), the Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents (Harter et al., 1998), and the Co-Rumination Questionnaire (Rose, 2002) (see **2.3 Assessments and Questionnaires**).

2.2.2 MRI Testing Session

At the beginning of the MRI scan session, youth completed the Tanner Sexual Maturation Scale (Taylor et al., 2001) and state anxiety component of the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory for Children (Spielberger, 1983). Parents completed the Hollingshead Index of Social Position (Hollingshead, 1975) (see **2.3 Assessments and Questionnaires**). Parents also completed an MRI safety questionnaire on behalf of their child and all questions were reviewed with the youth prior to scanning. Participants older than 18 years old completed their own MRI safety questionnaires. All girls were asked confidentially to confirm there was a very minimal chance of pregnancy at the time of their scan. Prior to scanning, youth practiced the Affective SRP-Flanker task (see **2.4 Affective Self-Referential Processing (SRP)-Flanker Task**) on a laptop computer and were explained the MRI procedure by a trained research assistant and the scan operator (G.A.). In preparation for the scan, youth were provided with earplugs and MRI compatible, sound-attenuating headphones. Participants laid in a supine position on the MRI scan bed, and pillows were placed around their heads to limit head movement. A mirror mounted on the head coil permitted the participants to view the task projected on a screen at the back of the bore. Lastly, youth were provided with a four-button MRI compatible button box to record responses during the task.

At the completion of the scan, participants completed an exit questionnaire to assess whether the task induced any type of distress and to confirm understanding of the task. The questionnaire also assessed participants' motivation and interest in the task (see **Appendix A** for exit questionnaire).

2.3 Assessments and Questionnaires

2.3.1 Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (WASI)

As an estimate of general cognitive ability, the 2-subtest version of the WASI was administered to all youth. The 2-subtest version includes Vocabulary and Matrix Reasoning sections. From these measures, an estimated Full Scale IQ score was calculated for every participant; higher scores indicate greater estimated intellectual ability. IQ was examined in this sample as it has been linked to inhibitory control in adolescents (Yucel et al., 2012).

2.3.2 Tanner's Sexual Maturation Scale (SMS)

An estimate of pubertal development was included in this study, because it is a common confounding variable when studying adolescent sex differences. The Tanner's SMS describes the onset and progression of pubertal changes using a 5-point scale with Stage 1 corresponding to pre-pubertal and Stage 5 corresponding to adult-like sexual maturity. Modified line drawings of Tanner's SMS were used to collect self-reported sexual maturation. Boys rated their pubertal maturation based on their genital development and pubic hair growth, while girls rated their breast development and pubic hair growth. In an attempt to mitigate confounds created by sex differences in pubertal development, only adolescents in Tanner Stages 4 or 5 were included in the study.

2.3.3 Hollingshead Index of Social Position (ISP)

Many studies have reported an association between socioeconomic status (SES) and executive functioning in children and adolescents (Boelema et al., 2014; Bradley and Corwyn, 2002; Farah et al., 2006; Spielberg et al., 2015). As such, this study measured SES using the Hollingshead ISP, a questionnaire administered to a parent to determine education and occupational levels of both parents. Scores range from 1 to 7, with 1 indicating attainment of a professional degree or professional occupation and 7 indicating less than seven years of education or unskilled work. Occupation scores are multiplied by 7 and education scores are multiplied by 4 and the sum of these products indicate the social position of the head of the household, the parent who earns a higher income. Total scores range from 11 to 77, reflecting upper to lower class categories. If a participant

does not live with both parents, the head of the household may be defined as 1) the parent who the participant spends most of her time with or 2) the parent with the higher income when time is split equally between two parents.

2.3.4 Children's Depression Inventory (CDI)

Although major depression was an exclusionary criterion for this study, there are a range of sub-threshold depressive symptoms reported by healthy adolescents (Kovacs, 1985; Smucker et al., 1986) that meaningfully predict long-term interpersonal problems (Allen et al., 2014b). Importantly, this study aimed to inform potential mechanisms of sex differences in depression; thus, incorporating a measure of depressive symptoms was critical for this work. The CDI is a 27-item questionnaire that is comprised of five subscales: Negative Mood, Negative Self-Esteem, Anhedonia, Ineffectiveness and Interpersonal Problems. Participants marked one of three statements that best described how they felt in the past two weeks, and a trained research assistant assigned a score of 0, 1 or 2 for each item marked. Raw scores on each sub-scale and the raw total score were converted to T-scores. T-scores ranging from 45 - 55 are considered average, while Tscores exceeding 65 represent clinically relevant elevations in depressive symptoms (much above average (66 – 70) or very much above average (>70)).

2.3.5 Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) for Children

Youth completed the state anxiety scale of the STAI to assess situational anxiety prior to MRI scanning. This questionnaire was administered to estimate anxiety prior to scanning, as well as to examine sex differences in state anxiety, which tend to co-occur with depressive symptoms. The state anxiety scale of the STAI contains 20 items that ask youth how they feel in that particular moment. Items emphasize subjective, consciously perceived feelings of apprehension, tension and worry. Responses were made on a 4point scale, with 1 corresponding to 'Not at all' and 4 corresponding to 'Very much so'. Raw scores were converted to T-scores and range from 20 to 80, with higher scores indicating higher state anxiety.

2.3.6 Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Adolescents (TOSCA-A)

The TOSCA-A is a self-report measure that contains 10 negative and 5 positive scenarios yielding indices of Shame-proneness, Guilt-proneness, Externalization (of cause of blame), Detachment/Unconcern, Alpha Pride (pride in the entire self) and Beta Pride (pride stemming from evaluation of a specific behavior). Shame-proneness and Guilt-proneness are both negative self-conscious emotions that are generally positively correlated with each other. Shame is considered a counterproductive emotion, as it emphasizes global and stable unworthiness of the self, which tends to foster avoidance behavior. On the other hand, guilt is considered a more productive emotion, as it focuses on the wrongness of a particular, controllable action, thus promoting reparative behaviors (Lewis, 1971; Tangney et al., 1992). Shame-proneness has been shown to be positively related to Externalization and also negatively associated with Alpha Pride, while Guiltproneness and Beta Pride are negatively associated (Tangney et al., 1992). For each scenario in the measure, participants rated whether a series of reactions corresponding to an index of the measure described how they would feel on a visual analog scale (ranging from 'Not at all likely' to 'Very likely'). The Shame-proneness sub-scale is negatively related to interpersonal functioning, while the Guilt-proneness sub-scale relates to otheroriented empathy (Tangney et al., 1995). Thus, these particular variables provide information about participants' social orientations and self-consciousness levels.
2.3.7 Prosocial Tendencies Measure (PTM)

The PTM was used as a measure of prosocial behavior. Participants were instructed to rate how much 23 different statements described them on 5-point scale, where 1 corresponded to 'Does not describe me at all' and 5 corresponded to 'Describes me greatly'. In addition to a global prosocial behavior score, the PTM provides subscores on Altruistic, Compliant, Emotional, Dire, Anonymous, and Public prosocial behaviors. Females generally score higher on measures of Altruistic, Anonymous, Compliant and Emotional prosocial behaviors, indicating that internalized, empathic motives likely promote prosocial actions. In contrast, males tend to rate higher on Public prosocial behaviors, suggesting that they are more likely to engage in prosocial action when an audience is present (Carlo, 2003).

2.3.8 Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for Adolescents (MCQ-A)

Meta-cognition refers to the processes involved in control, modification and interpretation of thinking itself (Wells and Cartwright-Hatton, 2004) and it is involved in the development and maintenance of psychological disorders, including depression (Callesen et al., 2014; Papageorgiou and Wells, 2001; Wells et al., 2012; Yilmaz et al., 2011). Research shows that patients with depression hold both negative (e.g. 'When I start worrying I cannot stop') and positive (e.g. 'Worrying helps me cope') metacognitive beliefs about rumination (Papageorgiou and Wells, 2001), indicating that rumination is not only symptomatic of depression, but may also function as a coping strategy. The MCQ-A is a 30-item instrument comprised of 5 scales: Cognitive Confidence, Positive Beliefs, Cognitive Self-Consciousness, Uncontrollability and Danger, and Need to

Control Thoughts. Youth indicated how much they agreed with every statement on a scale of 1 ('Do not agree') to 4 ('Agree very much').

2.3.9 Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents (SPP-A)

The Social Competence, Close Friendships and Global Self-Worth domains of the SPP-A were used to asses social success and self-esteem. This measure employs a structured alternative format (Harter, 1982), which involves the participant deciding what type of teenager he/she is using a two-choice response format (e.g. Like Me – Unlike Me), then specifying the *degree* to which a statement describes him/her (i.e. 'Really True for me' or 'Sort of True for me'). This format legitimizes either choice ('type' of adolescent) - discouraging responses based on social desirability - and broadens the range of choices over the typical two-choice format. Every subscale contains 5 questions scored from 1 to 4, with higher values indicating most adequate self-judgment.

2.3.10 Co-Rumination Questionnaire (CRQ)

The CRQ was created to explain the discrepancy in risk for MDD in girls compared to boys, despite girls reporting closer friendships, which generally protect against emotional difficulties. Co-rumination is both social (unlike rumination) and maladaptive (unlike self-disclosure) due to the negative focus of conversation between same-sex friends. The CRQ is comprised of 27 items in 9 content areas: 1) frequency of discussing problems, 2) discussing problems instead of engaging in other activities, 3) encouragement by the focal child of the friend's discussing problems, 4) encouragement by the friend of the focal child's discussing problems, 5) discussing the same problem repeatedly, 6) speculation about the causes of problems, 7) speculation about consequences of problems, 8) speculation about parts of the problem that are not

understood, and 9) focusing on negative feelings. Items were rated on a 5-point scale based on the degree to which the item described the participants, with 1 corresponding to 'Not at all true' and 5 corresponding to 'Really true.' The mean of all 27 items represented the co-rumination score.

2.4 Affective Self-Referential Processing (SRP)-Flanker Task

The Affective SRP-Flanker task was developed with a mixed block/event-related design and combines elements of a previously published self-referential task (Jankowski et al., 2014) and a version of the Eriksen flanker task (Eriksen and Eriksen, 1974) that utilizes arrows (Bunge et al., 2002; Casey et al., 2000; Fan et al., 2002; Kelly et al., 2008). Two types of blocks were presented that either consisted of 1) SRP trials immediately followed by Flanker trials or 2) Control trials immediately followed by Flanker trials. Blocks contained six SRP or Control trials (4 s each), which were immediately followed by presentation of five Flanker trials (0.8 s each; Figure 1). Blocks (4 SRP and 4 Control) were presented for approximately 38 s and separated by 12 s of fixation. Presentation of SRP and Control blocks alternated and half of the participants were randomly assigned a version of the task where SRP blocks were presented first, while the remaining participants completed a version of the task where Control blocks were presented first. The onset of SRP, Control and Flanker trials was preceded by a 2 s cue: 'DOES THIS DESCRIBE YOU?', 'CAN THIS CHANGE?', and 'CENTER ARROW,' respectively. The task was presented with E-Prime 2.0 software (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA) and responses were recorded for all trials. Prior to scanning, youth were provided with a brief demonstration of the task and allowed to practice.

SRP and Control blocks contained the same stimuli, but participants were instructed to respond differently based on the condition. Participants viewed positivelyand negatively-valenced trait phrases representing academic, physical and social domains (see Appendix B for list of phrases). During SRP trials, participants were instructed to respond based on whether a given phrase described them (yes or no response option). In contrast, in the Control trials, participants were instructed to make evaluations based on the malleability of the same traits with respect to people in general (yes or no response option; see Appendix C for task instructions). Stimuli were presented in a randomized order, regardless of valence and domain, and each stimulus was presented once per condition. In the scanner, participants were presented with a stimulus in the center of the screen for 1.5 s then the words 'YES' and 'NO' were presented below the stimulus phrase for 2.5 s during which participants made a button-box response based on the task condition. 'YES' was always presented in the bottom left corner of the screen and 'NO' was always presented in the bottom right corner of the screen. Presentation of SRP and Control trials was jittered (mean = 2.5 s); participants viewed a fixation cross at the center of the screen in between trials.

During Flanker trials, participants viewed a row of 5 arrows pointing right or left. The four flanking arrows all pointed the same direction; however, the center arrow pointed in a congruent direction (40%) or incongruent direction (60%). Flanker trials were jittered (mean = 2.5 s) with fixation presented between trials. Congruent and incongruent trials were presented pseudo-randomly within blocks. Participants were instructed to make a button-box response to indicate whether the center arrow was pointing left or right, regardless of where the other arrows were pointing (see **Appendix**

B for task instructions). They were asked to respond as quickly and as accurately as possible during the 0.8 s display of the arrows. Flanker trials were presented rapidly in order to increase attentional demands and decrease the likelihood of self-referential thoughts during these trials.

2.5 Image Data Acquisition

Imaging data were acquired on a 3T Siemens Magnetom Tim Trio system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Erlangen, Germany) using a twelve-channel head coil. Data were collected in the axial plane oblique to the anterior-posterior commissure using a high-angular resolution T2*-weighted echo-planar BOLD sequence. During the Affective SRP-Flanker Task, functional images were collected in one run using the following parameters: TR = 2000 ms, TE = 30 ms, matrix = 240 x 176, FOV = 256 mm, flip angle $= 90^{\circ}$, 33 contiguous slices, resolution $= 3.8 \text{ mm}^3$, 282 repetitions, 9:30 min. During rest, functional images were collected in two runs with the following parameters: TR = 2500ms, TE = 30 ms, matrix = 240 x 176, FOV = 256 mm, flip angle = 90° , 36 contiguous slices, resolution = $3.75 \times 3.75 \times 3.8 \text{ mm}$, 124 repetitions, 5:17 min/run. Participants were instructed to stay still and fixate on a white cross in the center of a black screen while thinking about nothing in particular; youth confirmed wakefulness once they completed the scan. A whole-brain, high-resolution T1-weighted MPRAGE scanning sequence was collected in the sagittal plane (TR = 2300 ms, TE = 3.58 ms, TI = 900 ms, matrix = 240 x126, FOV = 240 mm, flip angle = 10° , 160 contiguous slices, resolution 1 x 1 x 1.1 mm, 176 repetitions, 9:14 min) for co-registration to functional data. Resting state scans were always completed before the Affective SRP-Flanker Task scan.

2.6 Specific Aim I

2.6.1 Image Preprocessing and Single-Subject Analysis

Data were preprocessed using in-house software that implements 4dfp tools developed at Washington University and have been previously published (Alarcon et al., 2015; Fair et al., 2012). Functional data preprocessing steps included slice-time correction, image debanding, volume registration, including a 6-parameter rigid body motion alignment and re-alignment, normalization to a mode value of 1000, co-registration to the anatomical file, transformation to Talairach standard space and resampling to a 3 mm³ resolution. The first four frames of functional data were excluded to allow BOLD signal to reach steady-state, and the remaining data were modeled in participant native space. A general linear model (GLM) using a mixed block/event-related design was implemented to analyze the functional task data. SRP and Control blocks were modeled with boxcar functions, while SRP, Control and Flanker events were modeled without an assumed response shape. Flanker congruent and incongruent trials were modeled separately, as were errors trials, task instruction trials and start cues for SRP and Control blocks.

2.6.2 Task-Regression and Additional Image Processing

A growing number of studies suggest that baseline or spontaneous neural activity continues during tasks and that task-related activation represents a combination of spontaneous activity and responses to task stimuli (Arfanakis et al., 2000; Fair et al., 2007; Fox et al., 2006; Gavrilescu et al., 2008; Kucukboyaci et al., 2013; Zhang and Li, 2010; Zhang and Li, 2012c). Thus, by regressing task signal from a time course, the spontaneous activity remains. However, the resulting functional connectivity patterns of task-regressed and resting state time courses are not identical, which may reflect "contamination" of task-regressed signal by task processes (Arfanakis et al., 2000), or nonlinear effects of a task that are not removed with linear regression (Fair et al., 2007). Alternatively, it is possible that task engagement acutely alters functional connectivity (Fair et al., 2007; Fransson, 2006; Hampson et al., 2004; Lowe et al., 2000), which is what will be measured in the current study. Residual files were created from the GLM by removing all modeled effects, including linear trends and the baseline. Residual files underwent additional processing, including image detrending, multiple regression of whole-brain signal, white matter signal, cerebrospinal fluid signal and their derivatives, as well 24 motion-related regressors (R R² R_{t-1}R_{t-1²}, where R = [X, Y, Z pitch yaw roll], t = current timepoint and t – 1 = preceding timepoint) (Friston et al., 1996), and band-pass filtering (0.009 to 0.08 Hz) (Alarcon et al., 2015).

2.6.3 Defining Task-Regressed Time Courses

Two vectors each representing frames of data during Post-SRP Flanker and Post-Control Flanker trials were created per subject. A different, motion censoring vector representing usable frames of data, based on a strict motion criterion of frame-to-frame displacement (FD), were also created per subject. The FD method indexes head movement relative to adjacent volumes and is based on the following scalar formula: FD_i $= |\Delta dix| + |\Delta diy| + |\Delta diz| + |\Delta \alpha i| + |\Delta \beta i| + |\Delta \gamma i|)$, where $\Delta dix = d(i - 1)x - dix$ (Power et al., 2012). Frames were excluded from analysis if they exceeded a threshold of 0.5 mm, and uncensored segments of data with fewer than 5 contiguous frames were subsequently censored as well. This threshold was determined based on research showing that motion scrubbing thresholds for task fMRI data are most effective within the range 0.5 – 1.1 mm

(Siegel et al., 2014); to err on the conservative side, a 0.5 mm threshold was selected. The motion censoring vector was multiplied by the Post-SRP Flanker vector and the Post-Control Flanker vector. The product of these vectors included 1) frames of data with minimal motion from Post-SRP Flanker trials and 2) frames of data with minimal motion from Post-Control Flanker trials. An FD remaining mean variable was calculated for every individual, representing the degree of micro-movement (in the range of millimeters) of this remaining motion-censored data.

2.6.4 Selecting Regions of Interest (ROIs)

Bilateral dorsolateral prefrontal and inferior parietal cortices are key nodes of the fronto-parietal network (Cole and Schneider, 2007), while medial prefrontal and posterior cingulate cortices represent hubs of the default mode (and SRP) network. A list of potential coordinates was created using a functionally-defined set of ROIs based on several meta-analyses of task fMRI data and functional connectivity mapping (Cohen et al., 2008; Power et al., 2012; Power et al., 2010). ROIs are modeled as 10 mm diameter spheres centered upon ROI coordinates (Power et al., 2011). FPN and DMN coordinates that most closely matched those reported in FPN (Cole and Schneider, 2007) and DMN in the context of self-referential processing (Northoff et al., 2006) were selected and their functional associations were confirmed on neurosynth.org. Refer to Table 1 for final selection of seed regions.

2.6.5 Creating Functional Connectivity Maps

Time courses from every seed region per condition (Post-SRP Flanker and Post-Control Flanker) were extracted and correlated with every voxel in the brain, generating correlation coefficients that underwent a Fischer's z transformation to improve data

normality. Limiting the time series by task condition (Post-SRP Flanker and Post-Control Flanker) greatly reduced the number of usable frames for functional connectivity analysis; thus, prior to starting group analyses, the number of remaining frames per condition and per subject was determined, and the quality of functional connectivity maps was assessed via visual inspection. Image processing details can be seen in Figure 2.

2.6.6 Data Analysis

2.6.6.1 Participant Characterization

Sex differences in demographic variables were examined with independent samples *t*-tests, with the exception of Tanner Stage, which was determined with a Chisquare analysis. Sex differences in FD remaining mean were assessed with an independent samples *t*-test and correlations between FD remaining mean and age were determined with Pearson's correlation. Reaction time (RT), errors of omission and accuracy on Flanker trials were analyzed with repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA). Due to a priori hypotheses about sex differences in Flanker performance, post-hoc sex differences were examined in the case of statistically significant main effects of sex, as well as interactions between sex and task condition. Correlations between personality measures, Flanker performance (RT, accuracy and omission errors) and significant functional connectivity findings were conducted with Spearman correlations. To reduce the number of correlations and the likelihood of Type II error, only significant functional connectivity findings from Post-SRP Flanker conditions and Flanker performance from Incongruent Flanker trials were analyzed. In addition, multiple comparisons correction was employed using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure (Benjamini and Hochberg, 1995).

All statistical analyses were carried out with IBM SPSS Statistics 20 (Armonk, NY: IBM Corp) and bar graphs and plots were created with GraphPad Prism version 7 for Windows (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California, USA, www.graphpad.com).

2.6.6.2 Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Analysis

Task-regressed functional connectivity group analyses were conducted with Analysis of Functional NeuroImages (Cox, 1996) using a 2 x 2 ANOVA (within-group: Post-SRP Flanker and Post-Control Flanker functional connectivity maps; betweengroup: girls and boys). Congruent and Incongruent trials of the Flanker task were collapsed to preserve detection power. A voxel-wise threshold of p < 0.01 and a clusterwise threshold of p < 0.05 was implemented using Monte Carlo simulation (minimum cluster size ≥ 46 voxels), bringing the voxel-wise threshold to p < 0.0004, corrected. Average Z values from significant clusters were extracted and plotted for visualization. Given that group differences in functional connectivity may be due to differences in positive connectivity, negative connectivity, or a combination of both, one-sample *t*-tests were conducted for every seed region and each condition and sex for aid in interpretation of sex differences results.

2.7 Specific Aim II

2.7.1 Image Preprocessing and Single-Subject Analysis

The initial resting state data preprocessing steps were identical to those of the task activation data (see 2.6.1 Image Preprocessing and Single-Subject Analysis): slice-time

correction, image debanding, volume registration, normalization to a mode value of 1000, anatomical co-registration, Talairach standardization and resampling to a 3 mm³ resolution. Subsequent image processing was conducted on concatenated resting state runs and included image detrending, multiple regression, including whole-brain signal, white matter signal, cerebrospinal fluid signal and their derivatives, as well 24 motionrelated regressors (R R² R_{t-1}R_{t-1}², where R=[X Y Z pitch yaw roll], t=current time point and t-1=preceding time point) (Friston et al., 1996), and lastly, band-pass filtering (0.009) to 0.08 Hz). Frames of data were excluded from analysis if they exceeded an FD threshold of 0.3 mm, as previously published (Alarcon et al., 2015; Costa Dias et al., 2015; Graham et al., 2016; Graham et al., 2015) and uncensored segments of data with fewer than 5 contiguous frames were subsequently censored as well. An FD remaining mean variable was calculated for every individual. Motion-scrubbed time courses from every seed region were correlated with every voxel in the brain, generating functional connectivity maps, comprised of correlation coefficients that underwent a Fischer's z transformation to improve data normality. Image processing details can be seen in Figure 2.

2.7.2 Resting State Functional Connectivity (RSFC) Analysis

In order to determine whether task-regressed functional connectivity results were indeed *state* effects and did not reflect *trait* functional connectivity patterns that differentiated male and female adolescents, RSFC analyses were first restricted to regions where significant effects were found in the task-regressed functional connectivity analyses (see 2.6.6.2 Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Analysis). To accomplish this, RSFC maps were masked with ROIs created from task-regressed functional

connectivity results; activity of DMN and FPN seed regions was then correlated with voxels restricted to these ROIs. Independent samples *t*-tests compared RSFC of males and females. A voxel-wise threshold of p < 0.05 and a cluster-wise threshold of p < 0.05 was implemented using Monte Carlo simulation (minimum cluster size ≥ 5), bringing the voxel-wise threshold to p < 0.005, corrected. Average Z values from significant clusters were extracted and plotted for visualization. Next, whole-brain, voxel-wise analyses with FPN and DMN seed regions were conducted to examine other potential *trait* functional connectivity patterns that differentiated male and female adolescents using independent samples *t*-tests. A voxel-wise threshold of p < 0.05 and a cluster-wise threshold of p < 0.05 was implemented using Monte Carlo simulation (minimum cluster size ≥ 81), bringing the voxel-wise threshold to p < 0.00007, corrected. Average Z values from significant clusters serve extracted and plotted for visualization. Finally, one-sample *t*-tests of whole-brain, voxel-wise functional connectivity of DMN and FPN seed regions were conducted for males and females separately to interpret group differences.

2.7.3 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity

State and trait functional connectivity were directly compared to determine if sex differences in state functional connectivity (determined in 2.6.6.2 Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Analysis) were statistically different from sex differences in trait functional connectivity (determined in *2.7.2 Resting State Functional Connectivity (RSFC) Analysis)*. ROIs were functionally defined using masks of clusters that indicated 1) significant main effects of sex or interactions between sex and task condition from the task-regressed functional connectivity analyses and 2) significant sex differences from the resting state functional connectivity analyses. Two-way ANOVAs were conducted

with sex as the between-subject factor (girls versus boys) and functional connectivity type as the within subject factor: Task (SRP-Control) versus Rest. For each ANOVA, a voxel-wise threshold of p < 0.05 and a cluster-wise threshold of p < 0.05 was implemented using Monte Carlo simulation (minimum cluster size \geq 7), bringing the voxel-wise threshold to p < 0.009, corrected. To correct for the number of analyses, a Benjamini-Hochberg correction will be utilized. Average Z values from significant clusters were extracted and plotted for visualization.

2.8 Analytic Strategy

As detailed in **1.6 Dissertation Aims and Hypotheses**, the first aim of this dissertation was to measure sex differences in state functional connectivity of default mode and fronto-parietal networks, as well as performance during an inhibitory control task that followed an affective SRP induction. Armed with the knowledge that adolescent girls in this sample rated themselves higher on co-rumination compared to boys, further analysis of sex differences in cognitive control function was warranted. The results of this analysis will be detailed in Chapter 3. To compare to the results of Aim I, trait RSFC of the same networks and correlations with inhibitory control performance were investigated in Aim II and also detailed in Chapter 3.

	Talairach Coordinates		
	(X, Y, Z)		
Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex			
Left	-41, 33, 24		
Right	37, 13, 42		
Inferior Parietal Lobule			
Left	-41, -56, 41		
Right	41, -55, 45		
Medial Prefrontal Cortex			
Left	-8, 42, 27		
Right	8, 48, 9		
Posterior Cingulate Cortex			
Left	-11, -57, 14		
Right	7, -50, 29		

 Table 1. Functional Connectivity Analysis Seed Regions



Figure 1. Example of an SRP Block Condition. Following a 2 s cue, six jittered SRP trials were presented. Immediately after the last SRP trial, another 2 s cue indicated the beginning of five jittered Flanker trials. The last SRP and first Flanker trials are depicted here.



Figure 2. Flow chart of task-regressed and resting state functional connectivity processing steps.

CHAPTER 3: RESULTS

3.1 Full-Sample Participant Characterization and Task Performance

Demographic data were collected on 49 adolescents (girls = 25). Girls and boys were matched on age, pubertal stage, IQ, SES and racial distribution. All participants were within the age range of 15 and 18 years and in Tanner stages 4 or 5 (Table 1). Participants in Tanner Stage 5 were statistically older than youth in Tanner Stage 4 (t_{47} = -2.34, p = 0.02). The majority of youth fell within normal ranges of depressive and state anxiety symptoms; however, two girls and 1 boy had slightly above average CDI Total T-Scores (57 - 62) and 1 girl had a very much above average T-Score (71). Girls and boys were statistically matched on depressive and state anxiety symptoms (Table 2). Responding on the PTM, MCQ-A, and SPP-A was statistically similar between boys and girls; however, girls reported higher scores on the CRQ and Alpha Pride sub-scale of the TOSCA-A compared to boys (Table 3). Age was negatively correlated with the PTM mean score ($\rho = -0.34$, p = 0.02). When examined by sex, this correlation was significant for girls ($\rho = -0.43$, p = 0.03), but not boys ($\rho = -0.16$, p = 0.45). SPP-A Global Self-Worth was significantly lower for youth in Tanner Stage 5 versus Stage 4 (U = 125.00, p = 0.02). When examined by sex, this effect was significant in girls (U = 22.00, p = 0.01), but not boys (U = 36.00, p = 0.45).

Behavioral data from SRP and Control trials were missing from one (female) individual due to a technical problem. For SRP trials, there was a significant main effect of domain (F(3.77, 173.51) = 24.03, p < 0.001, Greenhouse-Geisser correction), but no significant main effect of sex (F(1, 46) = 0.37, p = 0.36) or interaction of domain and sex (F(3.77, 173.51) = 1.48, p = 0.21, Greenhouse-Geisser correction). Post-hoc analysis of

simple effects indicated that youth believed Positive Academic traits described them more than Negative Academic, Negative Social, Positive Physical and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's), but not Positive Social traits (p > 0.05, Tukey's). Further, youth agreed that Positive Social traits described them more than Negative Academic, Negative Social and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's), but not Positive Physical (p > 0.05, Tukey's). Finally, Positive Physical traits were endorsed more than Negative Academic, Negative Social and Negative Physical (all p < 0.05, Tukey's) traits. Thus, overall youth agreed that positive traits described them more than negative traits.

Similarly, a repeated measures ANOVA indicated a main effect of domain in the Control condition (F(5, 230) = 14.38, p < 0.001). A main effect of sex (F(1, 46) = 0.01, p = 0.91) and the interaction of domain and sex (F(5, 230) = 1.26, p = 0.28) were not statistically significant. Post-hoc comparisons showed that the main effect of domain was driven by an overall difference in Positive Academic traits, such that youth believed Positive Academic traits were the least malleable, compared to all other traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's).

Reaction time (RT) on the Flanker trials was examined with repeated measures ANOVA, and results indicated a significant main effect of trial type (F(3, 141) = 55.60, p< 0.001), as well as a significant main effect of sex (F(1, 47) = 4.41, p = 0.04). However, the interaction between trial type and sex was not statistically significant (F(3, 141) =0.22, p = 0.88). Post-hoc analysis indicated that participants were slower to respond during Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials compared to both Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p < 0.05, Tukey's). Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials did not differ based on RT (p > 0.05, Tukey's), nor did Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials (p > 0.05, Tukey's). Post-hoc sex comparisons were not significantly different (all p > 0.05, Sidak); however, girls were slower to respond overall (Figure 1).

Accuracy significantly differed based on trial type (F(2.06, 96.68) = 9.33, p < 0.001, Greenhouse-Geisser correction); however the main effect of sex (F(1, 47) = 0.91, p = 0.35) and interaction between trial type and sex (F(2.06, 96.68) = 0.58, p = 0.57, Greenhouse-Geisser correction) were not statistically significant. The effect of trial type was such that more errors were committed during Post-Control Incongruent compared to Post-SRP (p < 0.05, Tukey's) and Post-Control (p < 0.05, Tukey's) Congruent Flanker trials. Accuracy did not differ between Post-SRP Incongruent and Post-SRP or Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p > 0.05, Tukey's). Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p > 0.05, Tukey's). Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker accuracy did not differ, nor did Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker accuracy (all p > 0.05, Tukey's) (Figure 1).

A statistically significant main effect of trial type was observed for errors of omission (F(3, 141) = 6.56, p = 0.001), as was a main effect of sex (F(1, 47) = 7.10, p = 0.01). The interaction between trial type and sex was not statistically significant (F(3, 141) = 1.00, p = 0.39). More errors of omission were committed during Post-SRP Incongruent relative Post-SRP Congruent (p < 0.05, Tukey's) and Post-Control Congruent (p < 0.05, Tukey's) Flanker trials. Errors of omission differed between Post-Control Incongruent and Post-SRP (p < 0.05, Tukey's) and Post-Control (p < 0.05, Tukey's) Congruent Flanker trials. Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials did not differ in terms of errors of omission (p < 0.05, Tukey's), nor did Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials (p < 0.05, Tukey's). The post-hoc analysis of sex

indicated that girls made more errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials than boys (p < 0.05, Sidak) (Figure 1).

To follow up with the significant sex difference in Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission, a mediation analysis was conducted to test whether co-rumination explained this effect. Mediation was performed with the PROCESS macro (Hayes, 2013) in SPSS with sex as the independent measure, errors of omission as the dependent measure and co-rumination as a mediator. Bias corrected bootstrapped 95% confidence intervals were determined with 1000 bootstrapped samples. The direct effect of sex on errors of omission became statistically insignificant once co-rumination was included in the model, indicating that co-rumination fully mediated the effect of sex on errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials (Figure 2).

Responding on the exit questionnaire indicated that boys and girls identified with the statements in the task to a similar degree (U = 295.00, p = 0.92). The sexes did not differ on how the task made them feel (U = 273.00, p = 0.57), level of interest in the task (U = 242.60, p = 0.19) or how important it was to do well on the task (U = 287.50, p = 0.78).

3.2 Specific Aim I

Based on the strict motion censoring criteria employed in the current study, 9 of 49 participants had zero frames of data and could not be included in imaging analyses; subsequent results will be based on data from the remaining 40 individuals (20 girls). The number of frames of data used in the imaging analysis were not statistically different by sex for either the SRP ($t_{38} = 0.82$, p = 0.42) or Control ($t_{38} = 0.80$, p = 0.43) conditions.

On average, the same number of frames were analyzed in SRP versus Control conditions per subject ($t_{39} = 0.04$, p = 0.97). Boys and girls did not differ statistically on mean FD of the remaining frames for SRP ($t_{38} = 0.52$, p = 0.61) or Control ($t_{38} = 1.66$, p = 0.11) conditions. Age was negatively correlated with FD remaining mean of the Control condition ($r^2 = -0.37$, p = 0.02), but not the SRP condition ($r^2 = -0.23$, p = 0.16).

3.2.1 Participant Characterization

Boys and girls did not differ statistically based on age, pubertal stage, IQ, SES or race distribution (Table 4). CDI Total T-Score and subscale T-Scores were not statistically different by sex; however, girls reported more state anxiety than boys at a statistical trend level (Table 5). Male and female responses on the MCQ-A, PTM, TOSCA-A and SPP-A were statistically similar; however, girls reported higher CRQ mean scores (Table 6). Similar to the full sample, age was negatively correlated with the PTM mean score ($\rho = -0.34$, p = 0.03). When examined by sex, this correlation was not significant in girls ($\rho = -0.32$, p = 0.17) or boys ($\rho = -0.34$, p = 0.14). SPP-A Global Self-Worth was significant lower for youth in Tanner Stage 5 versus Stage 4 (U = 61.00, p = 0.01). When examined by sex, this effect was observed in girls (U = 4.00, p = 0.002), but not boys (U = 23.00, p = 0.44). Thus, the only differences from the full sample were the lack of sex difference in TOSCA-A Alpha Pride scores and the nonsignificant correlation between PTM and age in girls when examined separately from boys.

3.2.2 Behavioral Responding during SRP and Control Trials

Behavioral responding during SRP trials was nearly identical to the full sample, with a significant main effect of domain (F(3.78, 140.00) = 20.53, p < 0.001, Greenhouse-Geisser correction), but no significant main effect of sex (F(1, 37) = 0.58, p = 0.45) or interaction of domain and sex (F(3.78, 140.00) = 0.68, p = 0.60, Greenhouse-Geisser correction). Post-hoc analysis of simple effects indicated that youth believed Positive Academic traits described them more than Negative Academic, Negative Social, Positive Physical and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's), but not Positive Social traits (p > 0.05, Tukey's). Further, youth agreed that Positive Social traits described them more than Negative Social and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's). Further, Negative Social and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's), but not Positive Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's). Lastly, Positive Physical traits were endorsed more than Negative Academic and Negative Physical traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's).

Similar to the full sample, a repeated measures ANOVA indicated a main effect of domain in the Control condition (F(5, 185) = 11.56, p < 0.001), while the main effect of sex (F(1, 37) = 0.10, p = 0.76) and the interaction of domain and sex (F(5, 185) = 0.84, p = 0.53) were not statistically significant. Post-hoc comparisons showed that the main effect of domain was driven by an overall difference in Positive Academic traits, such that youth believed Positive Academic traits were the least malleable, compared to all other traits (all p < 0.05, Tukey's).

3.2.3 Behavioral Responding during Flanker Trials

3.2.3.1 Reaction Time

Reaction time (RT) on the Flanker trials was examined with repeated measures ANOVA, and results indicated a significant main effect of trial type (F(2.31, 87.81) = 49.33, p < 0.001, Greenhouse-Geisser correction), as well as a significant main effect of sex (F(1, 38) = 4.20, p < 0.05). However, the interaction between trial type and sex was

not statistically significant (F(2.31, 87.81) = 0.52, p = 0.62, Greenhouse-Geisser correction). Post-hoc analysis showed that youth responded more slowly during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials than Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p< 0.05, Tukey's). Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trial responding was slower than responding during Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p < 0.05, Tukey's). However, RT did not differ between Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (p > 0.05, Tukey's) nor Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials (p > 0.05, Tukey's). Post-hoc sex comparisons were not significantly different (all p> 0.05, Sidak); however, girls were slower to respond overall. RT during Flanker trials was nearly identical to what was reported in the full sample. RT during Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials was not significantly correlated with CRQ mean scores across the sample or by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected).

3.2.3.2 Accuracy

Accuracy significantly differed based on trial type (F(2.03, 77.18) = 4.88, p = 0.01, Greenhouse-Geisser correction); however the main effect of sex (F(1, 38) = 0.52, p = 0.48) and interaction between trial type and sex (F(2.31, 87.81) = 1.42, p = 0.25, Greenhouse-Geisser correction) were not statistically significant. The effect of trial type was such that more errors were committed during Post-Control Incongruent compared to Post-SRP Congruent Flanker trials (p < 0.05, Tukey's). However, accuracy did not differ between 1) Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent, 2) Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent and Post-SRP Congruent or 4) Post-SRP Incongruent and Post-Control Congruent Flanker trials (all p > 0.05, Tukey's). Accuracy on Flanker trials was nearly identical to what was reported in the full sample. Accuracy

during Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials was not correlated with CRQ mean scores across the sample or by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected).

3.2.3.3 Errors of Omission

A statistically significant main effect of trial type was observed for errors of omission (F(3, 114) = 4.71, p = 0.004), as was a main effect of sex (F(1, 38) = 6.32, p = 0.02). The interaction between trial type and sex was not statistically significant (F(3, 114) = 0.70, p = 0.56). More errors of omission were committed during Post-SRP Incongruent relative to Post-SRP Congruent Flanker trials (p < 0.05, Tukey's). However, errors of omission did not differ between 1) Post-SRP Incongruent and Post-Control Congruent, 2) Post-Control Incongruent and Post-SRP Congruent, 3) Post-Control Incongruent and Post-SRP and Post-Control Congruent or 5) Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials (all p > 0.05, Tukey's). The post-hoc simple effects of sex were not statistically significant (all p > 0.05, Sidak); however, girls committed more errors of omission in general.

Omission errors on Flanker trials were similar to what was reported in the full sample; however, one notable difference was the lack of a statistically significant posthoc effect explaining the main effect of sex on errors of omission in the smaller sample. By comparison, the full sample results indicated that this effect was driven by girls committing more errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials. Errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials. Errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials were not significantly correlated with CRQ mean scores across the sample or by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected). However, co-rumination was positively correlated with errors of omission during Post-SRP

Incongruent Flanker trials across the sample ($\rho = 0.54$, p = 0.008, corrected) and in boys ($\rho = 0.56$, p = 0.02, corrected), but not girls ($\rho = 0.43$, p = 0.03, corrected).

3.2.4 Exit Questionnaire Responses

Similar to the full sample, responding on the exit questionnaire indicated that boys and girls did not differ based on identification with the statements in the task, interest in the task or their belief that it was important to do well on the task (all U \leq 154.00, $p \geq 0.22$).

3.2.5 State (Task-Regressed) Functional Connectivity Analyses

Analysis of dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) state functional connectivity yielded significant effects with the left DLPFC seed region only. Specifically, a significant interaction between sex and condition emerged in left ventral/dorsal striatum and right precuneus, such that girls showed stronger functional coupling between these regions and the left DLPFC during SRP relative to boys. Post-hoc analysis revealed that girls had stronger functional coupling between left DLPFC and both striatum and precuneus during Post-SRP Flanker trials compared to boys (p < 0.05, Sidak; Figure 3). Results of the right inferior parietal lobule (IPL) seed region analysis indicated a significant main effect of sex, such that girls had stronger functional coupling between IPL and left mPFC and cuneus compared to boys. A significant interaction between condition and sex also emerged in left middle frontal gyrus (MFG) connectivity, such that girls had stronger coupling between right IPL and left MFG during Post-SRP Flanker trials relative to boys (p < 0.05, Sidak; Figure 4). There were no significant effects in the left IPL seed region analysis (Table 7).

A significant main effect of sex emerged in the functional connectivity between left mPFC and right posterior cerebellum, with girls showing stronger functional coupling. Moreover, in the right mPFC seed analysis, a significant interaction between sex and condition was found with right MFG functional connectivity. Girls had stronger functional coupling between mPFC and MFG during the Post-SRP Flanker condition compared to boys (p < 0.05, Sidak; Figure 5). PCC seed analyses did not yield any significant results (Table 7).

CRQ mean scores were not significantly correlated to state functional connectivity across the sample or by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected). Likewise, Flanker performance was not significantly correlated with state functional connectivity (all p > 0.05, corrected).

Examination of one-sample *t*-test functional connectivity maps by sex indicated that both sexes had similar patterns of functional connectivity for all seed regions (see Figures 6 - 9 for left hemisphere seed results); thus, results from the two-way ANOVAs can be interpreted to mean that girls showed stronger positive functional coupling of seed regions compared to boys.

3.3 Specific Aim II

Of the forty participants included in the task-regressed functional connectivity analysis, 2 (male) participants could not be included in the resting state functional connectivity analysis due to excessive head motion (FD > 0.3 mm). Of the remaining 38 participants, frames of data used in the resting state functional connectivity analysis were not statistically different by sex ($t_{36} = 0.53$, p = 0.60). Boys and girls did not differ

statistically on mean FD of the remaining frames ($t_{36} = 0.001$, p = 1.00). Age was not correlated with FD remaining mean ($r^2 = 0.11$, p = 0.52).

3.3.1 Participant Characterization

Sex differences in demographic information and questionnaire responding were assessed with this smaller subset of participants. Boys and girls did not differ statistically based on age ($t_{36} = 0.87$, p = 0.39), pubertal stage ($\chi^2 = 0.40$, p = 0.53), IQ ($t_{36} = 1.49$, p =0.15), SES ($t_{36} = 0.38$, p = 0.71) or racial distribution ($\chi^2 = 0.93$, p = 0.63). CDI Total T-Score and subscale T-Scores were not statistically different by sex (all $t_{20.26} \le 1.07$, $p \ge$ 0.30); STAI state anxiety scores also did not differ by sex ($t_{36} = 1.68$, p = 0.10). Similar to the task-regressed functional connectivity sample, girls reported higher CRQ scores (U = 75.0, p = 0.002). Responses on the remaining questionnaires (MCQ-A, PTM, TOSCA-A and SPP-A) were not statistically different by sex (all U ≥ 123.5 , $p \ge 0.10$).

Age was negatively correlated with PTM mean scores ($\rho = -0.33$, p = 0.04), although not when examined by sex for either girls ($\rho = -0.32$, p = 0.17) or boys ($\rho = -0.33$, p = 0.18). SPP-A Global Self-Worth was significantly lower for youth in Tanner Stage 5 versus Stage 4 (U = 46.5, p = 0.007), while SPP-A Close Friendships was significantly lower for youth in Tanner Stage 5 versus 4 at a trend level (U = 68.0, p = 0.06). When examined by sex, SPP-A Global Self Worth was lower in Tanner Stage 5 versus Stage 4 girls (U = 4.0, p = 0.002), but not boys (U = 15.0, p = 0.43), and SPP-A Close Friendships did not differ by Tanner Stage for either sex (all U ≥ 22.0 , $p \ge 0.20$).

3.3.2 Trait (Resting State) Functional Connectivity ROI Analyses

Seed-based resting state functional connectivity analyses were conducted with voxels contained within masked regions determined from the task-regressed functional connectivity results (see Table 8). For instance, resting state functional connectivity between left DLPFC and left ventral/dorsal striatum, as well as right precuneus were tested. Functional connectivity between left DLPFC and right precuneus (Figure 10), but not left ventral/dorsal striatum, was significantly higher in girls compared to boys. All other remaining ROI analyses did not show significant sex differences in resting state functional connectivity.

3.3.3 Trait (Resting State) Functional Connectivity Whole-Brain Analyses

Connectivity between left DLPFC and right postcentral gyrus (PCG) was significantly stronger in girls, compared to boys. Likewise, coupling between right DLPFC and 1) left middle temporal gyrus (MTG) and 2) paracentral lobule (PL) and 3) left PCC was significantly stronger in girls, compared to boys. In contrast, boys showed stronger coupling between right DLPFC and right MFG, relative to girls (Table 5; Figure 11). Resting state functional connectivity of bilateral IPL was not significantly different by sex.

Left mPFC was more functionally connected at rest with left superior parietal lobule (SPL) and right PCC in girls, relative to boys. Similarly, right mPFC was more strongly functionally coupled with left SPL in girls, compared to boys. Although sex differences in resting state functional connectivity of left PCC were not observed, girls showed stronger functional coupling between right PCC and 1) left MTG, 2) left PCC, 3) left SPL and 4) right superior frontal gyrus (SFG) (Table 8; Figure 12).

Across the sample, CRQ mean scores were significantly and positively correlated with functional connectivity between 1) left DLPFC and PCG ($\rho = 0.42$, p = 0.02, corrected), 2) right DLPFC and MTG ($\rho = 0.57$, p = 0.008, corrected), 3) right DLPFC and PL ($\rho = 0.57$, p = 0.01, corrected), 4) right DLPFC and PCC ($\rho = 0.51$, p = 0.02, corrected), 5) left mPFC and SPL ($\rho = 0.49$, p = 0.03, corrected), 7) right mPFC and SPL $(\rho = 0.39, p = 0.03, \text{ corrected}), 8)$ right PCC and MTG $(\rho = 0.60, p = 0.004, \text{ corrected}), 9)$ right PCC and PCC ($\rho = 0.44$, p = 0.03, corrected), 10) right PCC and SPL($\rho = 0.55$, p =0.02, corrected), and 11) right PCC and SFG ($\rho = 0.35$, p = 0.04, corrected) (Figure 13). Correlations between CRQ and trait functional connectivity were not statistically significant when examined by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected). Due to the significance of these correlations, as well as the significant sex differences in co-rumination and trait functional connectivity, mediation analyses were pursued to determine if trait functional connectivity mediated the effect of sex on co-rumination. Only right DLPFC - left MTG (FPN-DMN) trait functional connectivity significantly mediated the effect of sex on corumination (Figure 14).

RT, accuracy (i.e. incorrect responding) and errors of omission during Post-SRP Flanker Incongruent trials were not significantly correlated with trait resting state functional connectivity across the sample (all p > 0.05, corrected). However, incorrect responding during Post-SRP Flanker Incongruent trials was positively correlated with trait resting state functional connectivity between right mPFC and SPL ($\rho = 0.70$, p =0.008, corrected) and right PCC and SPL ($\rho = 0.61$, p = 0.004, corrected) in girls (Figure 15), but not boys (both p > 0.05, corrected). When examined by sex, RT and errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials were not significantly correlated with trait functional connectivity (all p > 0.05, corrected). Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trial RT, accuracy and errors of omission were not significantly related to trait functional connectivity across the sample and by sex (all p > 0.05, corrected).

Examination of one-sample *t*-test resting state functional connectivity maps by sex indicated that both sexes has similar patterns of functional connectivity for all seed regions (see Figures 16 - 19); thus, results from the two-way ANOVAs can be interpreted to mean that girls showed stronger positive functional coupling of seed regions compared to boys.

3.3.4 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity

Based on results from state (*3.2.5 State (Task-Regressed) Functional Connectivity Analyses*) and trait (*3.3.3 Trait (Resting State) Functional Connectivity Whole-Brain Analyses*) functional connectivity, ROI analyses were conducted for 1) left DLPFC (using masks of right precuneus, left striatum and left PCG); 2) right DLPFC (using masks of left MTG, right PL, left PCC and right MFG); 3) right IPL (using masks of left cuneus, left mPFC and right MFG); 4) left mPFC (using masks of left posterior cerebellum, left SPL and right PCC); 5) right mPFC (using masks of right MFG and left SPL); and 6) right PCC (using masks of left MTG, left PCC, left SPL and right SFG). Due to the large number of analyses (n=19), results were corrected for multiple comparisons using a Benjamini-Hochberg procedure.

Analyses of left DLPFC functional connectivity indicated there was a significant main effect of sex with precuneus and striatum connectivity, such that girls had stronger functional connectivity overall, compared to boys. Moreover, significant interactions between functional connectivity and sex emerged, with girls showing more task functional connectivity than boys, but similar connectivity during rest, between left DLPFC and both precuneus and striatum. Main effects of functional connectivity type were not statistically significant. Functional connectivity between right DLPFC and PCG, as well as PCC, reflected significant main effects of sex, with girls showing stronger functional connectivity overall, as compared to boys. A significant interaction between functional connectivity type and sex emerged in the right DLPFC – MFG connection, such that girls showed stronger task functional connectivity, while boys showed stronger resting state functional connectivity. There were no other significant main effects or interactions between right DLPFC and these regions or MTG.

Analyses of right IPL indicated no significant effects with cuneus or mPFC functional connectivity. However, a significant main effect of sex with MFG emerged, with girls showing stronger functional connectivity overall than boys. A significant main effect of functional connectivity type also emerged between right IPL and MFG, such that trait was stronger than state functional connectivity, regardless of sex. Finally, a significant interaction between sex and functional connectivity type with this region indicated that boys and girls had comparable trait functional connectivity, but girls had stronger task functional connectivity than boys.

A significant main effect of sex was observed between left mPFC and SPL functional connectivity, such that girls showed stronger connectivity overall than boys. All other main effects and interactions between left mPFC and SPL, as well as posterior cerebellum, were not statistically significant. Additional significant main effects of sex were observed between right mPFC and PCC, MFG and SPL, with girls showing stronger

functional connectivity overall. A main effect of functional connectivity type with PCC indicated that trait functional connectivity was stronger than state connectivity. Finally, a significant interaction emerged with MFG, such that girls showed stronger task functional connectivity than boys, but similar trait functional connectivity. All other main effects and interactions with right mPFC were not statistically significant.

Main effects of sex were observed between right PCC and MTG, PCC, SPL and SFG, such that girls showed stronger functional connectivity overall, compared to boys. Main effects of functional connectivity type also emerged between the same regions and right PCC, indicating that trait functional connectivity was stronger than state functional connectivity, regardless of sex. Interactions between sex and functional connectivity type were not statistically significant.

	Girls (n=25)	Boys (n=24)	All	<i>p</i> -value
Age (years)	16.3 (0.9)	16.7 (0.9)	16.5 (0.9)	0.13
Tanner Stage (4/5)	7/18	5/19	12/37	0.40
IQ ^a	111.3 (9.7)	113.9 (10.1)	112.6 (9.9)	0.36
SES ^b	27.2 (14.5)	25.6 (12.8)	26.4 (13.6)	0.69
White (%)	88	92	90	0.65

Table 1. Full Sample Participant Characteristics

^aWechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (2-subtest version)

^bHollingshead Index of Social Position; lower values indicate higher socioeconomic status (SES); means for girls and boys correspond to upper middle class

	Girls (n=25)	Boys (n=24)	All	<i>p</i> -value
CDI Total ^a	45.2 (9.6)	43.3 (6.1)	44.2 (8.1)	0.43
Negative Mood ^b	44.7 (11.4)	45.4 (6.3)	45.0 (9.2)	0.80
Interpersonal Problems ^a	49.0 (10.3)	45.7 (2.9)	47.5 (7.7)	0.17
Ineffectiveness ^a	44.7 (8.5)	44.8 (6.9)	44.8 (7.7)	0.99
Anhedonia ^a	46.3 (9.3)	44.5 (7.6)	45.4 (8.5)	0.49
Negative Self-Esteem ^a	46.4 (8.0)	43.1 (5.5)	44.8 (7.0)	0.12
STAI State Anxiety ^c	41.3 (4.8)	39.4 (5.7)	40.3 (5.3)	0.21

Table 2. Full Sample Depression and Anxiety Symptoms

^aChildren's Depression Inventory T-Score; statistics were based on square-root transformed values from 45 participants (girls = 23)

^bChildren's Depression Inventory T-Score; statistics were based on data from 45 participants (girls = 23)

^cSpielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory for Children

	Girls	Boys		
	(n=25)	(n=24)	All	<i>p</i> -value
Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Ad	olescents			
Shame	2.8 (0.5)	2.6 (0.5)	2.7 (0.5)	0.08
Guilt	3.9 (0.4)	3.7 (0.6)	3.8 (0.5)	0.43
Externalization	2.2 (0.5)	2.1 (0.6)	2.2 (0.6)	0.40
Detached	3.0 (0.4)	2.8 (0.7)	2.9 (0.6)	0.08
Alpha Pride	3.6 (0.6)	3.3 (0.6)	3.5 (0.6)	0.03*
Beta Pride	3.9 (0.5)	3.8 (0.4)	3.8 (0.4)	0.35
Co-Rumination Questionnaire				
Mean Score	3.0 (0.8)	2.1 (0.8)	2.6 (0.9)	< 0.001***
Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for	Adolescents			
Mean Score	1.9 (0.4)	1.9 (0.3)	1.9 (0.3)	0.60
Cognitive Confidence	1.6 (0.4)	1.9 (0.6)	1.7 (0.5)	0.06
Positive Beliefs	1.7 (0.6)	1.4 (0.5)	1.6 (0.6)	0.09
Cognitive Self-Consciousness	2.6 (0.6)	2.6 (0.6)	2.6 (0.6)	0.83
Uncontrollability and Danger	1.8 (0.5)	1.6 (0.6)	1.7 (0.5)	0.05
Need to Control Thoughts	1.7 (0.5)	2.0 (0.5)	1.9 (0.5)	0.06
Prosocial Tendencies Measure				
Mean Score	3.2 (0.4)	3.0 (0.3)	3.1 (0.4)	0.09
Public	1.8 (0.7)	1.9 (0.7)	1.8 (0.7)	0.32
Emotional	3.4 (1.0)	3.0 (0.9)	3.2 (1.0)	0.12
Altruistic	4.4 (0.5)	4.1 (0.7)	4.2 (0.6)	0.10
Dire	3.7 (0.7)	3.3 (0.7)	3.5 (0.8)	0.06
Compliant	3.9 (0.8)	3.7 (0.8)	3.8 (0.8)	0.49
Anonymous	2.4 (0.9)	2.5 (0.8)	2.5 (0.8)	0.51

 Table 3. Full Sample Personality Questionnaires

Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents

Global Self-Worth	3.1 (0.7)	3.2 (0.7)	3.1 (0.7)	0.80
Close Friendships	3.4 (0.4)	3.4 (0.7)	3.4 (0.6)	0.65
Social Competence	3.0 (0.5)	3.0 (0.6)	3.0 (0.6)	0.63

Mann-Whitney U statistical significance at *p < 0.05, ***p < 0.001
	Girls (n=20)	Boys (n=20)	All	<i>p</i> -value
Age (years)	16.4 (0.9)	16.6 (0.9)	16.5 (0.9)	0.55
Tanner Stage (4/5)	5/15	4/16	9/31	0.50
IQ ^a	110.6 (9.0)	115.3 (9.2)	112.9 (9.3)	0.11
SES ^b	26.0 (13.1)	26.0 (14.0)	26.0 (13.4)	0.99
White (%)	85	90	88	0.65

Table 4. Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Participant Characteristics

^aWechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (2-subtest version) ^bHollingshead Index of Social Position; lower values indicate higher socioeconomic status (SES); means for girls and boys correspond to upper middle class

	Girls (n=18)	Boys (n=18)	All	<i>p</i> -value
CDI Total ^a	45.2 (9.6)	43.3 (6.1)	44.2 (8.2)	0.68
Negative Mood	44.7 (12.2)	45.2 (6.0)	44.9 (9.5)	0.88
Interpersonal Problems ^a	49.4 (11.3)	46.0 (2.9)	47.7 (8.3)	0.25
Ineffectiveness ^a	43.8 (6.0)	44.9 (7.0)	44.4 (6.4)	0.63
Anhedonia ^a	46.1 (9.3)	44.9 (8.0)	45.5 (8.6)	0.71
Negative Self-Esteem ^a	45.9 (8.6)	43.6 (5.9)	44.8 (7.4)	0.37
STAI State Anxiety ^b	41.8 (5.0)	38.4 (5.7)	40.1 (5.5)	0.06

Table 5. Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Participant Depression and Anxiety

 Symptoms

^aChildren's Depression Inventory T-Score; statistics were based on square-root transformed values

^bSpielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory for Children T-Score; statistics based on a sample of 20 girls and 20 boys

	Girls (n=20)	Boys (n=20)	All	<i>p</i> -value
Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Ad	olescents			
Shame	2.8 (0.6)	2.6 (0.5)	2.7 (0.6)	0.11
Guilt	3.8 (0.4)	3.6 (0.6)	3.7 (0.5)	0.42
Externalization	2.3 (0.5)	2.1 (0.6)	2.2 (0.6)	0.21
Detached	3.0 (0.4)	2.8 (0.7)	2.9 (0.6)	0.06
Alpha Pride	3.6 (0.6)	3.4 (0.6)	3.5 (0.6)	0.13
Beta Pride	3.8 (0.4)	3.8 (0.4)	3.8 (0.4)	0.62
Co-Rumination Questionnaire				
Mean Score	3.0 (0.8)	2.1 (0.8)	2.5 (0.9)	0.001**
Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for	Adolescents			
Mean Score	1.9 (0.4)	1.9 (0.4)	1.9 (0.4)	0.72
Cognitive Confidence	1.6 (0.4)	1.9 (0.7)	1.8 (0.6)	0.09
Positive Beliefs	1.7 (0.6)	1.5 (0.5)	1.6 (0.6)	0.14
Cognitive Self-Consciousness	2.6 (0.7)	2.6 (0.6)	2.6 (0.6)	0.74
Uncontrollability and Danger	1.8 (0.5)	1.6 (0.6)	1.7 (0.6)	0.11
Need to Control Thoughts	1.7 (0.5)	2.0 (0.5)	1.9 (0.6)	0.06
Prosocial Tendencies Measure				
Mean Score	3.2 (0.5)	3.0 (0.3)	3.1 (0.4)	0.20
Public	1.8 (0.8)	1.9 (0.8)	1.9 (0.7)	0.67
Emotional	3.3 (1.1)	2.9 (1.0)	3.1 (1.0)	0.29
Altruistic	4.3 (0.5)	4.1 (0.7)	4.2 (0.6)	0.39
Dire	3.7 (0.8)	3.4 (0.7)	3.5 (0.8)	0.17
Compliant	3.8 (0.8)	3.6 (0.9)	3.7 (0.8)	0.56
Anonymous	2.4 (0.9)	2.5 (0.7)	2.5 (0.8)	0.69

 Table 6. Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Personality Questionnaires

Self-Perce	ption Profil	le for Adolescents	S
	r · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

Social Competence	3.0 (0.5)	3.0 (0.6)	3.0 (0.5)	0.81
Close Friendships	3.4 (0.4)	3.3 (0.7)	3.4 (0.6)	0.90
Global Self-Worth	3.1 (0.6)	3.0 (0.7)	3.1 (0.7)	0.72

 $\overline{\text{Mann-Whitney U statistical significance at **}p < 0.01$

Seed Region	Functionally Coupled Region	BA	Voxels (mm ³)	Peak Talairach Coordinates (X, Y, Z)	Cohen's d ^a
Main Effect of Sex	Δ				
R Inferior Parietal Lobule	L Medial Prefrontal Cortex	10	109	-14, 48, 9	0.53
	L Cuneus	18	48	-4, -102, 0	0.49
L Medial Prefrontal Cortex	L Posterior Cerebellum		65	32, -84, -27	0.48
Condition-by-Sex	Interaction				
L Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex	L Ventral/Dorsal Striatum		49	-10, 9, -6	0.39
	R Precuneus	7	46	8, -75, 39	0.40
R Inferior Parietal Lobule	L Middle Frontal Gyrus	46/10	68	-34, 42, 6	0.39
R Medial Prefrontal Cortex	R Middle Frontal Gyrus	9/10	70	38, 36, 18	0.38

Table 7. Task-Regressed Functional Connectivity Results

^aCohen's d effect sizes range from small (d = 0.2), medium (d = 0.5) and large (d = 0.8); BA = Brodmann Area; L = left; R = right

Seed Region	Functional Coupled Region	BA	Voxels (mm ³)	Peak Talairach Coordinates (X, Y, Z)	Cohen's d ^a
Region of Interest Ana	lysis: Girls > Boys				
L Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex	R Precuneus	19	5	4, -81, 45	0.05
Whole-Brain Analysis:	Girls > Boys				
L Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex	R Postcentral Gyrus	5	220	40, -42, 60	0.10
R Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex	L Middle Temporal Gyrus	21	156	-53, -24, -9	0.08
	R Paracentral Lobule	6	113	10, -24, 75	0.07
	L Posterior Cingulate Cortex	31	100	-5, -57, 27	0.09
L Medial Prefrontal Cortex	L Superior Parietal Lobule	7	352	-38, -66, 51	0.11
	R Posterior Cingulate Cortex	30	102	1, -48, 18	0.09
R Medial Prefrontal Cortex	L Superior Parietal Lobule	7	90	-35, -66, 48	0.11
R Posterior Cingulate Cortex	L Middle Temporal Gyrus	21	120	-56, -12, -9	0.09
	L Posterior Cingulate Cortex	30	102	-2, -48, 18	0.12
	L Superior Parietal Lobule	7	92	-32, -66, 54	0.12

Table 8. Resting State Functional Connectivity Results

	R/L Superior Frontal Gyrus	9/10	90	1, 54, 30	0.10
Whole-Brain Analys	is: Boys>Girls				
R Dorsolateral	R Middle Frontal	46	110	43, 27, 24	0.10

BA = Brodmann Area; L = left; R = right



Figure 1. Full-Sample Flanker Performance (n = 49). A main effect of condition was present for reaction time (left), errors of omission (middle) and accuracy (right). A main effect of sex was present for reaction time (left) and errors of omission (middle), but not accuracy (right). *p < 0.05, Tukey's multiple comparisons correction, compared to Post-SRP Con and Post-Control Con trials. #p < 0.05, Sidak multiple comparisons correction, compared to boys. SRP = self-referential processing; Con = Congruent; Incon = Incongruent.



Figure 2. Co-rumination mediated the effect of sex on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission (n = 49). The direct effect of sex on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission (β = -0.15, p = 0.027) became non-significant (β = -0.003, p = 0.69) when corumination was introduced in the model as a mediator. The indirect effect of co-rumination on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission was statistically significant (β = -0.126, p = 0.0087), indicating that co-rumination fully mediated the effect of sex on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission.



Figure 3. Girls display stronger dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) state functional connectivity during Post-SRP Flanker conditions (n = 40). A two-way ANOVA of left DLPFC functional connectivity resulted in two regions where a significant condition-by-sex interaction was found: the left striatum (including caudate nucleus and nucleus accumbens; left) and left precuneus (right). The interactions were such that girls had stronger functional coupling of these regions with the left DLPFC during Post-SRP Flanker trials, compared to boys. **p* < 0.05, Sidak multiple comparisons correction.



Figure 4. Girls display stronger inferior parietal lobule (IPL) state functional connectivity during Post-SRP Flanker conditions (n = 40). A two-way ANOVA of right IPL functional connectivity resulted in two regions where a main effect of sex was present: left medial prefrontal cortex and cuneus (left). In both cases, girls showed stronger functional coupling with right IPL. A significant condition-by-sex interaction was found with left middle frontal gyrus (right), such that girls had stronger functional coupling of this region with the right IPL during Post-SRP Flanker conditions, compared to boys. **p* < 0.05, Sidak multiple comparisons correction.



Figure 5. Girls display stronger medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) state functional connectivity during Post-SRP Flanker conditions (n = 40). A two-way ANOVA of left mPFC functional connectivity resulted in one region where a main effect of sex was present – right posterior cerebellum (left) – such that girls showed stronger functional coupling with left mPFC. A significant condition-by-sex interaction also emerged with right middle frontal gyrus (right), such that girls had stronger functional coupling of this

region with the right mPFC during Post-SRP Flanker conditions, compared to boys. *p < 0.05, Sidak multiple comparisons correction.



Figure 6. One-sample *t*-tests of left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) task-

regressed functional connectivity maps for each condition and sex (T \ge 7.10).



Figure 7. One-sample *t*-tests of left inferior parietal lobule (IPL) task-regressed

functional connectivity maps for each condition and sex (T \ge 7.10).



Figure 8. One-sample *t*-tests of left medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) task-regressed functional connectivity maps for each condition and sex ($T \ge 7.10$).



Figure 9. One-sample *t*-tests of left posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) task-regressed functional connectivity maps for each condition and sex ($T \ge 7.10$).



Figure 10. Trait functional connectivity sex differences explain state functional connectivity between dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) and precuneus (n = 38). The left DLPFC – right precuneus resting state functional connectivity region of interest analysis indicated that girls show stronger coupling between these regions compared to boys. Asterisk indicates voxel-wise correction of p < 0.05 and Monte Carlo multiple comparisons cluster-wise correction of p < 0.05 (minimum cluster size ≥ 5 voxels), or a corrected voxel-wise threshold of p < 0.005.



Figure 11. Sex differences in dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) trait functional connectivity (n = 38). The left DLPFC whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that girls show stronger coupling between this region and right postcentral gyrus (top left). Right DLPFC whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that boys show stronger coupling between this region and right middle frontal gyrus (bottom left), while girls shower stronger coupling between right DLPFC and left posterior cingulate cortex (top right) and middle temporal gyrus (bottom right). Asterisk indicates voxel-wise correction of p < 0.05 and Monte Carlo multiple comparisons cluster-wise threshold of p < 0.00007.



Figure 12. Sex differences in default mode network trait functional connectivity (n = 38). Left medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that girls showed stronger coupling between this region and left superior parietal lobule (top left) and right posterior cingulate cortex (middle left). Right mPFC whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that girls had stronger coupling between this region and left superior parietal lobule (bottom left). Right posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that girls had stronger coupling between this region and left superior parietal lobule (bottom left). Right posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) whole-brain resting state functional connectivity analysis indicated that girls showed stronger coupling between this region and right superior frontal gyrus (middle top), left PCC (middle bottom), left superior parietal lobule (right top) and left middle temporal gyrus (right bottom). Asterisk indicates voxel-wise correction of *p* < 0.05 and Monte Carlo multiple comparisons cluster-wise correction of *p* < 0.05 (minimum cluster size \geq 81 voxels), or a corrected voxel-wise threshold of *p* < 0.00007.



Figure 13. Trait functional connectivity correlates with co-rumination (n = 38). Resting state functional connectivity between default mode network (DMN) and fronto-parietal network (FPN) was positively correlated with co-rumination (top). Within-DMN (bottom left) and within-FPN (bottom right) resting state functional connectivity was also positively correlated with co-rumination. R = right; L = left; DLPFC = dorsolateral prefrontal cortex; MTG = middle temporal gyrus; PCC = posterior cingulate cortex; mPFC = medial prefrontal cortex; SPL = superior parietal lobule; SFG = superior frontal

gyrus; PCG = postcentral gyrus; PL = paracentral lobule. All results were significant at p < 0.05 with Benjamini-Hochberg correction.



Indirect effect β = -0.5375, *p* = 0.0354

*Right Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex – Left Middle Temporal Gyrus

Figure 14. Fronto-parietal network (FPN) - Default mode network (DMN) trait functional connectivity mediated the effect of sex on co-rumination (n = 38). The direct effect of sex on co-rumination (β = -0.910, *p* < 0.001) became non-significant (β = -0.3381, *p* = 0.3263) when FPN-DMN, specifically right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex – left middle temporal gyrus, trait functional connectivity was included in the model as a mediator. The indirect effect of trait functional connectivity on co-rumination was statistically significant (β = -0.5375, *p* = 0.0354), indicating that FPN-DMN trait functional connectivity fully mediated the effect of sex on co-rumination.



Figure 15. Default mode network (DMN) – fronto-parietal network (FPN) trait functional connectivity is negatively related to cognitive control performance in girls (n = 38). Incorrect responding during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials was positively correlated with trait functional connectivity between right medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) and superior parietal lobule (SPL), as well as right posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) and SPL in girls. All results were significant at p < 0.05 with Benjamini-Hochberg correction.



Figure 16. One-sample *t*-tests of bilateral dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) resting state functional connectivity maps for each sex ($T \ge 2.10$).



Figure 17. One-sample *t*-tests of bilateral inferior parietal lobule (IPL) resting state functional connectivity maps for each sex ($T \ge 2.10$).



Figure 18. One-sample *t*-tests of bilateral medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) resting state functional connectivity maps for each sex ($T \ge 2.10$).



Figure 19. One-sample *t*-tests of bilateral posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) resting state functional connectivity maps for each sex ($T \ge 2.10$).

CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION

The primary aims of this dissertation were to examine sex differences in the interaction between affective self-referential processing (SRP) and cognitive control using task-regressed functional connectivity (i.e. state functional connectivity) and resting state functional connectivity (RSFC; i.e. trait functional connectivity) measured with functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). I hypothesized girls would show a stronger effect of SRP on cognitive control, as indicated by deficits in performance in Post-SRP Flanker trials and altered state functional connectivity patterns. Specifically, I predicted that girls would demonstrate stronger state functional connectivity between the default mode network (DMN) and the fronto-parietal network (FPN) during Post-SRP Flanker conditions, as this pattern of connectivity has been shown to correspond with lapses in attention and a general worsening of performance during cognitive control tasks (Hampson et al., 2010; Keller et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2008). Moreover, I hypothesized that girls would show stronger within-DMN trait functional connectivity, which would correspond with a more prosocial orientation. Previous work has shown that individuals who rate higher on empathizing also show stronger within-DMN RSFC (Takeuchi et al., 2014). Finally, I predicted that stronger DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity would correspond with worse cognitive control performance, as demonstrated previously (Hampson et al., 2010; Keller et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2008).

In accordance with the hypotheses of this study, healthy adolescent girls demonstrated stronger state functional connectivity between DMN and FPN during cognitive control trials that were preceded by SRP trials, as compared to boys. Moreover, girls showed stronger within-network connectivity of the FPN, indicating a potential

compensatory mechanism specific to SRP conditions, such that, in girls, stronger within-FPN connectivity counterbalances DMN-FPN connectivity. These findings were supported by Flanker task performance in the full sample, but not the smaller state functional connectivity sample, in that girls demonstrated more errors of omission on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials compared to boys, perhaps due heightened executive load during Post-SRP conditions. Girls also reported more co-rumination than boys, reflecting a more negative cognitive style in social contexts, which mediated the effect of sex on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission. Thus, the negative influence of the affective SRP context on cognitive control performance may be specific to girls precisely because they co-ruminate more than boys

RSFC analyses indicated that state functional connectivity sex differences were indeed transient, as RSFC region of interest (ROI) analyses did not yield any statistically significant sex differences. One exception was the functional connection between left DLPFC and right precuneus, which was significantly higher in girls compared to boys at rest, suggesting that this particular functional connection is stronger in girls regardless of cognitive context. Indeed, direct comparison of task (SRP-Control) and resting state functional connectivity indicated that girls had stronger functional connectivity than boys, regardless of task condition. Examination of whole-brain trait functional connectivity indicated that both sexes demonstrated functional coupling between FPN and DMN; however, girls had stronger DMN-FPN RSFC. Moreover, girls showed stronger within-DMN trait functional connectivity, as hypothesized. Although corumination was not correlated with state functional connectivity, it was positively correlated with nearly all RSFC findings, including within-DMN, within-FPN and DMN-

FPN connections. In fact, DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity mediated the effect of sex on co-rumination, suggesting that co-rumination is shaped by trait functional connectivity and goes on to explain state differences in Post-SRP Flanker performance. Trait functional connectivity of DMN-FPN was also positively associated with incorrect responses during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials in girls, but not boys. Thus, these findings indicate that sex differences in co-rumination may be due to differences in DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity between the sexes, and that stronger DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity impacts cognitive control performance during an affective SRP context in girls only.

Subsequent sections of this chapter will explore the implications of the findings detailed in this dissertation. First, I will discuss the characterization of the current sample and their performance on SRP and Flanker trials (**4.1 Participant Characterization and Task Performance**). Next, I will interpret results of task-regressed and resting state functional connectivity analyses independently and in relation to each other, as well as in relation to co-rumination and performance on Flanker trials (**4.2 Functional Connectivity**). Then, I will provide alternate interpretations and discuss limitations of this research (**4.3 Strengths, Limitations and Alternative Interpretations**). Future directions and broader implications of this work, particularly in relation to adolescent risk factors for MDD will be discussed (**4.4 Future Directions and Implications for Major Depressive Disorder (MDD**)), followed by final conclusions (**4.5 Conclusions**).

4.1 Participant Characterization and Task Performance

Due to the thorough characterization of the study sample, males and females were matched on several demographic variables, such as SES, IQ and race, as well as

developmental factors, like age and pubertal stage. Indeed, the careful screening of participants may explain the lack of sex differences in depressive symptoms, which are sometimes reported in healthy adolescents (Rose, 2002; Schraedley et al., 1999). Alternatively, the adolescents in this study may exhibit fewer risk factors than the typical teenager in the general population. For instance, common risk factors for developing MDD – poor academic achievement and low SES (O'Connell et al., 2009) – were well above average in the current sample. Other risk factors such as early substance use, diagnosis of another psychiatric disorder (e.g. anxiety, conduct disorder) and head injury (O'Connell et al., 2009) were exclusionary criteria for this study, minimizing the likelihood that these risk factors typically present in the average adolescent would be present in the current sample. However, other potential MDD risk factors were not accounted for in this study (e.g. childhood trauma, family dysfunction); therefore, the degree of MDD risk and representativeness to the general population cannot be conclusively determined for the youth in this study.

Contrary to my hypothesis, compared to boys, girls did not report 1) more negative self-perceptions, as measured with the Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents (SPP-A), 2) more negative meta-cognitions, as measured with the Meta-Cognitions Questionnaire for Adolescents (MCQ-A), or 3) more self-conscious affect, as measured with the Test of Self-Conscious Affect for Adolescents (TOSCA-A). Although girls did not report more prosocial behaviors, as measured with the Prosocial Tendencies Measure (PTM), they reported higher co-rumination scores, as measured with the Co-Rumination Questionnaire (CRQ), indicating that girls engage in more ruminative self-disclosure with friends, which is a prosocial behavior that occurs in a negative emotional context (Rose,

2002). Interestingly, girls in the current study did not endorse closer friendships relative to boys, as other studies have reported (Camarena et al., 1990; Rose, 2002; Rose and Asher, 1999), nor was co-rumination related to close friendships; thus, co-rumination may not be fostering better friendship quality among girls, as has been reported previously (Rose, 2002). However, co-rumination was positively correlated with mean scores on the PTM, particularly in girls, supporting the interpretation that co-rumination shares features with prosocial behavior.

In contrast to previous research showing that adolescent girls have lower selfesteem than boys (Allgood-Merten et al., 1990; McClure et al., 2010; Moksnes and Espnes, 2013), girls and boys in the current sample reported similar global self-worth. In fact, in the full sample, girls scored higher on Alpha Pride on the TOSCA-A, reflecting more pride in oneself, which may indicate that girls had higher self-esteem. This conclusion must be interpreted with caution, however, given that the Alpha Pride subscale of the TOSCA-A has low internal consistency (Tangney, 1989), and self-esteem was not measured directly in the current study. Interestingly, youth who reported more advanced pubertal development had lower global self-worth compared to youth in an earlier pubertal stage; this effect was only found in girls when the sexes were examined separately. Physical changes that occur over the course of puberty are generally perceived as more negative for girls and more positive for boys (Petersen and Crockett, 1985; Simmons et al., 1983; Taga et al., 2006; Tobin-Richards et al., 1983). Indeed, one study conducted in adolescent girls found that body mass predicted physical self-worth a year later (Knowles et al., 2009). Moreover, boys report greater self-esteem than girls in the following domains of physical self-esteem: physical strength, physical condition and

physical self-worth (Altintas and Asci, 2008). Thus, self-esteem and self-worth may be more strongly tied to pubertal development, rather than gender per se.

4.2 Behavioral Responding during SRP and Control Trials

Responding during SRP conditions indicated that adolescents were more likely to endorse positive than negative qualities about themselves. Specifically, youth believed positive academic and social traits described them more than other traits, while negative social traits were endorsed the least. Many studies have reported a self-positivity bias, such that individuals are faster respond to and endorse positive rather than negative selfrelevant information (Chen et al., 2014; Watson et al., 2007; Yang et al., 2014; Zhang et al., 2013); moreover, self-positivity is positively correlated with self-esteem in late adolescence/early adulthood (Zhang et al., 2013). Sex differences in responding were not observed during SRP conditions, indicating that boys and girls did not differ in their selfperceptions about emotionally-salient traits across domains of life that are generally relevant to adolescents (i.e. academic, social and physical). This conclusion is supported by the lack of sex differences in self-perception as measured by the SPP-A Social Competence and Global Self-Worth sub-scales. With regards to the Control condition, youth believed traits from all domains were malleable; however, positive academic traits were the least malleable. Boys and girls did not differ in their perceptions about the malleability of any traits, strongly indicating that the Control condition was perceived similarly by sex, and thus functioned as an adequate experimental control.

4.3 Behavioral Responding during Flanker Trials

Performance on the Flanker trials reflected that of previous studies, where participants were slower to respond during incongruent relative to congruent trials

(Bunge et al., 2002; Casey et al., 2000; Fan et al., 2002; Kelly et al., 2008; Mennes et al., 2011; Wager et al., 2005). This pattern was observed within both SRP and Control conditions. Across conditions, Post-SRP Incongruent and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trails were the most difficult, as reflected by slower RT, than the corresponding congruent trials and congruent trials from the opposite condition. However, there were no differences in difficulty between the two types of incongruent trials, nor the two types of congruent trials, indicating that, for the most part, the SRP conditions did not increase the difficulty of the task. Similar patterns were observed with accuracy, which also reflects task difficulty, and errors of omission, which more closely represent lapses in attention (Matthews et al., 2000). Across all conditions, girls responded more slowly and committed more errors of omission than boys, perhaps because they perceived the entire task as more difficult, or perhaps because they were more deliberate in their responding. The design of this study does not provide a means to differentiate between response strategies; thus, future studies may consider parametric modulation of task difficulty or retrospective self-report as ways to address this question.

Importantly, post-hoc analysis of significant main effects revealed a conditionspecific sex difference in performance, as indexed by errors of omission, such that girls made more errors than boys during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials. Therefore, there is some evidence that the higher rates of omission errors in girls are due to SRP interfering with performance of the most difficult type of Flanker trial (i.e. Incongruent), perhaps by increasing executive load (Luciana, 2016). It is also possible that the effect of SRP on cognitive control performance was more pervasive for girls and persisted across conditions, contributing to their slower reaction times and higher rates of omission errors

overall. The design of this study permitted a temporal dissociation of SRP and Control conditions of approximately one minute; however, that may not have been sufficient time for the influence of SRP to dissipate, particularly for girls. Examination of the functional connectivity of networks supporting SRP and cognitive control may provide further insight, as detailed below.

4.2 Functional Connectivity

4.2.1 State Functional Connectivity

Despite the lack of significant interactions between sex and task conditions in behavior, these interactions were present in functional connectivity results. Consistent with my hypothesis, girls displayed stronger DMN-FPN functional connectivity during Post-SRP Flanker trials. Post-hoc examination of these interactions indicated that functional connectivity differed by sex in Post-SRP, but not Post-Control Flanker conditions. It is notable that sex-by-condition interactions occurred between both local (right mPFC – MFG) and long-range (left DLPFC – right precuneus) connections, suggesting that affective SRP may limit the ability of DMN to decouple from FPN more broadly. Connectivity with the posterior cingulate cortex (PCC), the posterior DMN seed region, was not significantly related to sex, task condition or the interaction of sex and condition; however, the precuneus is also considered a posterior node of the DMN (Buckner et al., 2008; Fransson and Marrelec, 2008), which was identified with left DLPFC seed region analysis. In addition to stronger DMN-FPN connectivity, girls displayed more robust within-FPN functional connectivity (right IPL -MFG) and stronger fronto-striatal connectivity (left DLPFC – dorsal/ventral striatum) during Post-SRP Flanker trials, perhaps as a means to compensate for the ineffective decoupling of
DMN and FPN nodes. Indeed, the DLPFC – striatal circuit, in particular, is crucial for intact executive functioning (Alexander et al., 1990; Hampshire et al., 2012). The stronger within-FPN state functional connectivity observed in girls was not hypothesized; however, previous research has shown that the degree of functional coupling within FPN is positively related to successful inhibitory control in adults (Reineberg et al., 2015; Xu et al., 2014; Zhang and Li, 2012b). As much of the extant literature suggests, the normative pattern of connectivity during cognitive control is reflected by DMN-FPN anti-correlations (De Luca et al., 2006; Fox et al., 2005; Fransson, 2005; Greicius et al., 2003); thus, stronger within-FPN connectivity in girls may reflect an attempt to compensate - albeit insufficiently, given the larger number of omission errors committed during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials – for ineffective decoupling of DMN-FPN during cognitive control. Notably, performance on Post-SRP and Post-Control Incongruent Flanker trials did not correlate with state functional connectivity; therefore, sex differences in state functional connectivity may represent distinct neural mechanisms in boys and girls to lead to similar performance (i.e. convergent sex differences) (Becker et al., 2016).

Several main effects of sex in state functional connectivity also emerged in this study. For instance, nodes of the FPN and DMN were more functionally correlated in girls compared to boys, regardless of task condition. This may suggest that girls demonstrated stronger coupling between DMN-FPN at a trait level, such that coupling between these networks is stronger in girls regardless of task context, which is confirmed through comparison with functional connectivity during a task-free state (see *4.3 Trait Functional Connectivity*). In addition, compared to boys, girls showed stronger state

functional coupling between left mPFC and the right posterior cerebellum. This particular region of the cerebellum has been repeatedly implicated in theory of mind and higherorder social cognition (Carrington and Bailey, 2009; Spunt and Adolphs, 2014; Van Overwalle et al., 2014), suggesting that its connectivity with mPFC, a key region for SRP, may support integration of social information with self-identity – a mechanism that may be more streamlined in girls compared to boys.

Finally, girls demonstrated stronger state functional connectivity between right IPL and left cuneus, a brain region supporting visuospatial selective attention (Hahn et al., 2006). Errors of omission were not correlated with functional connectivity between IPL and the cuneus; therefore, the higher rate of omission errors in girls may not reflect lapses in attention per se, but rather interference by SRP on behavioral responding. Participant responses to the task were not recorded following the 800 ms presentation of a Flanker stimulus; thus, it is not possible to determine whether youth eventually made a response to the stimulus 800 ms after its presentation. In order to understand the sex difference in errors of omission, the standard deviations of RT for all Flanker trials were compared by sex. Despite longer RT in girls, most responding on the Flanker trials occurred within 700 ms; however, girls showed significantly more variability in RT during all trial types (F(1,47) = 9.780, p = 0.003), indicating a range of SRP effects on inhibitory control performance, such that perhaps only a subset of girls experience interference from SRP trials.

4.2.2 Trait Functional Connectivity

Region of interest (ROI) RSFC analyses were conducted using results from the state functional connectivity analyses as masks; time courses from these ROIs were

correlated with time courses from the DMN and FPN seed regions. These analyses were conducted to confirm that state functional connectivity did not reflect trait sex differences in functional coupling. Results from the ROI RSFC analyses demonstrated that only functional connectivity between DLPFC and precuneus was stronger in girls compared to boys, indicating that functional connectivity did change in a sex-specific fashion based on the task conditions (i.e. state functional connectivity). However, girls displayed stronger trait functional connectivity between a number of other DMN and FPN nodes in the whole-brain analyses. Girls showed stronger trait functional connectivity between 1) right DLPFC and middle temporal gyrus (MTG) 2) right DLPFC and left PCC, 3) bilateral mPFC and left superior parietal lobule (SPL) and 4) right PCC and left SPL, while there were no DMN-FPN functional connections that were more robust in boys. The MTG is part of the DMN (Buckner et al., 2008), while the left SPL has been identified as a node of the FPN (Scolari et al., 2015) and dorsal attention network (Corbetta et al., 2008), sometimes referred to as the dorsal fronto-parietal attention network (Szczepanski et al., 2013). Critically, DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity was positively associated with the number of incorrect responses on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials in girls. Thus, overall, higher DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity predicted worse cognitive control performance in an affective SRP context, specifically in girls.

One potential mechanism through which DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity may influence cognitive control performance during an emotionally salient context is through co-rumination. Indeed, DMN-FPN RSFC significantly mediated the effect of sex on co-rumination, which, in turn, explained the sex differences in Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission in the full sample. Co-rumination has not been studied in

relation to cognitive control performance, nor have its underlying neural correlates been examined. However, given that it shares features with rumination (Rose, 2002), one might anticipate that higher co-rumination would predict worse cognitive control performance during an affective SRP context. Other studies have shown that higher rumination is positively linked with difficulty inhibiting negative information during an affective Go/No-Go task in adolescents (Hilt et al., 2014). Similarly, a study in healthy young adults showed that cognitive control impairments were observed when negative task stimuli were personally relevant to the individual; these cognitive control impairments were also positively related to rumination (Beckwe et al., 2014). Thus, corumination and rumination may be operating through similar mechanisms (i.e. stronger DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity) to disturb cognitive control performance in emotionally salient and personally relevant contexts.

In contrast, a lot of evidence indicates that within-DMN RSFC is a primary mechanism supporting rumination in individuals diagnosed with MDD (Berman et al., 2011; Hamilton et al., 2011; Whitfield-Gabrieli and Ford, 2012; Zhu et al., 2012) and even healthy controls (Berman et al., 2011; Luo et al., 2016). Likewise, in the current study, within-DMN trait functional connectivity was stronger in girls compared to boys and was positively correlated with co-rumination, as hypothesized. Thus, DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity may explain the link between higher co-rumination and worse cognitive control performance in an affective SRP context, while within-DMN trait functional connectivity may relate to co-rumination more directly. Importantly, these mechanisms appear to be represented in girls more so than boys, calling into question which factors shape DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity.

4.2.3 State versus Trait Functional Connectivity

Direct comparisons of state and trait functional connectivity in the nodes identified in both task-regressed and resting state functional connectivity indicated that girls had stronger FPN-DMN functional connectivity during the task state, as compared to the resting state. Notably, the sexes did not differ in functional connectivity during rest, except in the case of an FPN-FPN connection (right DLPFC – MFG), where boys showed stronger functional connectivity than girls, who had stronger task-based functional connectivity than boys. Importantly, trait functional connectivity was generally more robust than state functional connectivity, similar to previous studies showing smaller correlation coefficients in task-regressed versus resting state functional connectivity analyses (Fair et al., 2007; Zhang and Li, 2012a; Zhang and Li, 2012c), purportedly due to attenuation of BOLD fluctuations during task engagement (Fransson, 2006). Indeed, more robust trait functional connectivity may explain why co-rumination and task behavior were only associated with resting, but not task-regressed, functional connectivity. It is noteworthy that despite robust trait functional connectivity, effect sizes were generally larger for state functional connectivity. This discrepancy may be explained by results showing that compared to boys, girls had stronger state functional connectivity, as well as stronger functional connectivity overall. Thus, effect sizes of state functional connectivity analyses may be capturing these sex differences, which were not as readily observed in trait functional connectivity.

4.4 Strengths, Limitations and Alternative Interpretations

Strengths of this study include a well-characterized sample, an experimental design that permitted the comparison of state and trait functional connectivity and

rigorous data processing that included motion scrubbing. Girls and boys were very wellmatched on various demographic and developmental variables, which served to eliminate potential confounds that could explain the current findings. However, one limitation of this work was the relatively small sample size, which was especially relevant given that task-regressed functional connectivity analyses only includes frames of data from Flanker trials that did not exceed the motion threshold. This analytical approach greatly reduced the amount of data used for analysis; albeit, to a similar degree in males and females. However, sex differences in state functional connectivity were observed with medium effect sizes, indicating that there was sufficient power to detect meaningful effects.

In spite of numerous sex differences in functional connectivity, the number of behavioral sex differences in the current study was very sparse. Indeed, a group difference in errors of omission during Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker trials was the only finding where boys and girls differed in their responding in a context specific to SRP. Notably, this finding, which was pursued due to *a priori* hypotheses, was detected posthoc despite a lack of a significant interaction between sex and task condition. Therefore, this particular finding must be interpreted with caution. It is possible that sex differences in Flanker performance are not as robust as sex differences in functional connectivity. Indeed, this may be the case given that the current sample was generally healthy, and sex differences in cognitive control performance are not commonly found in healthy youth despite sex differences in brain activation (Alarcon et al., 2014; Christakou et al., 2009; Cservenka et al., 2015; Hjelmervik et al., 2014; Li et al., 2010; Rubia et al., 2010; Rubia et al., 2013; Schweinsburg et al., 2005; Weiss et al., 2003; White et al., 2014). Likewise, a lack of sex differences in the identification with positively- and negatively-valenced self-relevant statements may also be due to a small sample size, given that previous studies have reported sex differences in self-esteem during adolescence (Allgood-Merten et al., 1990; McClure et al., 2010; Moksnes and Espnes, 2013). Replication of this study with a larger sample may reveal more sex differences in behavioral responding.

The design of the current study did not permit analysis of cognitive control performance or functional connectivity based on the domains and/or valence of the SRP statements. In every SRP block, statements were presented randomly and consecutively in order to sustain an SRP effect that would carry over to the subsequent set of Flanker trials. Thus, the effects of domain and valence across SRP trials were averaged and their unique effects cannot be measured. It is likely that either valence or domain of the SRP phrases may have differentially influenced SRP BOLD signal and its sustained effect on Flanker trials. Given that adolescents in the present study reported identifying with more positive than negative phrases, it is possible that negatively-valenced statements were not contributing to the SRP effect as readily as positively-valenced cues; however, because the effects of individual statements on cognitive control trials could not be determined, this conclusion must be confirmed with a different task design. Future studies may consider separating positive and negative SRP conditions into separate blocks to measure their unique effects. Additionally, personalizing statements to reflect positive or negative self-relevant thoughts of each individual (Carew et al., 2013) may increase the effect of SRP on cognitive control.

Functional connectivity is generally considered a relatively stable measure (i.e. trait functional connectivity) (Braun et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2015; Chou et al., 2012; Du et al., 2015; Franco et al., 2013; Guo et al., 2012a; Hjelmervik et al., 2014; Rzucidlo et

al., 2013; Shah et al., 2016; Song et al., 2012; Zuo and Xing, 2014) across participants and mental states (Calhoun et al., 2008; Cole et al., 2014; Krienen et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2009), which has made it possible to examine its relationship to behavioral correlates (Baur et al., 2013; Fulwiler et al., 2012; Modi et al., 2015; Pan et al., 2016; Takeuchi et al., 2013). However, recent work demonstrates that there is an appreciable difference in network functional connectivity between task and resting states, such that state functional connectivity effects explain as much or more of the variance in inter-individual connectivity than trait effects (Geerligs et al., 2015). Moreover, differences in functional connectivity between individuals are not static, but greatly depend on the mental state during which these measurements are obtained. The results of the present study support this assertion by demonstrating that sex differences in functional connectivity occurred across task conditions and between task and rest conditions. This suggests that consideration must be given to the participant's mental state when determining under what context the functional connectivity architecture of an individual provides the most meaningful association to the behavioral correlate being studied.

There are a variety of analytic approaches used to measure task-based functional connectivity, including removal of linear task effects with regression (Fair et al., 2007), removal of task-induced variance with independent component analysis (Arfanakis et al., 2000) and psychophysiological interaction (O'Reilly et al., 2012), with the latter options being most effective for block designs. Linear regression of task effects is not restricted by the experimental design as long as task effects are effectively modeled and removed. Indeed, previous work has shown that this approach may not remove all task-related signal (Fair et al., 2007); however, this very signal may represent altered functional

connectivity due to task engagement (Fair, 2007; Fransson, 2006; Hampson et al., 2004; Lowe et al., 2000; Zhang and Li, 2010; Zhang and Li, 2012c) (i.e. state functional connectivity). Even so, the possibility that nonlinear task effects remain and alter correlation coefficients cannot be ruled out.

4.5 Future Directions and Implications for Major Depressive Disorder (MDD)

Studying the transition from internally- to externally-directed thought will be an important avenue of research to continue in the field of MDD (Belleau et al., 2015; Jacobs et al., 2014; Wagner et al., 2015). The inability to deactivate DMN or decouple from FPN has been linked to a decline in cognitive control performance in healthy individuals (Anticevic et al., 2010; Hampson et al., 2010; Keller et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2008; Li et al., 2007) and individuals in remission from MDD (Bartova et al., 2015; Jacobs et al., 2014); however, the utility of this mechanism for understanding risk for major depression is unknown. Researchers have posited that the imbalance between DMN and FPN, as well as other task-relevant networks, such as the cingulo-opercular and salience networks, are associated with internally-focused cognitive styles (i.e. rumination) and a failure to attenuate DMN activity in transitions from rest to task (Hamilton et al., 2011; Marchetti et al., 2012). Understanding this mechanism in at-risk youth may provide an avenue for early intervention, such as mindfulness training, which has been shown to alter the functional connectivity of DMN-FPN functional connectivity and activation (Creswell et al., 2016; Tomasino and Fabbro, 2016). In particular, elucidating sex differences in this mechanism may help explain the disproportionate risk afflicting girls and young women.

Implementing more sophisticated functional connectivity methods may provide additional insight about the pervasiveness of the sex differences reported here. One approach involves graph theory-based functional connectivity analyses to elucidate more global properties of functional connectivity architecture that may help predict onset of MDD. Although many studies have begun to study aberrations in brain functional connectomics that differentiate patients with MDD (Guo et al., 2012b; Luo et al., 2015; Qin et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2014; Ye et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2014; Zheng et al., 2015), including adolescents with MDD (Jin et al., 2011), no studies have examined whether sex differences in functional global network architecture confer risk for MDD, even though sex differences in global and nodal network topology have been reported previously in healthy participants (Casanova et al., 2012; Tian et al., 2011). In fact, one study reported sex differences in the association between past childhood maltreatment and inhibitory control network functional connectivity, as measured with graph theory methods (Elton et al., 2013). Childhood maltreatment, especially sexual abuse, is one risk factor for MDD that occurs more commonly in girls, compared to boys (Dunn et al., 2012; Kessler, 2000); thus, findings from studies like Elton and colleagues' (2013) provide further information about network topology using graph theory methods in order to understand discrepancies in the risk for MDD across the sexes.

Moreover, it is possible to examine changes in functional connectivity at a smaller time-scale using dynamic functional connectivity. Many studies have now used this approach to track changes in functional connectivity and cognitive states over the course of seconds (Allen et al., 2014a; Gonzalez-Castillo et al., 2015; Hutchison et al., 2013; Larson-Prior et al., 2011; Rissman et al., 2004; Sakoglu et al., 2010). Future research may

consider using dynamic functional connectivity to assess the temporal profile of the sustained effect of SRP on cognitive control, as measured by DMN-FPN functional connectivity, and sex differences therein. Indeed, one study using dynamic functional connectivity reported that functional coupling between the DMN and the salience network, specifically the insular cortex, is linked with rumination in patients diagnosed with MDD (Kaiser et al., 2016). Similar approaches should be employed with youth at risk for developing MDD to track if and how these mechanisms confer risk for MDD.

CHAPTER 5: SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Healthy male and female adolescents demonstrated a differential impact of affective SRP on cognitive control task performance that was mirrored by DMN-FPN functional coupling. Specifically, induction of an affective SRP state interfered with the expected pattern of anti-correlation between DMN and FPN and led to worse cognitive control performance in girls only. Importantly, sex differences in this pattern of connectivity were absent in Control conditions, indicating that these effects were due to the affective SRP induction. Although behavioral effects were small, results indicated that girls' performance (i.e. errors of omission) suffered more than boys' during cognitive control trials that were preceded by the affective SRP induction.

Importantly, co-rumination, which was endorsed to a larger degree by girls than boys, mediated the effect of sex on Post-SRP Incongruent Flanker errors of omission, while DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity mediated sex differences in co-rumination. Thus, co-rumination may be a mechanism through which trait functional connectivity between FPN and DMN impairs cognitive control performance in emotionally salient and personally relevant contexts. However, a causal effect of DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity on co-rumination cannot be assumed, in fact, bidirectional effects are likely present, providing two potential avenues for intervention – neural and environmental. Together, these findings suggest that sex differences in both co-rumination and DMN-FPN trait functional connectivity may be important for understanding sex differences in risk for MDD. Future studies must determine their relevance using similar experimental paradigms longitudinally and with adolescents who are at risk for MDD.

REFERENCES

- Abela JRZ, Hankin BL. 2008. Cognitive vulnerability to depression in children and adolescents: A developmental psychopathology perspective. Abela JRZ, Hankin BL, editors. New York, NY: Guilford. 35-78 p
- Alarcon G, Cservenka A, Fair DA, Nagel BJ. (2014): Sex differences in the neural substrates of spatial working memory during adolescence are not mediated by endogenous testosterone. Brain Res 1593:40-54. 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.09.057.
- Alarcon G, Cservenka A, Rudolph MD, Fair DA, Nagel BJ. (2015): Developmental sex differences in resting state functional connectivity of amygdala sub-regions. Neuroimage 115:235-44. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.04.013.
- Alexander GE, Crutcher MD, DeLong MR. (1990): Basal ganglia-thalamocortical circuits: parallel substrates for motor, oculomotor, "prefrontal" and "limbic" functions. Prog Brain Res 85:119-46.
- Allen EA, Damaraju E, Plis SM, Erhardt EB, Eichele T, Calhoun VD. (2014a): Tracking whole-brain connectivity dynamics in the resting state. Cereb Cortex 24(3):663-76. 10.1093/cercor/bhs352.
- Allen JP, Chango J, Szwedo D, Schad M. (2014b): Long-term sequelae of subclinical depressive symptoms in early adolescence. Dev Psychopathol 26(1):171-80. 10.1017/S095457941300093X.
- Allgood-Merten B, Lewinsohn PM, Hops H. (1990): Sex differences and adolescent depression. J Abnorm Psychol 99(1):55-63. 10.1037/0021-843X.99.1.55.
- Altintas A, Asci FH. (2008): Physical self-esteem of adolescents with regard to physical activity and pubertal status. Pediatr Exerc Sci 20(2):142-56.

- Andreano JM, Cahill L. (2010): Menstrual cycle modulation of medial temporal activity evoked by negative emotion. Neuroimage 53(4):1286-93. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.07.011.
- Angold A, Costello EJ, Worthman CM. (1998): Puberty and depression: the roles of age, pubertal status and pubertal timing. Psychol Med 28(1):51-61.
- Anticevic A, Repovs G, Shulman GL, Barch DM. (2010): When less is more: TPJ and default network deactivation during encoding predicts working memory performance. Neuroimage 49(3):2638-48. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.11.008.
- Arfanakis K, Cordes D, Haughton VM, Moritz CH, Quigley MA, Meyerand ME. (2000): Combining independent component analysis and correlation analysis to probe interregional connectivity in fMRI task activation datasets. Magn Reson Imaging 18(8):921-30.
- Baldwin JM. 1895. Mental development of the child and the race: Methods and processes. New York, NY: Macmillan
- Bartova L, Meyer BM, Diers K, Rabl U, Scharinger C, Popovic A, Pail G, Kalcher K, Boubela RN, Huemer J and others. (2015): Reduced default mode network suppression during a working memory task in remitted major depression. J Psychiatr Res 64:9-18. 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2015.02.025.
- Bastin M, Mezulis AH, Ahles J, Raes F, Bijttebier P. (2015): Moderating effects of brooding and co-rumination on the relationship between stress and depressive symptoms in early adolescence: a multi-wave study. J Abnorm Child Psychol 43(4):607-18. 10.1007/s10802-014-9912-7.

- Baur V, Hanggi J, Langer N, Jancke L. (2013): Resting-state functional and structural connectivity within an insula-amygdala route specifically index state and trait anxiety. Biol Psychiatry 73(1):85-92. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.06.003.
- Bayer J, Bandurski P, Sommer T. (2013): Differential modulation of activity related to the anticipation of monetary gains and losses across the menstrual cycle.
 European Journal of Neuroscience 38(10):3519-26. 10.1111/ejn.12347.
- Becker JB, McClellan M, Reed BG. (2016): Sociocultural context for sex differences in addiction. Addict Biol. 10.1111/adb.12383.
- Beckwe M, Deroost N, Koster EH, De Lissnyder E, De Raedt R. (2014): Worrying and rumination are both associated with reduced cognitive control. Psychol Res 78(5):651-60. 10.1007/s00426-013-0517-5.
- Belleau EL, Taubitz LE, Larson CL. (2015): Imbalance of default mode and regulatory networks during externally focused processing in depression. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 10(5):744-51. 10.1093/scan/nsu117.
- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. (1995): Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society 57:289-300. 10.2307/2346101.
- Berman MG, Peltier S, Nee DE, Kross E, Deldin PJ, Jonides J. (2011): Depression, rumination and the default network. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 6(5):548-55. 10.1093/scan/nsq080.
- Berzonsky MD, Adams GR. 2003. The Blackwell Handbook of Adolescence. Oxford: Blackwell.10.1002/9780470756607.

- Boelema SR, Harakeh Z, Ormel J, Hartman CA, Vollebergh WA, van Zandvoort MJ. (2014): Executive functioning shows differential maturation from early to late adolescence: longitudinal findings from a TRAILS study. Neuropsychology 28(2):177-87. 10.1037/neu0000049.
- Bowker JC, Rubin KH. (2009): Self-consciousness, friendship quality, and adolescent internalizing problems. Br J Dev Psychol 27(Pt 2):249-67.
- Bradley RH, Corwyn RF. (2002): Socioeconomic status and child development. Annu Rev Psychol 53:371-99. 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233.
- Braun U, Plichta MM, Esslinger C, Sauer C, Haddad L, Grimm O, Mier D, Mohnke S, Heinz A, Erk S and others. (2012): Test-retest reliability of resting-state connectivity network characteristics using fMRI and graph theoretical measures. Neuroimage 59(2):1404-12. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.08.044.
- Brooks-Gunn J, Warren MP. (1989): Biological and social contributions to negative affect in young adolescent girls. Child Dev 60(1):40-55.
- Brown SA, Myers MG, Lippke L, Tapert SF, Stewart DG, Vik PW. (1998): Psychometric evaluation of the Customary Drinking and Drug Use Record (CDDR): a measure of adolescent alcohol and drug involvement. Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 59(4):427-38. 10.15288/jsa.1998.59.427.
- Buckner RL, Andrews-Hanna JR, Schacter DL. (2008): The brain's default network: anatomy, function, and relevance to disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1124:1-38. 10.1196/annals.1440.011.
- Buhrmester D, Furman W. (1987): The development of companionship and intimacy. Child Dev 58(4):1101-13.

- Bukowski WM, Hoza, B., Boivin, M. (1994): Meauring friendship quality in pre- and early-adolescence: The development and psychometric properties of the Friendship Qualities Scale. Journal of Social and Personal Relationships 11(3):471-484.
- Bunge SA, Dudukovic NM, Thomason ME, Vaidya CJ, Gabrieli JD. (2002): Immature frontal lobe contributions to cognitive control in children: evidence from fMRI. Neuron 33(2):301-11. 10.1016/S0896-6273(01)00583-9.
- Calhoun VD, Kiehl KA, Pearlson GD. (2008): Modulation of temporally coherent brain networks estimated using ICA at rest and during cognitive tasks. Hum Brain Mapp 29(7):828-38. 10.1002/hbm.20581.
- Callesen P, Jensen AB, Wells A. (2014): Metacognitive therapy in recurrent depression: a case replication series in Denmark. Scand J Psychol 55(1):60-4. 10.1111/sjop.12089.
- Camarena PM, Sarigiani PA, Petersen AC. (1990): Gender-specific pathways to intimacy in early adolescence. J Youth Adolesc 19(1):19-32. 10.1007/BF01539442.
- Carew CL, Milne AM, Tatham EL, MacQueen GM, Hall GB. (2013): Neural systems underlying thought suppression in young women with, and at-risk, for depression.
 Behav Brain Res 257:13-24. 10.1016/j.bbr.2013.09.016.
- Carlo GH, A., Christiansen, S., Randall, B.A. (2003): Sociocognitive and behavioral correlates of a measure of prosocial tendencies for adolescents. Journal of Early Adolescence 23(1):107-134. 10.1177/0272431602239132.

- Carrington SJ, Bailey AJ. (2009): Are there theory of mind regions in the brain? A review of the neuroimaging literature. Hum Brain Mapp 30(8):2313-35. 10.1002/hbm.20671.
- Cartwright-Hatton S, Mather A, Illingworth V, Brocki J, Harrington R, Wells A. (2004):
 Development and preliminary validation of the Meta-cognitions QuestionnaireAdolescent Version. J Anxiety Disord 18(3):411-22. 10.1016/S08876185(02)00294-3.
- Casanova R, Whitlow CT, Wagner B, Espeland MA, Maldjian JA. (2012): Combining graph and machine learning methods to analyze differences in functional connectivity across sex. Open Neuroimag J 6:1-9. 10.2174/1874440001206010001.
- Casey BJ. (2015): Beyond simple models of self-control to circuit-based accounts of adolescent behavior. Annu Rev Psychol 66:295-319. 10.1146/annurev-psych-010814-015156.
- Casey BJ, Thomas KM, Welsh TF, Badgaiyan RD, Eccard CH, Jennings JR, Crone EA. (2000): Dissociation of response conflict, attentional selection, and expectancy with functional magnetic resonance imaging. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97(15):8728-33. 10.1073/pnas.97.15.8728.

Chen B, Xu T, Zhou C, Wang L, Yang N, Wang Z, Dong HM, Yang Z, Zang YF, Zuo XN and others. (2015): Individual Variability and Test-Retest Reliability Revealed by Ten Repeated Resting-State Brain Scans over One Month. PLoS One 10(12):e0144963. 10.1371/journal.pone.0144963.

- Chen Y, Zhong Y, Zhou H, Zhang S, Tan Q, Fan W. (2014): Evidence for implicit selfpositivity bias: an event-related brain potential study. Exp Brain Res 232(3):985-94. 10.1007/s00221-013-3810-z.
- Chou YH, Panych LP, Dickey CC, Petrella JR, Chen NK. (2012): Investigation of longterm reproducibility of intrinsic connectivity network mapping: a resting-state fMRI study. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 33(5):833-8. 10.3174/ajnr.A2894.
- Christakou A, Halari R, Smith AB, Ifkovits E, Brammer M, Rubia K. (2009): Sexdependent age modulation of frontostriatal and temporo-parietal activation during cognitive control. Neuroimage 48(1):223-36. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.06.070.
- Clark DA, Beck AT. 1999. Scientific Foundations of Cognitive Theory and Therapy of Depression. New York: John Wiley & Sons
- Clements-Stephens AM, Rimrodt SL, Cutting LE. (2009): Developmental sex differences in basic visuospatial processing: differences in strategy use? Neurosci Lett 449(3):155-60. 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.10.094.
- Cohen AL, Fair DA, Dosenbach NU, Miezin FM, Dierker D, Van Essen DC, Schlaggar BL, Petersen SE. (2008): Defining functional areas in individual human brains using resting functional connectivity MRI. Neuroimage 41(1):45-57. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.01.066.
- Cole DA. (1991): Change in self-perceived competence as a function of peer and teacher evaluation. Developmental Psychology 27:682-688.
- Cole DA, Maxwell SE, Martin JM. (1997): Reflected self-appraisals: Strength and structure of the relation of teacher, peer, and parent ratings to children's selfperceived competencies. Journal of Educational Psychology 89:55-70.

- Cole MW, Bassett DS, Power JD, Braver TS, Petersen SE. (2014): Intrinsic and taskevoked network architectures of the human brain. Neuron 83(1):238-51. 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.05.014.
- Cole MW, Schneider W. (2007): The cognitive control network: Integrated cortical regions with dissociable functions. Neuroimage 37(1):343-60. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.03.071.
- Colich NL, Foland-Ross LC, Eggleston C, Singh MK, Gotlib IH. (2016): Neural Aspects of Inhibition Following Emotional Primes in Depressed Adolescents. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 45(1):21-30. 10.1080/15374416.2014.982281.
- Conley CS, Rudolph KD, Bryant FB. (2012): Explaining the longitudinal association between puberty and depression: sex differences in the mediating effects of peer stress. Dev Psychopathol 24(2):691-701. 10.1017/S0954579412000259.
- Cooley CH. 1902. Human nature and the social order. New York, NY: Charles Scribner's Sons
- Corbetta M, Patel G, Shulman GL. (2008): The reorienting system of the human brain: from environment to theory of mind. Neuron 58(3):306-24.

10.1016/j.neuron.2008.04.017.

Costa Dias TG, Iyer SP, Carpenter SD, Cary RP, Wilson VB, Mitchell SH, Nigg JT, Fair DA. (2015): Characterizing heterogeneity in children with and without ADHD based on reward system connectivity. Dev Cogn Neurosci 11:155-74. 10.1016/j.dcn.2014.12.005.

- Cox RW. (1996): AFNI: software for analysis and visualization of functional magnetic resonance neuroimages. Computers and Biomedical Research 29(3):162-73. 10.1006/cbmr.1996.0014.
- Creswell JD, Taren AA, Lindsay EK, Greco CM, Gianaros PJ, Fairgrieve A, Marsland AL, Brown KW, Way BM, Rosen RK and others. (2016): Alterations in Resting-State Functional Connectivity Link Mindfulness Meditation With Reduced Interleukin-6: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Biol Psychiatry. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2016.01.008.
- Criss MM, Houltberg BJ, Cui L, Bosler CD, Morris AS, Silk JS. (2016): Direct and Indirect Links between Peer Factors and Adolescent Adjustment Difficulties. J Appl Dev Psychol 43:83-90. 10.1016/j.appdev.2016.01.002.
- Crockett L, Losoff M, Peterson A. (1984): Perceptions of the peer group and friendship in early adolescence. Journal of Early Adolescence 4:155-181.
- Cservenka A, Herting MM, Seghete KL, Hudson KA, Nagel BJ. (2012): High and low sensation seeking adolescents show distinct patterns of brain activity during reward processing. Neuroimage 66C:184-193.

10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.11.003.

- Cservenka A, Stroup ML, Etkin A, Nagel BJ. (2015): The effects of age, sex, and hormones on emotional conflict-related brain response during adolescence. Brain Cogn 99:135-50. 10.1016/j.bandc.2015.06.002.
- Cyranowski JM, Frank E, Young E, Shear MK. (2000): Adolescent onset of the gender difference in lifetime rates of major depression: a theoretical model. Arch Gen Psychiatry 57(1):21-7.

- Darki F, Klingberg T. (2014): The Role of Fronto-Parietal and Fronto-Striatal Networks in the Development of Working Memory: A Longitudinal Study. Cerebral Cortex. 10.1093/cercor/bht352.
- Davey CG, Harrison BJ, Yucel M, Allen NB. (2012): Regionally specific alterations in functional connectivity of the anterior cingulate cortex in major depressive disorder. Psychol Med 42(10):2071-81.
- Davey CG, Pujol J, Harrison BJ. (2016): Mapping the self in the brain's default mode network. Neuroimage 132:390-397. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2016.02.022.
- Davis MH, Franzoi SL. (1986): Adolescent loneliness, self-disclosure, and private selfconsciousness: a longitudinal investigation. J Pers Soc Psychol 51(3):595-608.
- De Luca M, Beckmann CF, De Stefano N, Matthews PM, Smith SM. (2006): fMRI resting state networks define distinct modes of long-distance interactions in the human brain. Neuroimage 29(4):1359-67. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.08.035.
- Diekhof EK. (2015): Be quick about it. Endogenous estradiol level, menstrual cycle phase and trait impulsiveness predict impulsive choice in the context of reward acquisition. Horm Behav. 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2015.06.001.
- Dosenbach NU, Fair DA, Cohen AL, Schlaggar BL, Petersen SE. (2008): A dualnetworks architecture of top-down control. Trends Cogn Sci 12(3):99-105. 10.1016/j.tics.2008.01.001.
- Dreher JC, Schmidt PJ, Kohn P, Furman D, Rubinow D, Berman KF. (2007): Menstrual cycle phase modulates reward-related neural function in women. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science of the United States of America. 104(7):2465-70. 10.1073/pnas.0605569104.

- Drevets WC, Bogers W, Raichle ME. (2002): Functional anatomical correlates of antidepressant drug treatment assessed using PET measures of regional glucose metabolism. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 12(6):527-44.
- Du HX, Liao XH, Lin QX, Li GS, Chi YZ, Liu X, Yang HZ, Wang Y, Xia MR. (2015): Test-retest reliability of graph metrics in high-resolution functional connectomics: a resting-state functional MRI study. CNS Neurosci Ther 21(10):802-16. 10.1111/cns.12431.
- Ducharme S, Albaugh MD, Nguyen TV, Hudziak JJ, Mateos-Perez JM, Labbe A, Evans AC, Karama S. (2016): Trajectories of cortical thickness maturation in normal brain development - The importance of quality control procedures. Neuroimage 125:267-79. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.10.010.
- Dunn EC, Gilman SE, Willett JB, Slopen NB, Molnar BE. (2012): The impact of exposure to interpersonal violence on gender differences in adolescent-onset major depression: results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication (NCS-R). Depress Anxiety 29(5):392-9. 10.1002/da.21916.
- Elton A, Tripathi SP, Mletzko T, Young J, Cisler JM, James GA, Kilts CD. (2013): Childhood maltreatment is associated with a sex-dependent functional reorganization of a brain inhibitory control network. Hum Brain Mapp. 10.1002/hbm.22280.
- Eriksen BA, Eriksen CW. (1974): Effects of noise letters upon the identification of a target letter in a nonsearch task. Perception & Psychophysics 16:143-149.
 10.3758/BF03203267.

- Ernst M. (2014): The triadic model perspective for the study of adolescent motivated behavior. Brain Cogn 89:104-11. 10.1016/j.bandc.2014.01.006.
- Evans LD, Kouros CD, Samanez-Larkin S, Garber J. (2016): Concurrent and Short-Term Prospective Relations among Neurocognitive Functioning, Coping, and Depressive Symptoms in Youth. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 45(1):6-20. 10.1080/15374416.2014.982282.
- Fair DA, Dosenbach NU, Church JA, Cohen AL, Brahmbhatt S, Miezin FM, Barch DM, Raichle ME, Petersen SE, Schlaggar BL. (2007): Development of distinct control networks through segregation and integration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(33):13507-12. 10.1073/pnas.0705843104.
- Fair DA, Nigg JT, Iyer S, Bathula D, Mills KL, Dosenbach NU, Schlaggar BL, Mennes M, Gutman D, Bangaru S and others. (2012): Distinct neural signatures detected for ADHD subtypes after controlling for micro-movements in resting state functional connectivity MRI data. Front Syst Neurosci 6:80.

10.3389/fnsys.2012.00080.

- Fair DA, Schlaggar, B.L., Cohen, A.L. Miezen, F.M., Dosenbach, N.U.F., Wenger, K.K., Fox, M.D. Snyder, A.Z., Raichle, M.E., Petersen, S.E. (2007): A method for using blocked and event-related fMRI data to study "resting state" functional connectivity. NeuroImage 35(1):396-405.
- Fan J, McCandliss BD, Sommer T, Raz A, Posner MI. (2002): Testing the efficiency and independence of attentional networks. J Cogn Neurosci 14(3):340-7. 10.1162/089892902317361886.

- Farah MJ, Shera DM, Savage JH, Betancourt L, Giannetta JM, Brodsky NL, Malmud EK, Hurt H. (2006): Childhood poverty: specific associations with neurocognitive development. Brain Res 1110(1):166-74. 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.06.072.
- Ford ME. (1982): Social cognition and social competence in adolescence. Developmental Psychology 18:323-340.
- Forteza G, Snyder VNSE, Palos PA, Tapia AJ. (1996): Gender differences in daily stress and depressive symptomology among Mexican early adolescents. New Trends in Experimental and Clinical Psychiatry 12:17-22.
- Fossati P, Hevenor SJ, Graham SJ, Grady C, Keightley ML, Craik F, Mayberg H. (2003): In search of the emotional self: an fMRI study using positive and negative emotional words. Am J Psychiatry 160(11):1938-45.

10.1176/appi.ajp.160.11.1938.

- Fox MD, Snyder AZ, Vincent JL, Corbetta M, Van Essen DC, Raichle ME. (2005): The human brain is intrinsically organized into dynamic, anticorrelated functional networks. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(27):9673-8. 10.1073/pnas.0504136102.
- Fox MD, Snyder AZ, Zacks JM, Raichle ME. (2006): Coherent spontaneous activity accounts for trial-to-trial variability in human evoked brain responses. Nat Neurosci 9(1):23-5. 10.1038/nn1616.
- Franco AR, Mannell MV, Calhoun VD, Mayer AR. (2013): Impact of analysis methods on the reproducibility and reliability of resting-state networks. Brain Connect 3(4):363-74. 10.1089/brain.2012.0134.

- Fransson P. (2005): Spontaneous low-frequency BOLD signal fluctuations: an fMRI investigation of the resting-state default mode of brain function hypothesis. Hum Brain Mapp 26(1):15-29. 10.1002/hbm.20113.
- Fransson P. (2006): How default is the default mode of brain function? Further evidence from intrinsic BOLD signal fluctuations. Neuropsychologia 44(14):2836-45. 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2006.06.017.
- Fransson P, Marrelec G. (2008): The precuneus/posterior cingulate cortex plays a pivotal role in the default mode network: Evidence from a partial correlation network analysis. Neuroimage 42(3):1178-84. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.05.059.
- Freton M, Lemogne C, Delaveau P, Guionnet S, Wright E, Wiernik E, Bertasi E, Fossati P. (2014): The dark side of self-focus: brain activity during self-focus in low and high brooders. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 9(11):1808-13. 10.1093/scan/nst178.
- Friston KJ, Williams S, Howard R, Frackowiak RS, Turner R. (1996): Movement-related effects in fMRI time-series. Magn Reson Med 35(3):346-55.
- Fulwiler CE, King JA, Zhang N. (2012): Amygdala-orbitofrontal resting-state functional connectivity is associated with trait anger. Neuroreport 23(10):606-10. 10.1097/WNR.0b013e3283551cfc.
- Gabriel S, Gardner WL. (1999): Are there "his" and "her" types of interdependence? The implications of gender differences in collaborative versus relational interdependence for affect, behavior, and cognition Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 77:642-654.
- Galvan A, Hare TA, Parra CE, Penn J, Voss H, Glover G, Casey BJ. (2006): Earlier development of the accumbens relative to orbitofrontal cortex might underlie risk-

taking behavior in adolescents. The Journal of Neuroscience. 26(25):6885-92. 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1062-06.2006.

- Gavrilescu M, Stuart GW, Rossell S, Henshall K, McKay C, Sergejew AA, Copolov D, Egan GF. (2008): Functional connectivity estimation in fMRI data: influence of preprocessing and time course selection. Hum Brain Mapp 29(9):1040-52. 10.1002/hbm.20446.
- Ge X, Conger RD, Lorenz FO, Simons RL. (1994): Parents' stressful life events and adolescent depressed mood. J Health Soc Behav 35(1):28-44.
- Geerligs L, Rubinov M, Cam C, Henson RN. (2015): State and Trait Components of Functional Connectivity: Individual Differences Vary with Mental State. J Neurosci 35(41):13949-61. 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1324-15.2015.
- Gladwin TE, Figner B. 2014. "Hot" cognition and dual systems: Introduction, criticisms, and ways forward. Reyna V, Wilhelms E, editors. New York, NY: Psychology Press
- Gogtay N, Giedd JN, Lusk L, Hayashi KM, Greenstein D, Vaituzis AC, Nugent TF, 3rd, Herman DH, Clasen LS, Toga AW and others. (2004): Dynamic mapping of human cortical development during childhood through early adulthood. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(21):8174-9. 10.1073/pnas.0402680101.

Gonzalez-Castillo J, Hoy CW, Handwerker DA, Robinson ME, Buchanan LC, Saad ZS, Bandettini PA. (2015): Tracking ongoing cognition in individuals using brief, whole-brain functional connectivity patterns. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(28):8762-7. 10.1073/pnas.1501242112.

- Gorrese A, Ruggieri R. (2012): Peer attachment: a meta-analytic review of gender and age differences and associations with parent attachment. J Youth Adolesc 41(5):650-72. 10.1007/s10964-012-9759-6.
- Graham AM, Buss C, Rasmussen JM, Rudolph MD, Demeter DV, Gilmore JH, Styner
 M, Entringer S, Wadhwa PD, Fair DA. (2016): Implications of newborn
 amygdala connectivity for fear and cognitive development at 6-months-of-age.
 Dev Cogn Neurosci 18:12-25. 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.09.006.
- Graham AM, Pfeifer JH, Fisher PA, Carpenter S, Fair DA. (2015): Early life stress is associated with default system integrity and emotionality during infancy. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 56(11):1212-22. 10.1111/jcpp.12409.
- Greicius MD, Flores BH, Menon V, Glover GH, Solvason HB, Kenna H, Reiss AL,
 Schatzberg AF. (2007): Resting-state functional connectivity in major depression:
 abnormally increased contributions from subgenual cingulate cortex and
 thalamus. Biol Psychiatry 62(5):429-37. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.09.020.
- Greicius MD, Krasnow B, Reiss AL, Menon V. (2003): Functional connectivity in the resting brain: a network analysis of the default mode hypothesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(1):253-8. 10.1073/pnas.0135058100.
- Guarneri-White ME, Jensen-Campbell LA, Knack JM. (2015): Is co-ruminating with friends related to health problems in victimized adolescents? J Adolesc 39:15-26. 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.11.004.
- Guassi Moreira JF, Miernicki ME, Telzer EH. (2016): Relationship Quality Buffers Association Between Co-rumination and Depressive Symptoms Among First

Year College Students. J Youth Adolesc 45(3):484-93. 10.1007/s10964-015-0396-8.

- Guo CC, Kurth F, Zhou J, Mayer EA, Eickhoff SB, Kramer JH, Seeley WW. (2012a):
 One-year test-retest reliability of intrinsic connectivity network fMRI in older adults. Neuroimage 61(4):1471-83. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.03.027.
- Guo H, Cao X, Liu Z, Li H, Chen J, Zhang K. (2012b): Machine learning classifier using abnormal brain network topological metrics in major depressive disorder.
 Neuroreport 23(17):1006-11. 10.1097/WNR.0b013e32835a650c.
- Gusnard DA, Akbudak E, Shulman GL, Raichle ME. (2001): Medial prefrontal cortex and self-referential mental activity: relation to a default mode of brain function.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(7):4259-64. 10.1073/pnas.071043098.
- Guyer AE, Caouette JD, Lee CC, Ruiz SK. (2014): Will they like me? Adolescents' emotional responses to peer evaluation. Int J Behav Dev 38(2):155-163. 10.1177/0165025413515627.
- Guyer AE, Choate VR, Pine DS, Nelson EE. (2012): Neural circuitry underlying affective response to peer feedback in adolescence. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 7(1):81-92. 10.1093/scan/nsr043.
- Guyer AE, McClure-Tone EB, Shiffrin ND, Pine DS, Nelson EE. (2009): Probing the neural correlates of anticipated peer evaluation in adolescence. Child Dev 80(4):1000-15. 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01313.x.
- Hahn B, Ross TJ, Stein EA. (2006): Neuroanatomical dissociation between bottom-up and top-down processes of visuospatial selective attention. Neuroimage 32(2):842-53. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.04.177.

- Hamilton JL, Stange JP, Abramson LY, Alloy LB. (2015): Stress and the Development of Cognitive Vulnerabilities to Depression Explain Sex Differences in Depressive Symptoms during Adolescence. Clin Psychol Sci 3(5):702-714.
 10.1177/2167702614545479.
- Hamilton JP, Furman DJ, Chang C, Thomason ME, Dennis E, Gotlib IH. (2011):
 Default-mode and task-positive network activity in major depressive disorder:
 implications for adaptive and maladaptive rumination. Biol Psychiatry 70(4):327-33. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.02.003.
- Hampshire A, Chaudhry AM, Owen AM, Roberts AC. (2012): Dissociable roles for lateral orbitofrontal cortex and lateral prefrontal cortex during preference driven reversal learning. Neuroimage 59(4):4102-12. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.10.072.
- Hampson M, Driesen N, Roth JK, Gore JC, Constable RT. (2010): Functional connectivity between task-positive and task-negative brain areas and its relation to working memory performance. Magn Reson Imaging 28(8):1051-7. 10.1016/j.mri.2010.03.021.
- Hampson M, Olson IR, Leung HC, Skudlarski P, Gore JC. (2004): Changes in functional connectivity of human MT/V5 with visual motion input. Neuroreport 15(8):13159.
- Hankin BL, Abramson LY, Moffitt TE, Silva PA, McGee R, Angell KE. (1998):
 Development of depression from preadolescence to young adulthood: emerging gender differences in a 10-year longitudinal study. J Abnorm Psychol 107(1):128-40.

Hankin BL, Stone L, Wright PA. (2010): Corumination, interpersonal stress generation, and internalizing symptoms: accumulating effects and transactional influences in a multiwave study of adolescents. Dev Psychopathol 22(1):217-35.

10.1017/S0954579409990368.

- Harter S. (1982): The perceived competence scale for children. Child Development 53:87-97.
- Harter S. 1999. The construction of the self: A developmental perspective. New York, NY: Guilford
- Harter S, Waters P, Whitesell NR. (1998): Relational self-worth: differences in perceived worth as a person across interpersonal contexts among adolescents. Child Dev 69(3):756-66. 10.2307/1132202.
- Hedden SL, Kennet J, Lipari R, Medley G, Tice P. 2015. Behavioral health trends in the United States: Results from the 2014 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (HHS Publication No. SMA 15-4927, NSDUH Series H-50).
- Herting MM, Schwartz D, Mitchell SH, Nagel BJ. (2010): Delay discounting behavior and white matter microstructure abnormalities in youth with a family history of alcoholism. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 34(9):1590-602. 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2010.01244.x.
- Hilt LM, Leitzke BT, Pollak SD. (2014): Cognitive Control and Rumination in Youth: The Importance of Emotion. J Exp Psychopathol 5(3):302-313.
 10.5127/jep.038113.
- Hjelmervik H, Hausmann M, Osnes B, Westerhausen R, Specht K. (2014): Resting states are resting traits--an FMRI study of sex differences and menstrual cycle effects in

resting state cognitive control networks. PLoS One 9(7):e103492. 10.1371/journal.pone.0103492.

- Hollingshead AA. 1975. Four-factor index of social status. New Haven, CT: Yale University
- Hops H, Alpert A, Davis B. (1997): The development of same- and opposite-sex social relations in adolescence: An analogue study. Social Development 6:165-183.
- Hruska LC, Zelic KJ, Dickson KS, Ciesla JA. (2015): Adolescents' co-rumination and stress predict affective changes in a daily-diary paradigm. Int J Psychol. 10.1002/ijop.12227.
- Hutchison RM, Womelsdorf T, Allen EA, Bandettini PA, Calhoun VD, Corbetta M,
 Della Penna S, Duyn JH, Glover GH, Gonzalez-Castillo J and others. (2013):
 Dynamic functional connectivity: promise, issues, and interpretations.
 Neuroimage 80:360-78. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.05.079.
- Jacobs RH, Jenkins LM, Gabriel LB, Barba A, Ryan KA, Weisenbach SL, Verges A, Baker AM, Peters AT, Crane NA and others. (2014): Increased coupling of intrinsic networks in remitted depressed youth predicts rumination and cognitive control. PLoS One 9(8):e104366. 10.1371/journal.pone.0104366.
- Jankowski KF, Moore WE, Merchant JS, Kahn LE, Pfeifer JH. (2014): But do you think I'm cool?: Developmental differences in striatal recruitment during direct and reflected social self-evaluations. Dev Cogn Neurosci 8:40-54. 10.1016/j.dcn.2014.01.003.

- Jarvinen DW, Nicholls JG. (1996): Adolescents' social goals, beliefs about the causes of social success, and satisfaction in peer relations. Developmental Psychology 32:435-441.
- Jernigan TL, Trauner DA, Hesselink JR, Tallal PA. (1991): Maturation of human cerebrum observed in vivo during adolescence. Brain 114 (Pt 5):2037-49. 10.1093/brain/114.5.2037.
- Jin C, Gao C, Chen C, Ma S, Netra R, Wang Y, Zhang M, Li D. (2011): A preliminary study of the dysregulation of the resting networks in first-episode medication-naive adolescent depression. Neurosci Lett 503(2):105-9.

10.1016/j.neulet.2011.08.017.

- Johnson DP, Whisman MA. (2013): Gender differences in rumination: A meta-analysis. Pers Individ Dif 55(4):367-374. 10.1016/j.paid.2013.03.019.
- Johnson MK, Raye CL, Mitchell KJ, Touryan SR, Greene EJ, Nolen-Hoeksema S. (2006): Dissociating medial frontal and posterior cingulate activity during selfreflection. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 1(1):56-64. 10.1093/scan/nsl004.
- Kaiser RH, Andrews-Hanna JR, Wager TD, Pizzagalli DA. (2015): Large-Scale Network Dysfunction in Major Depressive Disorder: A Meta-analysis of Resting-State Functional Connectivity. JAMA Psychiatry 72(6):603-11.

10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.0071.

Kaiser RH, Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Dillon DG, Goer F, Beltzer M, Minkel J, Smoski M, Dichter G, Pizzagalli DA. (2016): Dynamic Resting-State Functional
Connectivity in Major Depression. Neuropsychopharmacology 41(7):1822-30.
10.1038/npp.2015.352.

- Keller JB, Hedden T, Thompson TW, Anteraper SA, Gabrieli JD, Whitfield-Gabrieli S. (2015): Resting-state anticorrelations between medial and lateral prefrontal cortex: association with working memory, aging, and individual differences. Cortex 64:271-80. 10.1016/j.cortex.2014.12.001.
- Kelley WM, Macrae CN, Wyland CL, Caglar S, Inati S, Heatherton TF. (2002): Finding the self? An event-related fMRI study. J Cogn Neurosci 14(5):785-94. 10.1162/08989290260138672.
- Kelly AMC, Uddin LQ, Biswal BB, Castellanos FX, Milham MP. (2008): Competition between functional brain networks mediates behavioral variability. Neuroimage 39(1):527-37. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.08.008.
- Kessler RC. 2000. Gender differences in major depression: epidemiological findings. Frank E, editor. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press
- Kessler RC, McGonagle KA, Nelson CB, Hughes M, Swartz M, Blazer DG. (1994): Sex and depression in the National Comorbidity Survey. II: Cohort effects. J Affect Disord 30(1):15-26. 10.1016/0165-0327(94)90147-3.
- Kessler RC, McGonagle KA, Swartz M, Blazer DG, Nelson CB. (1993): Sex and depression in the National Comorbidity Survey. I: Lifetime prevalence, chronicity and recurrence. J Affect Disord 29(2-3):85-96. 10.1016/0165-0327(93)90026-G.
- Knowles AM, Niven AG, Fawkner SG, Henretty JM. (2009): A longitudinal examination of the influence of maturation on physical self-perceptions and the relationship with physical activity in early adolescent girls. J Adolesc 32(3):555-66.
 10.1016/j.adolescence.2008.06.001.

- Kovacs M. (1985): The Children's Depression, Inventory (CDI). Psychopharmacol Bull 21(4):995-8.
- Krienen FM, Yeo BT, Buckner RL. (2014): Reconfigurable task-dependent functional coupling modes cluster around a core functional architecture. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 369(1653). 10.1098/rstb.2013.0526.
- Kross E, Davidson M, Weber J, Ochsner K. (2009): Coping with emotions past: the neural bases of regulating affect associated with negative autobiographical memories. Biol Psychiatry 65(5):361-6. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.10.019.
- Kucukboyaci NE, Kemmotsu N, Cheng CE, Girard HM, Tecoma ES, Iragui VJ,
 McDonald CR. (2013): Functional connectivity of the hippocampus in temporal
 lobe epilepsy: feasibility of a task-regressed seed-based approach. Brain Connect
 3(5):464-74. 10.1089/brain.2013.0150.
- Larson-Prior LJ, Power JD, Vincent JL, Nolan TS, Coalson RS, Zempel J, Snyder AZ, Schlaggar BL, Raichle ME, Petersen SE. (2011): Modulation of the brain's functional network architecture in the transition from wake to sleep. Prog Brain Res 193:277-94. 10.1016/B978-0-444-53839-0.00018-1.
- Larson RW, Richards MH. (1994): Family emotions: Do young adolesents and their parents experience the same states? Journal of Research on Adolescence 4:567-583.
- Lee FS, Heimer H, Giedd JN, Lein ES, Sestan N, Weinberger DR, Casey BJ. (2014): Mental health. Adolescent mental health--opportunity and obligation. Science 346(6209):547-9. 10.1126/science.1260497.

- Lemogne C, Delaveau P, Freton M, Guionnet S, Fossati P. (2012): Medial prefrontal cortex and the self in major depression. J Affect Disord 136(1-2):e1-e11. 10.1016/j.jad.2010.11.034.
- Lemogne C, le Bastard G, Mayberg H, Volle E, Bergouignan L, Lehericy S, Allilaire JF, Fossati P. (2009): In search of the depressive self: extended medial prefrontal network during self-referential processing in major depression. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 4(3):305-12. 10.1093/scan/nsp008.
- Lempers JD, Clark-Lempers DS. (1993): A functional comparison of same-sex and opposite-sex friendships during adolescence. Journal of Adolescent Research 8:89-108.

Lewis HB. (1971): Shame and guilt in neurosis. Psychoanal Rev 58(3):419-38.

- Li CS, Yan P, Bergquist KL, Sinha R. (2007): Greater activation of the "default" brain regions predicts stop signal errors. Neuroimage 38(3):640-8. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.07.021.
- Li T, Luo Q, Gong H. (2010): Gender-specific hemodynamics in prefrontal cortex during a verbal working memory task by near-infrared spectroscopy. Behav Brain Res 209(1):148-53. 10.1016/j.bbr.2010.01.033.
- Lowe MJ, Dzemidzic M, Lurito JT, Mathews VP, Phillips MD. (2000): Correlations in low-frequency BOLD fluctuations reflect cortico-cortical connections. Neuroimage 12(5):582-7. 10.1006/nimg.2000.0654.
- Lucas CP, Zhang H, Fisher PW, Shaffer D, Regier DA, Narrow WE, Bourdon K, Dulcan MK, Canino G, Rubio-Stipec M and others. (2001): The DISC Predictive Scales (DPS): efficiently screening for diagnoses. Journal of the American Academy of
Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. 40(4):443-9. 10.1097/00004583-200104000-00013.

- Luciana M. (2016): Executive Function in Adolescence: A Commentary on Regulatory Control and Depression in Adolescents: Findings From Neuroimaging and Neuropsychological Research. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 45(1):84-9. 10.1080/15374416.2015.1123638.
- Luciana M, Collins PF. (2012): Incentive Motivation, Cognitive Control, and the Adolescent Brain: Is It Time for a Paradigm Shift? Child Dev Perspect 6(4):392-399. 10.1111/j.1750-8606.2012.00252.x.
- Luna B, Padmanabhan A, O'Hearn K. (2010): What has fMRI told us about the development of cognitive control through adolescence? Brain Cogn 72(1):101-13. 10.1016/j.bandc.2009.08.005.
- Luo Q, Deng Z, Qin J, Wei D, Cun L, Qiu J, Hitchman G, Xie P. (2015): Frequency dependant topological alterations of intrinsic functional connectome in major depressive disorder. Sci Rep 5:9710. 10.1038/srep09710.
- Luo Y, Kong F, Qi S, You X, Huang X. (2016): Resting-state functional connectivity of the default mode network associated with happiness. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 11(3):516-24. 10.1093/scan/nsv132.
- Marchetti I, Koster EH, Sonuga-Barke EJ, De Raedt R. (2012): The default mode network and recurrent depression: a neurobiological model of cognitive risk factors. Neuropsychol Rev 22(3):229-51. 10.1007/s11065-012-9199-9.

- Markovits H, Benenson J, Dolenszky E. (2001): Evidence that children and adolescents have internal models of peer interactions that are gender differentiated. Child Dev 72(3):879-86.
- Matthews G, Davies DR, Westerman SJ, Stammers RB. 2000. Human Performance: Cognition, Stress and Individual Differences. East Sussex, UK: Psychology Press
- McClure AC, Tanski SE, Kingsbury J, Gerrard M, Sargent JD. (2010): Characteristics associated with low self-esteem among US adolescents. Acad Pediatr 10(4):238-44 e2. 10.1016/j.acap.2010.03.007.
- Mead GH. 1934. Mind, self and society from the standpoint of a social behaviorist. Chicago: University of Chicago Press
- Mennes M, Zuo XN, Kelly C, Di Martino A, Zang YF, Biswal B, Castellanos FX,
 Milham MP. (2011): Linking inter-individual differences in neural activation and
 behavior to intrinsic brain dynamics. Neuroimage 54(4):2950-9.
 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.10.046.
- Miller CH, Hamilton JP, Sacchet MD, Gotlib IH. (2015): Meta-analysis of Functional Neuroimaging of Major Depressive Disorder in Youth. JAMA Psychiatry 72(10):1045-53. 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1376.
- Modi S, Kumar M, Kumar P, Khushu S. (2015): Aberrant functional connectivity of resting state networks associated with trait anxiety. Psychiatry Res 234(1):25-34. 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2015.07.006.
- Moksnes UK, Espnes GA. (2012): Self-esteem and emotional health in adolescents-gender and age as potential moderators. Scand J Psychol 53(6):483-9. 10.1111/sjop.12021.

- Moksnes UK, Espnes GA. (2013): Self-esteem and life satisfaction in adolescents-gender and age as potential moderators. Qual Life Res 22(10):2921-8. 10.1007/s11136-013-0427-4.
- Murdock KK, Gorman S, Robbins M. (2015): Co-rumination via cellphone moderates the association of perceived interpersonal stress and psychosocial well-being in emerging adults. J Adolesc 38:27-37. 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.10.010.
- Natsuaki MN, Klimes-Dougan B, Ge X, Shirtcliff EA, Hastings PD, Zahn-Waxler C. (2009): Early pubertal maturation and internalizing problems in adolescence: sex differences in the role of cortisol reactivity to interpersonal stress. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 38(4):513-24. 10.1080/15374410902976320.
- Nejad AB, Fossati P, Lemogne C. (2013): Self-Referential Processing, Rumination, and Cortical Midline Structures in Major Depression. Front Hum Neurosci 7:666. 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00666.
- Nelson EE, Leibenluft E, McClure EB, Pine DS. (2005): The social re-orientation of adolescence: a neuroscience perspective on the process and its relation to psychopathology. Psychol Med 35(2):163-74. 10.1017/S0033291704003915
- Nicolai KA, Laney T, Mezulis AH. (2013): Different stressors, different strategies, different outcomes: how domain-specific stress responses differentially predict depressive symptoms among adolescents. J Youth Adolesc 42(8):1183-93. 10.1007/s10964-012-9866-4.
- Nie YG, Li JB, Dou K, Situ QM. (2014): The associations between self-consciousness and internalizing/externalizing problems among Chinese adolescents. J Adolesc 37(5):505-14. 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.04.002.

- Nolen-Hoeksema S. (1991): Responses to depression and their effects on the duration of depressive episodes. J Abnorm Psychol 100(4):569-82.
- Northoff G, Bermpohl F. (2004): Cortical midline structures and the self. Trends Cogn Sci 8(3):102-7. 10.1016/j.tics.2004.01.004.
- Northoff G, Heinzel A, de Greck M, Bermpohl F, Dobrowolny H, Panksepp J. (2006): Self-referential processing in our brain--a meta-analysis of imaging studies on the self. Neuroimage 31(1):440-57. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.12.002.
- Northoff G, Wiebking C, Feinberg T, Panksepp J. (2011): The 'resting-state hypothesis' of major depressive disorder-a translational subcortical-cortical framework for a system disorder. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 35(9):1929-45.

10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.12.007.

- O'Connell ME, Boat T, Warner KE. 2009. Preventing mental, emotional, and behavioral disorders among young people: Progress and possibilities. Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.
- O'Reilly JX, Woolrich MW, Behrens TE, Smith SM, Johansen-Berg H. (2012): Tools of the trade: psychophysiological interactions and functional connectivity. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 7(5):604-9. 10.1093/scan/nss055.
- Ochsner KN, Gross JJ. (2005): The cognitive control of emotion. Trends Cogn Sci 9(5):242-9. 10.1016/j.tics.2005.03.010.
- Oldfield RC. (1971): The assessment and analysis of handedness: the Edinburgh inventory. Neuropsychologia 9(1):97-113. 10.1016/0028-3932(71)90067-4.

- Ossewaarde L, van Wingen GA, Kooijman SC, Backstrom T, Fernandez G, Hermans EJ. (2011): Changes in functioning of mesolimbic incentive processing circuits during the premenstrual phase. Social Cognitive & Affective Neuroscience. 6(5):612-20. 10.1093/scan/nsq071.
- Pan W, Liu C, Yang Q, Gu Y, Yin S, Chen A. (2016): The neural basis of trait selfesteem revealed by the amplitude of low-frequency fluctuations and resting state functional connectivity. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 11(3):367-76. 10.1093/scan/nsv119.
- Papageorgiou C, Wells A. (2001): Metacognitive beliefs about rumination in recurrent major depression. Cognitive and Behavioral Practice 8:160-164. 10.1016/S1077-7229(01)80021-3.
- Parker JG, Seal J. (1996): Forming, losing, renewing, and replacing friendships: Applying temporal parameters to the assessment of children's friendship experiences. Child Development 67:2248-2268.
- Patton GC, Olsson C, Bond L, Toumbourou JW, Carlin JB, Hemphill SA, Catalano RF.
 (2008): Predicting female depression across puberty: a two-nation longitudinal study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 47(12):1424-32.
 10.1097/CHI.0b013e3181886ebe.
- Petersen AC, Crockett L. (1985): Pubertal timing and grade effects on adjustment. J Youth Adolesc 14(3):191-206. 10.1007/BF02090318.
- Pfeifer JH, Kahn LE, Merchant JS, Peake SJ, Veroude K, Masten CL, Lieberman MD, Mazziotta JC, Dapretto M. (2013): Longitudinal change in the neural bases of

adolescent social self-evaluations: effects of age and pubertal development. J Neurosci 33(17):7415-9. 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4074-12.2013.

- Pfeifer JH, Lieberman MD, Dapretto M. (2007): "I know you are but what am I?!": neural bases of self- and social knowledge retrieval in children and adults. J Cogn Neurosci 19(8):1323-37. 10.1162/jocn.2007.19.8.1323.
- Pfeifer JH, Masten CL, Borofsky LA, Dapretto M, Fuligni AJ, Lieberman MD. (2009): Neural correlates of direct and reflected self-appraisals in adolescents and adults: when social perspective-taking informs self-perception. Child Dev 80(4):1016-38.
 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01314.x.
- Phan KL, Wager TD, Taylor SF, Liberzon I. (2004): Functional neuroimaging studies of human emotions. CNS Spectr 9(4):258-66.
- Power JD, Barnes KA, Snyder AZ, Schlaggar BL, Petersen SE. (2012): Spurious but systematic correlations in functional connectivity MRI networks arise from subject motion. Neuroimage 59(3):2142-54. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.10.018.
- Power JD, Cohen AL, Nelson SM, Wig GS, Barnes KA, Church JA, Vogel AC, Laumann TO, Miezin FM, Schlaggar BL and others. (2011): Functional network organization of the human brain. Neuron 72(4):665-78. 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.09.006.
- Power JD, Fair DA, Schlaggar BL, Petersen SE. (2010): The development of human functional brain networks. Neuron 67(5):735-48. 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.08.017.
- Qin J, Wei M, Liu H, Yan R, Luo G, Yao Z, Lu Q. (2014): Abnormal brain anatomical topological organization of the cognitive-emotional and the frontoparietal

circuitry in major depressive disorder. Magn Reson Med 72(5):1397-407. 10.1002/mrm.25036.

- Qin P, Northoff G. (2011): How is our self related to midline regions and the defaultmode network? Neuroimage 57(3):1221-33. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05.028.
- Raichle ME, MacLeod AM, Snyder AZ, Powers WJ, Gusnard DA, Shulman GL. (2001):
 A default mode of brain function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(2):676-82.
 10.1073/pnas.98.2.676.
- Rankin JL, Lane, D.J., Gibbons, F.X., Gerrard, M. (2004): Adolescent selfconsciousness: Longitudinal age changes and gender differences in two cohorts. Journal of Research on Adolescence 14(1):1-21.
- Ray RD, Ochsner KN, Cooper JC, Robertson ER, Gabrieli JD, Gross JJ. (2005):
 Individual differences in trait rumination and the neural systems supporting cognitive reappraisal. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 5(2):156-68.
- Reineberg AE, Andrews-Hanna JR, Depue BE, Friedman NP, Banich MT. (2015): Resting-state networks predict individual differences in common and specific aspects of executive function. Neuroimage 104:69-78.

10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.09.045.

- Renner F, Siep N, Lobbestael J, Arntz A, Peeters FP, Huibers MJ. (2015): Neural correlates of self-referential processing and implicit self-associations in chronic depression. J Affect Disord 186:40-7. 10.1016/j.jad.2015.07.008.
- Rissman J, Gazzaley A, D'Esposito M. (2004): Measuring functional connectivity during distinct stages of a cognitive task. Neuroimage 23(2):752-63. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.06.035.

- Rood L, Roelofs J, Bogels SM, Nolen-Hoeksema S, Schouten E. (2009): The influence of emotion-focused rumination and distraction on depressive symptoms in nonclinical youth: a meta-analytic review. Clin Psychol Rev 29(7):607-16. 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.07.001.
- Rose AJ. (2002): Co-rumination in the friendships of girls and boys. Child Dev 73(6):1830-43. 10.1111/1467-8624.00509
- Rose AJ, Asher SR. (1999): Children's goals and strategies in response to conflicts within a friendship. Developmental Psychology 35:69-79.
- Rose AJ, Carlson W, Waller EM. (2007): Prospective associations of co-rumination with friendship and emotional adjustment: considering the socioemotional trade-offs of co-rumination. Dev Psychol 43(4):1019-31. 10.1037/0012-1649.43.4.1019.
- Rose AJ, Rudolph KD. (2006): A review of sex differences in peer relationship processes: potential trade-offs for the emotional and behavioral development of girls and boys. Psychol Bull 132(1):98-131. 10.1037/0033-2909.132.1.98.
- Rose AJ, Schwartz-Mette RA, Glick GC, Smith RL, Luebbe AM. (2014): An observational study of co-rumination in adolescent friendships. Dev Psychol 50(9):2199-209. 10.1037/a0037465.
- Rose AJ, Schwartz-Mette RA, Smith RL, Asher SR, Swenson LP, Carlson W, Waller EM. (2012): How girls and boys expect disclosure about problems will make them feel: implications for friendships. Child Dev 83(3):844-63. 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2012.01734.x.

- Rubia K, Hyde Z, Halari R, Giampietro V, Smith A. (2010): Effects of age and sex on developmental neural networks of visual-spatial attention allocation. Neuroimage 51(2):817-27. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.02.058.
- Rubia K, Lim L, Ecker C, Halari R, Giampietro V, Simmons A, Brammer M, Smith A. (2013): Effects of age and gender on neural networks of motor response inhibition: from adolescence to mid-adulthood. Neuroimage 83:690-703. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.06.078.
- Rudolph KD. (2002): Gender differences in emotional responses to interpersonal stress during adolescence. J Adolesc Health 30(4 Suppl):3-13.
- Rudolph KD, Conley CS. (2005): The socioemotional costs and benefits of socialevaluative concerns: do girls care too much? J Pers 73(1):115-38. 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2004.00306.x.
- Rzucidlo JK, Roseman PL, Laurienti PJ, Dagenbach D. (2013): Stability of whole brain and regional network topology within and between resting and cognitive states. PLoS One 8(8):e70275. 10.1371/journal.pone.0070275.
- Sakoglu U, Pearlson GD, Kiehl KA, Wang YM, Michael AM, Calhoun VD. (2010): A method for evaluating dynamic functional network connectivity and taskmodulation: application to schizophrenia. MAGMA 23(5-6):351-66. 10.1007/s10334-010-0197-8.
- Sarsam M, Parkes LM, Roberts N, Reid GS, Kinderman P. (2013): The Queen and I: neural correlates of altered self-related cognitions in major depressive episode. PLoS One 8(10):e78844. 10.1371/journal.pone.0078844.

- Schmitz TW, Johnson SC. (2006): Self-appraisal decisions evoke dissociated dorsalventral aMPFC networks. Neuroimage 30(3):1050-8. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.10.030.
- Schoning S, Engelien A, Kugel H, Schafer S, Schiffbauer H, Zwitserlood P, Pletziger E, Beizai P, Kersting A, Ohrmann P and others. (2007): Functional anatomy of visuo-spatial working memory during mental rotation is influenced by sex, menstrual cycle, and sex steroid hormones. Neuropsychologia 45(14):3203-14. 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2007.06.011.
- Schraedley PK, Gotlib IH, Hayward C. (1999): Gender differences in correlates of depressive symptoms in adolescents. J Adolesc Health 25(2):98-108.
- Schultz W, Dayan P, Montague PR. (1997): A neural substrate of prediction and reward. Science 275(5306):1593-9.
- Schwartz-Mette RA, Rose AJ. (2012): Co-rumination mediates contagion of internalizing symptoms within youths' friendships. Dev Psychol 48(5):1355-65. 10.1037/a0027484.
- Schweinsburg AD, Nagel BJ, Tapert SF. (2005): fMRI reveals alteration of spatial working memory networks across adolescence. J Int Neuropsychol Soc 11(5):631-44. 10.1017/S1355617705050757.
- Scolari M, Seidl-Rathkopf KN, Kastner S. (2015): Functions of the human frontoparietal attention network: Evidence from neuroimaging. Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences 1:32-39.

- Seghete KL, Herting MM, Nagel BJ. (2013): White matter microstructure correlates of inhibition and task-switching in adolescents. Brain Res 1527:15-28. 10.1016/j.brainres.2013.06.003.
- Selemon LD. (2013): A role for synaptic plasticity in the adolescent development of executive function. Transl Psychiatry 3:e238. 10.1038/tp.2013.7.
- Shah LM, Cramer JA, Ferguson MA, Birn RM, Anderson JS. (2016): Reliability and reproducibility of individual differences in functional connectivity acquired during task and resting state. Brain Behav:e00456. 10.1002/brb3.456.
- Shaw DJ, Grosbras MH, Leonard G, Pike GB, Paus T. (2011): Development of functional connectivity during adolescence: a longitudinal study using an action-observation paradigm. J Cogn Neurosci 23(12):3713-24. 10.1162/jocn_a_00112.
- Sheline YI, Price JL, Yan Z, Mintun MA. (2010): Resting-state functional MRI in depression unmasks increased connectivity between networks via the dorsal nexus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(24):11020-5. 10.1073/pnas.1000446107.
- Siegel JS, Power JD, Dubis JW, Vogel AC, Church JA, Schlaggar BL, Petersen SE. (2014): Statistical improvements in functional magnetic resonance imaging analyses produced by censoring high-motion data points. Hum Brain Mapp 35(5):1981-96. 10.1002/hbm.22307.

Simmonds DJ, Hallquist MN, Asato M, Luna B. (2014): Developmental stages and sex differences of white matter and behavioral development through adolescence: a longitudinal diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) study. Neuroimage 92:356-68. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.12.044.

- Simmons RG, Blyth DA, McKinney KL. 1983. The social and psychological effects of puberty on white females. Brooks-Gunn J, Petersen AC, editors. New York: Plenum
- Smith, Chein J, Steinberg L. (2013): Impact of socio-emotional context, brain development, and pubertal maturation on adolescent risk-taking. Horm Behav. 64(2):323-32. 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2013.03.006.
- Smith CT, Sierra Y, Oppler SH, Boettiger CA. (2014a): Ovarian cycle effects on immediate reward selection bias in humans: a role for estradiol. The Journal of Neuroscience. 34(16):5468-76. 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0014-14.2014.
- Smith DV, Utevsky AV, Bland AR, Clement N, Clithero JA, Harsch AE, McKell Carter R, Huettel SA. (2014b): Characterizing individual differences in functional connectivity using dual-regression and seed-based approaches. Neuroimage 95:1-12. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.03.042.
- Smith SM, Fox PT, Miller KL, Glahn DC, Fox PM, Mackay CE, Filippini N, Watkins KE, Toro R, Laird AR and others. (2009): Correspondence of the brain's functional architecture during activation and rest. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(31):13040-5. 10.1073/pnas.0905267106.
- Smucker MR, Craighead WE, Craighead LW, Green BJ. (1986): Normative and reliability data for the Children's Depression Inventory. J Abnorm Child Psychol 14(1):25-39.
- Snyder HR. (2013): Major depressive disorder is associated with broad impairments on neuropsychological measures of executive function: a meta-analysis and review. Psychol Bull 139(1):81-132. 10.1037/a0028727.

- Sole-Padulles C, Castro-Fornieles J, de la Serna E, Calvo R, Baeza I, Moya J, Lazaro L, Rosa M, Bargallo N, Sugranyes G. (2016): Intrinsic connectivity networks from childhood to late adolescence: Effects of age and sex. Dev Cogn Neurosci 17:35-44. 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.11.004.
- Somerville LH, Jones RM, Casey BJ. (2010): A time of change: behavioral and neural correlates of adolescent sensitivity to appetitive and aversive environmental cues. Brain Cogn 72(1):124-33. 10.1016/j.bandc.2009.07.003.
- Song J, Desphande AS, Meier TB, Tudorascu DL, Vergun S, Nair VA, Biswal BB, Meyerand ME, Birn RM, Bellec P and others. (2012): Age-related differences in test-retest reliability in resting-state brain functional connectivity. PLoS One 7(12):e49847. 10.1371/journal.pone.0049847.
- Sowell ER, Delis D, Stiles J, Jernigan TL. (2001): Improved memory functioning and frontal lobe maturation between childhood and adolescence: a structural MRI study. J Int Neuropsychol Soc 7(3):312-22.
- Spear LP. (2013): Adolescent neurodevelopment. J Adolesc Health 52(2 Suppl 2):S7-13. 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.05.006.
- Spielberg JM, Galarce EM, Ladouceur CD, McMakin DL, Olino TM, Forbes EE, Silk JS, Ryan ND, Dahl RE. (2015): Adolescent development of inhibition as a function of SES and gender: Converging evidence from behavior and fMRI. Hum Brain Mapp 36(8):3194-203. 10.1002/hbm.22838.
- Spielberger CD, Gorsuch, R.L., Lushene, R., Vagg, P.R., Jacobs, G.A. 1983. Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press

- Spreng RN, Grady CL. (2010): Patterns of brain activity supporting autobiographical memory, prospection, and theory of mind, and their relationship to the default mode network. J Cogn Neurosci 22(6):1112-23. 10.1162/jocn.2009.21282.
- Spunt RP, Adolphs R. (2014): Validating the Why/How contrast for functional MRI studies of Theory of Mind. Neuroimage 99:301-11.

10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.05.023.

- Stange JP, Hamilton JL, Abramson LY, Alloy LB. (2014): A vulnerability-stress examination of response styles theory in adolescence: stressors, sex differences, and symptom specificity. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 43(5):813-27. 10.1080/15374416.2013.812037.
- Steinberg L. (2005): Cognitive and affective development in adolescence. Trends Cogn Sci 9(2):69-74. 10.1016/j.tics.2004.12.005.
- Steinberg L. (2010): A dual systems model of adolescent risk-taking. Dev Psychobiol 52(3):216-24. 10.1002/dev.20445.
- Steinberg L, Morris AS. (2001): Adolescent development. Annu Rev Psychol 52:83-110. 10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.83.
- Stone LB, Gibb BE. (2015): Brief report: preliminary evidence that co-rumination fosters adolescents' depression risk by increasing rumination. J Adolesc 38:1-4. 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.10.008.
- Stone LB, Hankin BL, Gibb BE, Abela JR. (2011): Co-rumination predicts the onset of depressive disorders during adolescence. J Abnorm Psychol 120(3):752-7. 10.1037/a0023384.

- Stone LB, McGeary JE, Palmer RH, Gibb BE. (2013): Identifying genetic predictors of depression risk: 5-HTTLPR and BDNF Val66Met polymorphisms are associated with rumination and co-rumination in adolescents. Front Genet 4:246. 10.3389/fgene.2013.00246.
- Stone LB, Uhrlass DJ, Gibb BE. (2010): Co-rumination and lifetime history of depressive disorders in children. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 39(4):597-602. 10.1080/15374416.2010.486323.
- Storch EA, Brassard MR, Masia-Warner CL. (2003): The relationship of peer victimization to social anxiety and loneliness in adolescence. Child Study Journal 33:1-8.
- Strough J, Berg CA. (2000): Goals as a mediator of gender differences in high-affiliation dyadic conversations. Dev Psychol 36(1):117-25.
- Szczepanski SM, Pinsk MA, Douglas MM, Kastner S, Saalmann YB. (2013): Functional and structural architecture of the human dorsal frontoparietal attention network.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(39):15806-11. 10.1073/pnas.1313903110.
- Taga KA, Markey CN, Friedman HS. (2006): A longitudinal investigation of associations between boys' pubertal timing and adult behavioral health and well-being. Journal of Youth and Adolescence 35:401-411. 10.1007/s10964-006-9039-4.

Takeuchi H, Taki Y, Nouchi R, Sekiguchi A, Hashizume H, Sassa Y, Kotozaki Y,
Miyauchi CM, Yokoyama R, Iizuka K and others. (2013): Resting state functional connectivity associated with trait emotional intelligence. Neuroimage 83:318-28.
10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.06.044.

- Takeuchi H, Taki Y, Nouchi R, Sekiguchi A, Hashizume H, Sassa Y, Kotozaki Y, Miyauchi CM, Yokoyama R, Iizuka K and others. (2014): Association between resting-state functional connectivity and empathizing/systemizing. Neuroimage 99:312-22. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.05.031.
- Tangney JP, Burggraf SA, Wagner PE. 1995. Shame-proneness, guilt-proneness, and psychological symptoms. Tangney JP, Fischer KW, editors. New York: The Guilford Press
- Tangney JP, Wagner P, Gramzow R. (1992): Proneness to shame, proneness to guilt, and psychopathology. J Abnorm Psychol 101(3):469-78.
- Tangney JP, Wagner, P. E., Gramzow, R. 1989. The Test of Self-Conscious Affect (TOSCA). Fairfax, VA: George Mason University
- Taylor SJ, Whincup PH, Hindmarsh PC, Lampe F, Odoki K, Cook DG. (2001):
 Performance of a new pubertal self-assessment questionnaire: a preliminary study.
 Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 15(1):88-94. 10.1046/j.1365-3016.2001.00317.x.
- Tian L, Wang J, Yan C, He Y. (2011): Hemisphere- and gender-related differences in small-world brain networks: a resting-state functional MRI study. Neuroimage 54(1):191-202. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.07.066.
- Tobin-Richards MH, Boxer AM, Petersen AC. 1983. The psychological significance of pubertal change: Sex differences in perceptions of self during early adolescence.
 Brooks-Gunn J, Petersen AC, editors. New York: Plenum
- Tomasino B, Fabbro F. (2016): Increases in the right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and decreases the rostral prefrontal cortex activation after-8 weeks of focused

attention based mindfulness meditation. Brain Cogn 102:46-54.

10.1016/j.bandc.2015.12.004.

- Tompkins TL, Hockett AR, Abraibesh N, Witt JL. (2011): A closer look at corumination: gender, coping, peer functioning and internalizing/externalizing problems. J Adolesc 34(5):801-11. 10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.02.005.
- van der Meer L, Costafreda S, Aleman A, David AS. (2010): Self-reflection and the brain: a theoretical review and meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies with implications for schizophrenia. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 34(6):935-46. 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2009.12.004.
- Van Overwalle F, Baetens K, Marien P, Vandekerckhove M. (2014): Social cognition and the cerebellum: a meta-analysis of over 350 fMRI studies. Neuroimage 86:554-72. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.09.033.
- Vanderhasselt MA, Kuhn S, De Raedt R. (2011): Healthy brooders employ more attentional resources when disengaging from the negative: an event-related fMRI study. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 11(2):207-16. 10.3758/s13415-011-0022-5.
- Vijayakumar N, Allen NB, Youssef G, Dennison M, Yucel M, Simmons JG, Whittle S. (2016): Brain development during adolescence: A mixed-longitudinal investigation of cortical thickness, surface area, and volume. Hum Brain Mapp 37(6):2027-38. 10.1002/hbm.23154.
- Vrticka P, Sander D, Anderson B, Badoud D, Eliez S, Debbane M. (2014): Social feedback processing from early to late adolescence: influence of sex, age, and attachment style. Brain Behav 4(5):703-20. 10.1002/brb3.251.

- Wager TD, Sylvester CY, Lacey SC, Nee DE, Franklin M, Jonides J. (2005): Common and unique components of response inhibition revealed by fMRI. Neuroimage 27(2):323-40. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.01.054.
- Wagner G, Koch K, Schachtzabel C, Peikert G, Schultz CC, Reichenbach JR, Sauer H, Schlosser RG. (2013): Self-referential processing influences functional activation during cognitive control: an fMRI study. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 8(7):828-37. 10.1093/scan/nss074.
- Wagner G, Schachtzabel C, Peikert G, Bar KJ. (2015): The neural basis of the abnormal self-referential processing and its impact on cognitive control in depressed patients. Hum Brain Mapp 36(7):2781-94. 10.1002/hbm.22807.
- Wagner G, Sinsel E, Sobanski T, Kohler S, Marinou V, Mentzel HJ, Sauer H, Schlosser RG. (2006): Cortical inefficiency in patients with unipolar depression: an eventrelated FMRI study with the Stroop task. Biol Psychiatry 59(10):958-65. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.10.025.
- Waller JM, Silk JS, Stone LB, Dahl RE. (2014): Co-rumination and co-problem solving in the daily lives of adolescents with major depressive disorder. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 53(8):869-78. 10.1016/j.jaac.2014.05.004.
- Wang L, Dai Z, Peng H, Tan L, Ding Y, He Z, Zhang Y, Xia M, Li Z, Li W and others. (2014): Overlapping and segregated resting-state functional connectivity in patients with major depressive disorder with and without childhood neglect. Hum Brain Mapp 35(4):1154-66. 10.1002/hbm.22241.

- Wang L, Shen H, Tang F, Zang Y, Hu D. (2012): Combined structural and resting-state functional MRI analysis of sexual dimorphism in the young adult human brain: an MVPA approach. Neuroimage 61(4):931-40. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.03.080.
- Watson LA, Dritschel B, Obonsawin MC, Jentzsch I. (2007): Seeing yourself in a positive light: brain correlates of the self-positivity bias. Brain Res 1152:106-10. 10.1016/j.brainres.2007.03.049.
- Wechsler D. 1999. Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (WASI). San Antonio, TX: Harcourt Assessment
- Weiss E, Siedentopf CM, Hofer A, Deisenhammer EA, Hoptman MJ, Kremser C, Golaszewski S, Felber S, Fleischhacker WW, Delazer M. (2003): Sex differences in brain activation pattern during a visuospatial cognitive task: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study in healthy volunteers. Neurosci Lett 344(3):169-72. 10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00406-3.
- Weissman M, Bruce M, Leaf P, Florio L, Holzer C. 1991. Affective Disorders. Robins L, Regier D, editors. New York, NY: The Free Press. 53-80 p
- Wells A, Cartwright-Hatton S. (2004): A short form of the metacognitions questionnaire: properties of the MCQ-30. Behav Res Ther 42(4):385-96. 10.1016/S0005-7967(03)00147-5.
- Wells A, Fisher P, Myers S, Wheatley J, Patel T, Brewin CR. (2012): Metacognitive therapy in treatment-resistant depression: a platform trial. Behav Res Ther 50(6):367-73. 10.1016/j.brat.2012.02.004.

- White ME, Shih JH. (2012): A daily diary study of co-rumination, stressful life events, and depressed mood in late adolescents. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 41(5):598-610. 10.1080/15374416.2012.706518.
- White TP, Loth E, Rubia K, Krabbendam L, Whelan R, Banaschewski T, Barker GJ,
 Bokde AL, Buchel C, Conrod P and others. (2014): Sex differences in COMT
 polymorphism effects on prefrontal inhibitory control in adolescence.
 Neuropsychopharmacology 39(11):2560-9. 10.1038/npp.2014.107.
- Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Ford JM. (2012): Default mode network activity and connectivity in psychopathology. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 8:49-76. 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032511-143049.
- Wu K, Taki Y, Sato K, Hashizume H, Sassa Y, Takeuchi H, Thyreau B, He Y, Evans
 AC, Li X and others. (2013): Topological organization of functional brain
 networks in healthy children: differences in relation to age, sex, and intelligence.
 PLoS One 8(2):e55347. 10.1371/journal.pone.0055347.
- Xu C, Li C, Wu H, Wu Y, Hu S, Zhu Y, Zhang W, Wang L, Zhu S, Liu J and others.
 (2015): Gender differences in cerebral regional homogeneity of adult healthy volunteers: a resting-state FMRI study. Biomed Res Int 2015:183074.
 10.1155/2015/183074.
- Xu J, Calhoun VD, Pearlson GD, Potenza MN. (2014): Opposite modulation of brain functional networks implicated at low vs. high demand of attention and working memory. PLoS One 9(1):e87078. 10.1371/journal.pone.0087078.

- Yang J, Dedovic K, Guan L, Chen Y, Qi M. (2014): Self-esteem modulates dorsal medial prefrontal cortical response to self-positivity bias in implicit self-relevant processing. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 9(11):1814-8. 10.1093/scan/nst181.
- Ye M, Yang T, Qing P, Lei X, Qiu J, Liu G. (2015): Changes of Functional Brain Networks in Major Depressive Disorder: A Graph Theoretical Analysis of Resting-State fMRI. PLoS One 10(9):e0133775. 10.1371/journal.pone.0133775.
- Yilmaz AE, Gencoz T, Wells A. (2011): The temporal precedence of metacognition in the development of anxiety and depression symptoms in the context of life-stress: a prospective study. J Anxiety Disord 25(3):389-96.

10.1016/j.janxdis.2010.11.001.

- Yucel M, Fornito A, Youssef G, Dwyer D, Whittle S, Wood SJ, Lubman DI, Simmons J, Pantelis C, Allen NB. (2012): Inhibitory control in young adolescents: the role of sex, intelligence, and temperament. Neuropsychology 26(3):347-56. 10.1037/a0027693.
- Zhang H, Guan L, Qi M, Yang J. (2013): Self-esteem modulates the time course of selfpositivity bias in explicit self-evaluation. PLoS One 8(12):e81169. 10.1371/journal.pone.0081169.
- Zhang S, Li CS. (2010): A neural measure of behavioral engagement: task-residual lowfrequency blood oxygenation level-dependent activity in the precuneus. Neuroimage 49(2):1911-8. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.09.004.
- Zhang S, Li CS. (2012a): Functional connectivity mapping of the human precuneus by resting state fMRI. Neuroimage 59(4):3548-62. 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.11.023.

- Zhang S, Li CS. (2012b): Functional networks for cognitive control in a stop signal task: independent component analysis. Hum Brain Mapp 33(1):89-104. 10.1002/hbm.21197.
- Zhang S, Li CS. (2012c): Task-related, low-frequency task-residual, and resting state activity in the default mode network brain regions. Front Psychol 3:172. 10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00172.
- Zhang X, Zhu X, Wang X, Zhong M, Yi J, Rao H, Yao S. (2014): First-episode medication-naive major depressive disorder is associated with altered resting brain function in the affective network. PLoS One 9(1):e85241.
 10.1371/journal.pone.0085241.
- Zheng H, Xu L, Xie F, Guo X, Zhang J, Yao L, Wu X. (2015): The Altered Triple Networks Interaction in Depression under Resting State Based on Graph Theory. Biomed Res Int 2015:386326. 10.1155/2015/386326.
- Zhu X, Wang X, Xiao J, Liao J, Zhong M, Wang W, Yao S. (2012): Evidence of a dissociation pattern in resting-state default mode network connectivity in firstepisode, treatment-naive major depression patients. Biol Psychiatry 71(7):611-7. 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.10.035.
- Zuo XN, Xing XX. (2014): Test-retest reliabilities of resting-state FMRI measurements in human brain functional connectomics: a systems neuroscience perspective. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 45:100-18. 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.05.009.

APPENDICES

Appendix A. Affective SRP-Flanker Task Exit Questionnaire

1. Did you understand the task instructions? (circle one)

YES NO

2. How often did you identify with the statements presented in the task? (circle one)

1) Never

- 2) A few times
- 3) Sometimes
- 4) Many times
- 5) All the time
- 4. Identifying with the statements made you feel:
 - 1) Very upset
 - 2) Somewhat upset
 - 3) No emotion
 - 4) Somewhat happy
 - 5) Very happy

3. What strategies did you use to help you decide what direction the arrow was pointing?

- 5. How important was it for you to do well on this task?
 - 1) Not important at all
 - 2) Moderately unimportant
 - 3) Neither important nor unimportant
 - 4) Moderately important
 - 5) Very important
- 6. How did you feel during the task?
 - 1) Very tense
 - 2) Somewhat tense
 - 3) Neither tense or relaxed
 - 4) Somewhat relaxed
 - 5) Very relaxed

7. How interested were you in doing the task?

1) Not at all

2) A little

3) Moderately

4) Very

8. Comments?

Academic positive	Physical positive	Social positive
Fast learner	Very good-looking	Very popular
Studies hard	Has great hair	Easy to talk to
Really intelligent	In good shape	Goes to parties
Honor student	Has clear skin	Has a best friend
Academic negative	Physical negative	Social negative
Isn't very smart	Unattractive	Socially awkward
Has failed a test	Has really bad skin	Kind of a loner
Gets bad grades	Overweight	Is a liar
Skips class a lot	Has crooked teeth	Gets teased

Appendix B. Affective SRP Stimuli

Appendix C. Affective SRP-Flanker Task Instructions

During this task, you will be completing three different types of trials. During the first type of trial, you will first see a cue that reads, "DOES THIS DESCRIBE YOU?" followed by a series of short phrases. You must decide whether they describe you and choose YES or NO. If YES, press button 1, and if NO, press button 2. You must choose one option even if don't completely agree with the YES and NO options. Please only respond when you see YES and NO on the screen. There is no right answer, we only want to know whether the phrase describes you or not.

During the second type of trial, you will first see a cue that says, "CAN THIS CHANGE?" followed by similar short phrases. This time, you must decide whether these qualities or facts can change in *other* people. If the answer is YES, press button 1 and if the answer is NO, press button 2. You must choose one option even if don't completely agree with the YES and NO options. Please only respond when you see YES and NO on the screen. There is no right answer; we only want to know your opinion about whether these traits and facts can change in *other* people.

Lastly, during the third type of trial, you will do something very different. First, you will see a cue that reads, "CENTER ARROW" followed by a row of arrows in the middle of the screen. Your job is to press button 1 if the *center* arrow is pointing left or button 2 if the *center* arrow is pointing right, regardless of where the other arrows are pointing. These trials move very fast, so be sure to focus your attention and try your best. Also make sure you respond before the arrows disappear from the screen, otherwise the computer will mark your response as incorrect.

162

These trials will appear in a different order than I have described, so make sure you pay attention to the cues, "DOES THIS DESCRIBE YOU?", "CAN THIS CHANGE?" or "CENTER ARROW", so that you know what to do.

Do you have any questions?